# THE AIR FORCE JOURNAL OF INDO-PACIFIC AFFAIRS Vol. 4, No. 5 FAIL 2021



# THE JOURNAL OF INDO-PACIFIC AFFAIRS

Chief of Staff, US Air Force Gen Charles Q. Brown, Jr., USAF Chief of Space Operations, US Space Force Gen John W. Raymond, USSF Commander, Air Education and Training Command Lt Gen Marshall B. Webb, USAF Commander and President, Air University Lt Gen James B. Hecker, USAF Director, Air University Academic Services Dr. Mehmed Ali Director, Air University Press Dr. Mehmed Ali Chief of Professional Journals Lt Col Jorge F. Serafin, USAF, ret.

## Editorial Staff

Dr. Ernest Gunasekara-Rockwell, Editor in Chief Patricia Clough, Deputy Editor in Chief Jon Howard, Assistant Editor in Chief Dr. Achala Gunasekara-Rockwell, Assistant Editor Timothy Thomas, Illustrator Megan N. Hoehn, Print Specialist Sumnima Karki, Typesetter Sunaina Karki, Typesetter With additional assistance from the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs (JIPA) 600 Chennault Circle Maxwell AFB AL 36112-6010 e-mail: JIPA@au.af.edu

Visit Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs online at https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/JIPA/.

ISSN 2576-5361 (Print) ISSN 2576-537X (Online)

Published by the Air University Press, *The Journal of Indo–Pacific Affairs (JIPA)* is a professional journal of the Department of the Air Force and a forum for worldwide dialogue regarding the Indo–Pacific region, spanning from the west coasts of the Americas to the eastern shores of Africa and covering much of Asia and all of Oceania. The journal fosters intellectual and professional development for members of the Air and Space Forces and the world's other English-speaking militaries and informs decision makers and academicians around the globe.

Articles submitted to the journal must be unclassified, nonsensitive, and releasable to the public. Features represent fully researched, thoroughly documented, and peer-reviewed scholarly articles 5,000 to 6,000 words in length. Views articles are shorter than Features—3,000 to 5,000 words—typically expressing well-thought-out and developed opinions about regional topics. The Commentary section offers a forum about current subjects of interest. These short posts are 1,500 to 2,500 words in length. Submit all manuscripts to JIPA@au.af.edu.

The views and opinions expressed or implied in *JIPA* are those of the authors and should not be construed as carrying the official sanction of the Department of the Air Force, the Department of Defense, Air Education and Training Command, Air University, or other agencies or departments of the US government.









https://www.af.mil/

https://www.aetc.af.mil/

https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/

#### **FEATURES**

#### 4 Managerial Technicalism

The Evolving Nature of Canadian Decision Making in the Afghanistan War, 2001–2014

Anvesh Jain

# 24 The Second Nagorno-Karabakh War

Takeaways for Singapore's Ground-Based Air Defense Ben Ho

## 40 India's Acquisition of the S-400 Air Defense System Implications and Options for Pakistan Shaza Arif

Shaza Arif

# 55 The Provisional Air Corps Regiment at Bataan, 1942 Lessons for Today's Joint Force

2d Lt Grant T. Willis, USAF 2d Lt Brendan H. J. Donnelly, USAF

#### VIEWS

# 72 Changing Political Dynamics in South Asia

The Belt and Road Initiative and Its Effects on Indian Regional Hegemony Virain Mohan

### 86 The China-Australia Cold War

Unpacking National Security Concerns and Great Power Competition Dr Indu Saxena Dr John Lash Fabio van Loon Sanskruti Yagnik with editor CDR Michael Tomsik, USN

# 96 Stewards of the Status Quo

#### US Air, Space, and Cyber Imperatives in the Indo-Pacific Gray Zone

Maj Joseph Tomczak, USAF Maj Nicholas Torroll, USAF Maj Bedri Kaloshi, Albanian Air Force

## COMMENTARIES

# 109 Geopositional Balancing

Understanding China's Investments in Sri Lanka Don McLain Gill

# 114 To Honor Its Commitment to UN Arms Trade Treaty, China Must Sacrifice

Jelvin Jose Kannan Reghunathan Nair

# 122 Missile Woes

Why North Korea's New (Monster) ICBM May Signal Significant Shortcomings in North Korea's Nuclear Deterrent 1st Lt Shaquille H. James, USAF

#### **Editorial Advisors**

Gen Kenneth S. Wilsbach, USAF, Commander, *Pacific Air Forces* Gen Herbert J. Carlisle, USAF, Retired; President & CEO, *National Defense Industrial Association* Amb. Daniel Shields, Retired, *Department of State* Dr. Mehmed Ali, Acting Director, *Air University Press* 

#### Reviewers

Air Cdre Nasim Abbas, PAF Instructor Air War College (Pakistan)

Dr. Sascha-Dominik "Dov" Bachmann

Professor University of Canberra (Australia)

Dr. Lewis Bernstein Historian, retired US Army

**Dr. Paul J. Bolt** Professor US Air Force Academy

CDR John F. Bradford, US Navy, ret.

Executive Director Yokosuka Council on Asia–Pacific Studies

**Dr. Sean Braniff** Assistant Professor US Air War College

**Dr. David Brewster** Senior Research Fellow, National Security College Australian National University

**Dr. Stephen F. Burgess** Professor US Air War College

**Dr. Chester B. Cabalza** Vice President, Center of Research and Strategic Studies Development Academy of the Philippines

**Mr. Eric Chan** Policy Analyst US Air Force

**Dr. Adam Claasen** Senior Lecturer Massey University

**CDR Mark R. Condeno** Philippine Coast Guard

**Dr. Zack Cooper** Senior Fellow American Enterprise Institute

**Dr. Scott Edmondson** Assistant Professor Air Force Culture and Language Center Lt Col Alexander B. Fafinski, USAF Military Professor US Naval War College Dr. Ian C. Forsyth Analyst

Department of Defense **Dr. Jai Galliott** Defense Analyst, Cyber Security University of New South Wales– Canberra @ ADFA

Maj Jessica Gott, USAF Strategy Officer

Dr. Manabrata Guha Senior Lecturer/Senior Research Fellow University of New South Wales– Canberra @ ADFA

**Dr. Amit Gupta** Professor US Air War College

**Dr. Akhlaque Haque** Professor University of Alabama at Birmingham

Dr. Jessica Jordan Assistant Professor Air Force Culture and Language Center

**Dr. Isaac Kardon** Assistant Professor, China Maritime Studies Institute US Naval War College

Maj Gen Brian Killough, USAF, ret. Former Deputy Commander, Headquarters Pacific Air Forces

**Mr. Chris Kolakowski** Director Wisconsin Veterans Museum

**Dr. Carlo Kopp** Lecturer Monash University

Dr. Amit Kumar President AAA International Security Consultants

**Dr. Suzanne Levi-Sanchez** Assistant Professor US Naval War College Dr. Adam Lowther Director, Department of Multidomain Operations Army Management Staff College Lt Col Scott D. McDonald, US Marine Corps, retired Dr. Montgomery McFate Professor US Naval War College

**Dr. Sandeep "Frag" Mulgund** Senior Advisor (HQE) Deputy Chief of Staff, Operations (AF/A3) Headquarters US Air Force

Dr. Brendan S. Mulvaney Director

China Aerospace Studies Institute Dr. Satoru Nagao

Visiting Fellow Hudson Institute **Dr. Dayne Nix** 

Professor US Naval War College

Dr. Frank O'Donnell Postdoctoral Fellow

US Naval War College **Dr. Jagannath P. Panda** Research Fellow & Centre Coordinator, East Asia Manohar Parrikar Institute for Defense Studies & Analyses

Dr. Saadia M. Pekkanen Job and Getrud Tamaki Endowed Professor Founding Co-Director, Space Policy and Research Center (SPARC) University of Washington

**Dr. James E. Platte** Assistant Professor Center for Unconventional Weapons Studies

Dr. Terence Roehrig Professor US Naval War College

**Dr. Jim Rolfe** Senior Fellow, Centre for Strategic Studies Victoria University of Wellington

#### Mr. Richard M. Rossow

Senior Adviser and Wadhwani Chair in US–India Policy Studies Center for Strategic and International Studies

Maj Gary J. Sampson, USMC Speechwriter/Special Assistant to the CJCS

Dr. Yoichiro Sato

Professor Ritsumeikan Asia Pacific University

Cmdre Abhay Kumar Singh, retired

Research Fellow Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses

Mr. Daniel K. Taylor

National Intelligence Officer, East Asia Office of the Director of National Intelligence

**Dr. Lavanya Vemsani** Professor

Shawnee State University

**Dr. Michael E. Weaver** Associate Professor Air Command and Staff College

Mr. Keith Webster

Senior Vice President for Defense and Aerospace US–India Strategic Partnership Forum

Brig Gen Craig D. Wills, USAF

Director of Strategy, Plans, and Programs Pacific Air Forces

Dr. Roland B. Wilson

Program Coordinator & Professor of Conflict Analysis & Resolution George Mason University, Korea Campus

Dr. Austin Wyatt

Research Associate University of New South Wales– Canberra @ ADFA FEATURE

# **Managerial Technicalism**

# The Evolving Nature of Canadian Decision Making in the Afghanistan War, 2001–2014

ANVESH JAIN

More than 40,000 members of the Canadian Armed Forces (CAF) served in Afghanistan between 2001 and 2014, operating under the aegis of three separate prime ministers, from across partisan lines.<sup>1</sup> Measured in blood, treasure, and prestige, it was the costliest and most significant deployment of Canadian soldiers since the Korean War. Canadians served bravely and with great distinction in defending the nation's interests overseas, enabling security and development for the beleaguered Afghan populace, and demonstrating to allies that Canada was a serious and dependable multilateral partner. In the name of these interests, more than 2,000 members of the CAF incurred wounds or injury over the duration of the conflict. By the end of the mission, 165 Canadians, among them seven civilians, had paid the ultimate price.<sup>2</sup> It is in their name, their memory, and their debt to which Canada's strategic community must faithfully and honestly account for why we fought in faraway Afghanistan and identify the lessons that must be learned from the nation's lethal experience there.

Canada's involvement in Afghanistan began in the days and weeks immediately after the dreadful events of the 9/11 terror attacks, with combat operations drawing to a close a full decade later in 2011. In the three years following, a contingent of Canadian advisers stayed on to train and strengthen the Afghan National Army before they too at last returned home as well. To date, there is still much lingering ambiguity as to the purpose and objectives of the Canadian war effort. In a 2009 interview with *Maclean's*, General Rick Hillier, a pivotal figure in the army leadership, doubted the efficacy of the state's messaging to the public, wondering out loud "where the communications [are] being done because hundreds of thousands of Canadians don't know what's happening."<sup>3</sup> Similarly, the war and its historiography has been associated with "epistemological confusion," existing in a state of "almost suspended animation" and characterized by a surreal feeling of "sleepwalking through history."<sup>4</sup> To start sifting through and making sense of the heuristic murk of Ottawa's policy-making, some base recognitions are necessary.

Canada's obligation to its allies and to the Afghan people evolved in several distinct phases. To bureaucrats and governmental apparatchiks, each phase came

#### Managerial Technicalism

with its own goals, opportunities, and difficulties and were seen as natural responses to the commensurate threats facing the mission in Afghanistan. To the public, poor communication and divides in regional attitudes turned the populace's perception of the conflict into an ungainly and unending military morass. From the wider strategic perspective, Canada's involvement in Afghanistan must be viewed through the lens of the American unipolar moment at its imperious zenith, facilitating an international superstructure that permitted and encouraged such an outsized Canadian contribution.

When contextualized alongside Canada's own long history of external engagement, the Afghan effort can be considered an elaborate balancing act between multiple theoretical and tactical trends, including internationalism in its active and liberal subvariants, forward security and neoclassical realism, alliance dynamics, and physically building the Afghan nation from the ground on up. This precise balancing act, fought partially in briefing books and the allocation of departmental budgets, exhibited elements of managerial and technical doctrines, producing a discrete philosophy of war and decision making that can be retroactively construed as *managerial technicalism*.

"Managerialism," in a critical definition provided by the sociologist Thomas Klikauer, is the application of "one-dimensional managerial techniques to all areas of work, society, and capitalism on the grounds of superior ideology, expert training, and the exclusiveness of managerial knowledge necessary to run public institutions and society as corporations."<sup>5</sup> Its contemporary corollary—technicalism—can be deemed as the excessive intrusion of technical acronymization, terminologization, and proceduralization into a policy-making method that found itself more concerned with minute details and the "objective" measurement of success than on sweeping ideas or the articulation of a grand stratagem that incorporated the anxieties and emotions of the public with it.

As planning for Afghanistan fell deeper and deeper into the hands of bureaucratic Svengalis and professionals besot with their own expertise—obsessing over episodic questions of logistics, multilateral haggling over troop contributions, financial inlays, and developmental assistance—the farther it drifted from the imagination of the Canadian public. Expectations of peacekeeping clashed with the violent realities of war being broadcast on the nightly news. Casualties mounted, support dropped, and beyond a small clique in Ottawa few could remember the valid and noble reasons why Canada was continuing to fight the Taliban insurgency. As General Hillier put it, "[W]hat I would actually like to see is a strategic discussion, not just about what we do in Afghanistan but about Canada's place in the world. But in this constant minority government, always in election campaign mode, with a very vitriolic Parliament, it's impossible to have that sort of strategic discussion."<sup>6</sup> Perhaps now, from the vantage point of hindsight, is a good time to have the kind of discussion that General Hillier had envisioned, beginning with the international context precipitating the Canadian intervention in 2001.

# 9/11 and the Unipolar World

The ignominious events of 11 September 2001, acted as the unquestionable catalyst for Canada's involvement in Afghanistan. As Bill Graham, Canadian minister of foreign affairs between 2002 and 2004, and minister of defence between 2004 and 2006, later reflected: "[T]he tragic truth was that Canadians had been killed in the World Trade Center. September 11 was—and felt like—an attack on us, as well as on the United States."7 Twenty-four Canadians perished that day, bringing home a new international paradigm in which further globalization and economic integration was threatened by acts of terrorism concocted on the other end of the world. In this instance, it was the harboring of al-Qaeda extremists by the Afghan Taliban regime that demonstrated how instability manifesting in failed states on the periphery of global affairs can have deadly consequences for those living in its core. The grounding of flights and tightening of the US-Canada border in the days following 9/11 exposed Canada's economic vulnerabilities, and there was "no question that Canada shared the U.S goal of eliminating al-Qaeda and preventing another attack from occurring in North America."8 If it was New York City on that day, it could easily have been Toronto or Montreal on another.

Within the context of America's unchallenged unipolar moment, Canada therefore had two immediate priorities after 9/11: first, to prevent its territory from being used as a potential staging ground for attacks against its hegemonic neighbor; and second, to visibly assure the United States that Canada remained a committed and supportive ally. Given time, a third priority developed, consistent with Canada's traditional policy: constraining the America's unilateralist impulses through coordination in international institutions—principally NATO and the United Nations. In service of the first priority, Canada's House of Commons passed the far-reaching Anti-Terrorism Act (Bill C-36), receiving royal assent on 18 December 2001. The second priority was achieved with Canada's immediate secretive deployment of Joint Task Force 2 personnel to Afghanistan alongside their American equivalents, followed up by the arrival of CAF regular units in January and February 2002.

These initial, limited liability actions were combined with outreach on the diplomatic and political fronts, as Canada vociferously supported the American self-defense invocation of NATO Article 5 on 4 October 2001. Along with the passage of United Nations Security Council (UNSC) Resolution 1378 on 14 November 2001, the Article 5 invocation formed the international legal basis for Canada's involvement in the Afghanistan conflict. The importance of abiding by international law and operating with international sanction was a central consideration for Canadian diplomats and military leaders. As Minister Graham has since mentioned:

I had to sometimes remind people like [Secretary of State] Donald Rumsfeld, my American counterpart, that Canada was a signatory to the International Criminal Court, and that circumscribed certain things we could or could not do. This was a constraint that international law had placed on us. All operations of armies today are very much now governed by these whole, very sophisticated concepts that have developed from the Rome Statute. I'm very proud of our troops for being consistent with that.<sup>9</sup>

This dedication to international norms can be seen as a natural outgrowth of Canada's Cold War foreign policy consensus, one focused on "policies and actions designed to contribute to the maintenance of order in the international political system."<sup>10</sup> Of course, the bilateral relationship with the United States will always take foremost precedence for Canada, and with the United States emerging from the Cold War as the singular hegemon, the Canadian state was presented with a new opportunity to reassess its strategic mandate within a more flexible and permissive structural environment.

In a bipolar world, Canada is far more constrained in its ability to showcase leadership or to deviate from the expectations of its allies. In a unipolar system, one might have expected Canada to free-ride off American preeminence, and yet, curiously, this was not the case. In outsize proportion to its material capabilities, Canada on average "supported the sixth largest troop contribution to NATO operations from 2001 to 2011, and the fifth largest in Afghanistan from 2002 to 2011."<sup>11</sup> This can be explained by the Canadian desire to maintain a positive and productive relationship with the United States, along with converging interests and values in prosecuting the "War on Terror." Another, more subtle reasoning might have been to downplay American questioning and criticisms of Canada's defense capabilities by participating substantially in the US-led combat mission, as has been previously suggested by scholar Claire Sjolander.<sup>12</sup>

Canada's commitments in Afghanistan between 2001 and 2005, at first under the American-led Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF), and later as part of the joint NATO International Security Assistance Force (ISAF), furthermore gave the country a valid excuse for not following the United States into Iraq in 2003. Thankfully, despite strains in the transatlantic relationship owing to contrasting views on the Iraq War, the mission in Afghanistan was not jeopardized operationally. As Minister Graham admitted: "[I]n terms of the politics of the Afghan mission, the split between NATO members as to whether they approved of the Iraq mission or not didn't spill over to Afghanistan."<sup>13</sup> Moreover, the Americans themselves knew that the increased Canadian commitment to Afghanistan practically prevented any ground involvement in nearby Iraq.

For the Liberal cabinet of then–Prime Minister Jean Chrétien, "U.S. support for Canada's participation in Afghanistan, it was hoped, would temper U.S. frustration with Canada's decision with respect to Iraq. A significant deployment to Afghanistan also allowed the government to demonstrate to its own parliamentary backbenchers (as well as to some members of Cabinet), to the Canadian public, and to the international community, that Canada was a stalwart ally in the fight against terrorism."<sup>14</sup> In hindsight, the US–Canada bilateral and economic relationship was not adversely impacted by the Iraq deliberations, but this was by no means guaranteed at the time. While Canada would have likely returned to Afghanistan anyways under its Article 5 remit, a renewed investment in the mission there served as useful political cover for when the Iraq issue reached its crescendo in March 2003.<sup>15</sup> Afghanistan, in its international context, and as decided by the managerial class, was always the "right war" for Canada to be fighting. This continued to be true, even as the parameters of the mission grew and changed over time.

#### The Evolution of Canadian Decision-Making

In Afghanistan, the appetite grew with the eating. Not out of greed, or malice, or unwitting overextension, but out of a rather real and pressing sense of necessity. As Canada's stakes in Afghanistan grew, alongside those of its British, Dutch, American, and other NATO allies, so too did the threats it was exposed to by a resurgent Taliban. Though the Northern Alliance had with the help of Coalition forces been able to retake the capital of Kabul within months of the 9/11 attacks and establish a fledgling government there, instability continued to plague the country as a whole.

Under these circumstances, Canada wanted its contributions to stand out and be felt. Initially, when the British declined Canadian participation in ISAF (back when its mandate was still restricted to Kabul and surrounding areas), before then requesting a mere token contingent of forces, Canadian officials "rejected the ISAF option on the grounds that it was not adequate for Canada's rank as a prominent ally. In February 2002 Canada therefore deployed to [Operation Enduring Freedom] the fourth largest contingent of troops after the United States, Germany, and Turkey."<sup>16</sup> After a difficult decade for the CAF's domestic and global reputation in the 1990s, Canada's defense leadership sought to restore public trust in the military through successful participation in OEF. By April 2002,

#### Managerial Technicalism

the country received shocking news of its first deaths in a combat zone since Korea, when four members of the 3rd Battalion, Princess Patricia's Canadian Light Infantry Battle Group, were killed in a fratricidal incident near Tarnak Farm, Kandahar. After a monthslong counterinsurgency campaign in southern Afghanistan, driving much of the Taliban across the border into neighboring Pakistan, the bulk of Canadian ground forces were brought home by the summer to much public and media fanfare.

This initial deployment was light but highly successful and popular. Those who remained did so in a minor capacity, securing Kabul and training the inchoate Afghan National Army and police forces until Prime Minister Chrétien decided once again to ramp up Canada's local presence, in conjunction with ISAF's reorganization under NATO command in 2003. The in-and-out, rotational nature of Canada's Afghanistan policy in these years was perfectly calibrated for the demands of the mission at the time. The Taliban itself had not yet fully regrouped or mutated into the murderous and well-financed insurgency it would soon become. Minister Bill Graham has emphasized the phased manner of Canadian operations in Afghanistan:

Don't forget that our mission there took place in various phases. The first phase was when we went over.... We arrived to be too late to be of any significance. The next phase was ISAF in Kabul itself, which was a limited mission relating to that. Then our rather enlarged and rather significant mission in Kandahar. Those phases, each one of them was different in their nature and what they called for.<sup>17</sup>

For the next two years, Canadian units were primarily occupied with stabilization duties, even as a new prime minister (Paul Martin) was reduced to a minority government back home in 2004. In the lead-up to 2005 and the major decision to take responsibility for securing and reconstructing Kandahar Province, the spiritual birthplace of the Taliban, an upswell of new technical jargon entered the war-fighting lexicon of military and civilian authorities. Among these included the twenty-first-century notion of a "three-block war," adapted by Chief of Defense Staff Gen. Rick Hillier from an earlier American theory, taken to mean an approach to warfare (especially in failed states such as Yugoslavia and Afghanistan) where military forces had to be prepared to "conduct humanitarian, peacekeeping/stabilization, and combat operations simultaneously on three separate city blocks, or more widely."<sup>18</sup>

The three-block concept was one of many floated as Coalition planners searched for an intellectual foundation to counter the Taliban insurgency running rampant across the Afghan countryside. Where allied forces managed to flush out terrorists in one encounter or village, the combatants seemed to melt away before suddenly emerging and striking elsewhere. The Taliban guerrillas were able to blend in among and gather intelligence from the citizenry, usually under threat of violence, then retreat across the mountainous border into Pakistani tribal lands to rest and regain strength. Canada and its allies first tried an "ink blot" or "lily pad" strategy, in which territory taken from insurgents would be converted into a stronghold for the Afghan National Army, setting the stage for "a lasting security environment in the Canadian area of operation," supposedly allowing for "more interaction [of] troops and civilians . . . with the local population, [and] the more development can be done."<sup>19</sup> Though a 2008 Senate report contends that "the ink blot is spreading," this did not significantly manifest or take hold.<sup>20</sup> With time, much of the advances made were rolled back by the Taliban due to inexperience and low morale among Afghan national forces, corrupt authorities, and the inability to effectively administer services or facilitate governance within rural jurisdictions. To put it more bluntly, Canada's ink often dried and faded unless subject to continual (and costly) reapplication.

These complications were by no means unique to the Canadian experience of the war. To approach the conflict and the challenges facing Afghanistan in a more holistic fashion, policy makers championed a "3D" design that emphasized defense, diplomacy, and development in tandem.<sup>21</sup> Recognizing that the war could not be won on the battlefield alone, Ottawa poured billions into its "whole-of-government" concept that combined the energies of the Department of National Defence, the Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, and the Canadian International Development Agency, among others, to advance national interests in Afghanistan.<sup>22</sup> These proposals sounded good in theory and existed in line with the philosophy of managerial technicalism but, as Canada found time and time again on the ground, proved lacking in application. As soon as Canada and its allies attempted to innovate on the policy-making side, just as quickly the Taliban responded with new tactics aimed at undermining the Coalition's efforts. The "nature of the mission changed, because what the Taliban did changed."<sup>23</sup>

When Canada attempted to improve its public diplomacy and direct outreach among the Afghan people, those same innocent civilians suddenly became targets to be exploited and extorted by the Taliban under the cover of night. As the Taliban "adopted their tactics of IEDs [improvised explosive devices] and blowing up their vehicles on the road, in many ways [Canada's] whole concept of reaching out to people made it too dangerous."<sup>24</sup> Similar thinking led to the advent of the Provincial Reconstruction Teams, whereby civilian and military units guided by scores of well-trained experts were meant to operate together in each of the Afghan provinces with the objectives of improving living standards and facilitating institutional development.

#### Managerial Technicalism

It was this model of regional responsibility—where members of the international coalition would commit themselves to a particular Afghan province that informed Prime Minister Martin's decision to tie Canada's destiny with that of Kandahar in the south. It could have been westerly Helmand, with its poppy fields and opium farms, or Uruzgan to the north, but ultimately Canada was transferred authority of the volatile Kandahar Province, bordering Pakistan, on 16 August 2005.<sup>25</sup> The assignment was foreboding: to combat the insurgency as it entered its worst phase, to win the hearts and minds of a beleaguered civilian population, and to seal off the porous border that allowed Taliban agents to infiltrate every other sector of the country at the time and place of their choosing. Kandahar was critical not only for the Canadians but also for the entirety of the multinational effort taking place across the territory of Afghanistan. And yet, Canada did not shirk its duties—and neither did it waver from its obligations.

Instability abroad was similarly reflected by instability on the home front. Between 2005 and 2006, a Liberal minority government gave way to a Conservative one under Prime Minister Stephen Harper, producing the first Canadian Parliament to be helmed by a Tory since 1993. In the months and years to follow, Prime Minister Harper stamped his authority on the war, especially as it intensified in Kandahar. It became synonymous with his premiership, as Kandahar went on to enter the exalted realm of Canadian martial history, a site of the nation's finest military endeavors alongside the reified fields of Kapyong, Vimy Ridge, and Passchendaele. At some point, Afghanistan would well and truly become Stephen Harper's War.

#### Mr. Harper Goes to War

The results of that year's general elections, conducted on 23 January 2006, confirmed the return to power of the federal Conservatives after a gap of nearly 13 years (albeit in the form of yet another minority government). Prime Minister Harper quickly differentiated himself from his Liberal predecessors with a more muscular rhetorical line on Afghanistan and other aspects of Canadian foreign affairs. In reality, the trend toward remilitarization and reinvestment in the languishing armed forces had begun under Bill Graham in his time as minister of defence, but Harper's Conservatives happily ran with these developments. Within two months of his electoral victory, Harper's team planned a bombastic surprise visit to Canadian troops in Kandahar, marking his first official foreign trip as head of government.

In the March 2006 speech delivered at Kandahar Airfield, Harper succinctly and robustly clarified Canada's war aims and rationale for fighting. As he exhorted the soldiers: "[Y]ou have put yourself on the line to defend our national interests; protect Canada and the world from terror; help the people of Afghanistan rebuild their country."<sup>26</sup> The speech noted that, under the Taliban, "Afghanistan often served as an incubator for al-Qaeda and other terror organizations," leading to the loss of two dozen Canadians during the destruction of the World Trade Center.<sup>27</sup> Here Harper lays the groundwork for the forward security agenda, recognizing that "Canada is not an island," and "what happens in places like Afghanistan threatens and affects all of us back home in our own country."<sup>28</sup> Finally, and most impactfully, the prime minister places the Afghan mission within the lineage of Canadian external relations, consistent with the state's core values and principles of conducting foreign policy. Afghanistan became a test of the Canadian way of life and of the ability of Canada to take a leadership role in sharing those virtues with others:

You can't lead from the bleachers. I want Canada to be a leader. And I know you want to serve your country, a country that really leads, not a country that just follows. That's what you are doing. Serving in a UN-mandated, Canadian-led security operation that is in the very best of the Canadian tradition, providing leadership on global issues, stepping up to the plate, doing good when good is required....

Of course, standing up for these core Canadian values may not always be easy at times. It's never easy for the men and women on the front lines. And there may be some who want to cut and run. But cutting and running is not your way. It's not my way. And it's not the Canadian way. We don't make a commitment and then run away at the first sign of trouble. We don't and we won't.<sup>29</sup>

Despite statements intended to rally the forces serving honorably in Afghanistan alongside Canadians following from back home, the expansion of the mission in Kandahar coincided with flagging public support and a steadily increasing death toll. The conditions facing Canadian units in Kandahar were torpid and brutal. The 2006–2008 period saw a "sharp increase in Canadian casualty rates in Afghanistan, as Canadian Forces personnel routinely engaged in combat operations—offensive and defensive—in Kandahar."<sup>30</sup> Among these engagements included Operation Medusa in the fall of 2006, during the Battle of Panjwaii, which has since entered the canon as the largest land battle undertaken by NATO in its history as an alliance. High-visibility (and high-cost) operations such as Medusa led to a dramatic drop in public support,<sup>31</sup> thereby complicating the task of military planners and Canadian political figures as the insurgency wore on.

The new prime minister was a shrewd operator, and though cognizant of the authority of the Canadian executive office in defense matters,<sup>32</sup> he looked at

#### Managerial Technicalism

Afghanistan as a potential wedge issue to advance his caucus's standing in a tightly balanced minority Parliament. The Opposition Liberals were undergoing a contentious leadership race after their general election defeat, and Prime Minister Harper believed that Afghanistan could be used to expose divisions within the Liberal caucus. The Opposition benches were simultaneously flanked by the Bloc Québécois (an antimilitarist and separatist party) and the leftist New Democratic Party. These latter two groups were united in their opposition to the war, leaving the future of the Canadian mission to be decided by the two main traditional parties.

On 15 May 2006, the government announced a surprise debate in Parliament to vote on an extension of the Afghan mission until February 2009. Members of the House of Commons were given only two days to prepare their thoughts for the six-hour, nonbinding debate. In any case, the vote seemed premature to observers, given that the operation was not set to expire for another 10 full months.<sup>33</sup> Before the motion was even introduced into the House, the prime minister announced that he would be extending the mission regardless of the vote's outcome. Requiring a flurry of last-minute lobbying and the backing of a group of moderate Liberal MPs led by former minister Graham, the motion ended up passing by a slim 149–145 margin. While not legally binding, failure to pass the motion could have been a political disaster for the minority Conservatives, possibly triggering a third election in the span of three years. Moreover, the government would have had to explain to NATO allies why it engaged in such a risky and overtly partisan ploy, one that had the potential of derailing Canadian participation in ongoing ISAF operations.

Once the results were made known, Prime Minister Harper offered the following comments: "I'm obviously pleased, the vote was obviously much closer than we thought even 24 hours ago.... Support for the mission is a lot stronger than the vote. There were a lot of people in there who just wanted to vote against the government."<sup>34</sup> Beyond considerations of the parliamentary balance of power, another explanation for the sudden decision could be that a NATO meeting had been scheduled for the last week of May, wherein the future of the Afghan mission was to be further deliberated. Senior officials in the government revealed that "Canada has been asked by NATO to consider taking over the command of the entire Afghanistan mission in 2008," plausibly informing the reasons for calling the debate so early.<sup>35</sup> Either way, the prime minister and his team witnessed firsthand how political gamesmanship held the potential of jeopardizing both Canada's international reputation as well as the stability of the Afghan mission. Having matured from the experience, the prime minister took steps to depoliticize Afghanistan while promoting a new bipartisan consensus on the future of the Canadian commitment.

The result, hailed by analysts as "politically brilliant," was the October 2007 creation of a five-person panel tasked with assessing the trajectory of the Afghan mission, while also providing recommendations for its continuation after February 2009 (the then–end date of Canadian operations).<sup>36</sup> The panel was chaired by respected former Liberal cabinet minister John Manley, thereby undercutting insinuations of partisanship in advance. After all, the Liberal Opposition could hardly argue against a committee steered by one of their own, deliberating on a war that they themselves had led the country into back in 2001, at least not without massively exposing the party to accusations of hypocritical conduct at a time when its image had already taken a severe beating among the public.

The Manley Report, as it was monikered, unveiled several key findings and proposals for restructuring the Afghan mission beyond February 2009. It judged that a combat withdrawal by that date was simply not a "viable option."<sup>37</sup> Furthermore, the report maintained that "the effectiveness of Canada's military and civilian activities in Afghanistan, along with the progress of Afghan security, governance and development, must be tracked and assessed more thoroughly and systematically," while recommending that Canada begin transitioning to a less combat-oriented and more training-focused posture to better develop the strength of the Afghan National Army.<sup>38</sup> In encouraging the Afghan forces to take on a "greater share of the security burden," Canada could begin to proportionately draw down its own involvement while Afghan authorities gained skills, technical know-how, and practical war-fighting experience.<sup>39</sup> The move toward a more systematic and statistical benchmarking of the Canadian mission in Afghanistan helped remove ideological influences from the decision-making process while fulfilling the numerical expectations of a managerial technical war-fighting style.

The Manley Report gave Canada's political class a road map to disengagement in Afghanistan with clear markers and milestones that could be adhered to beyond February 2009. For Prime Minister Harper, it was an opportunity to defuse Afghanistan as an electoral issue, even in an environment of perpetual minority rule, so that Canada's foreign policy agenda would be able to enjoy continuity and support with the buy-in of the nation's bureaucratic and governing elites. There would be no more partisan crises when it came to Afghanistan, as a March 2008 bipartisan vote (at a 198–77 margin) confirmed with the final extension of the combat mission until 2011.<sup>40</sup>

Harper had managed to successfully depoliticize Afghanistan, gradually incorporating more and more of the planning for the war under the centralized purview of the prime minister's office. This did not, however, imply that all was well on the home front. As public frustration with the war wore on, and communication from the government faltered, Canada once again found itself vulnerable to a set of deep anomic fissures, dividing the nation's citizenry along distinct regional and cultural fault lines that had complicated Canada's strategic mandate for centuries.

## **Competing Traditions in Canadian Foreign Policy**

Much like the Boer Wars and the two world wars of the preceding centuries, the Afghan War reactivated and exposed the cracks in Canada's unitary concept of foreign policy. Though Canadian statecraft traditionally prides itself on upholding tenets of internationalism, liberalism, multilateralism, peacekeeping, and the rule of law in global affairs, the reality is that regionalism continues to dictate Canada's strategic line, particularly when its participation in external conflicts goes on for too long and is perceived as costing too many Canadian lives. This had become the case for Afghanistan as Canada entered the Kandahar phase of the war.

Justin Massie, in a seminal 2008 article, explains the numerous regional "strategic subcultures" that have existed in Canada historically, as well as the ways in which those regional dynamics have gone on to impact the state's use of force in the Middle East at the start of the twenty-first century. "Regionalism," referring to "the politics of territory and place," has manifested in Canadian foreign policy in three distinct traditions identified by Massie: Québécois pacifism, English-Canadian Anglo-Saxonism, and Albertan continentalism.<sup>41</sup> While Canadian confederation does not seem to be under existential threat these days, leaders would have been much more circumspect throughout the 2000s. In the 1990s, Canada had seen national unity strained by constitutional debates at Meech Lake and Charlottetown, culminating in the razor-thin Quebec sovereignty referendum of 1995. That wartime duress might reignite regional divides was a real consideration, one that demanded tactful negotiation by Canada's political class.

In his research of public support for the Afghan War, Massie finds that the clearest disconnect occurs between Albertans and Quebeckers regarding the use of force exogenously. From 2001 to 2005, most Canadians were strongly in favor of the nation's participation in the coalition efforts, with a pan-Canadian average of 74 percent approving.<sup>42</sup> In March 2006, that support experienced a universal drop as Canadian casualties were reported in far greater numbers than was the case previously, coinciding with the shift of operations to Kandahar Province. From 2001 to 2007, the period studied by Massie, a "systematic [negative] gap distinguishes Quebec from the rest of Canada, ranging from 7.3 points in October 2001 to 25.4 in July 2007, for an average of 19.6 points [of deviation]."<sup>43</sup> For Albertans, the positive gap in opinions between them and other English Canadians "ranges between 7.2 points in July 2005 to 24.8 in

August 2007, for an average of 12.7 points of difference."<sup>44</sup> While attitudes did not systematically diverge across the majority of English Canadian provinces, Massie observed that Albertans were diametrically opposed to Quebeckers in their higher support (to the tune of a 20 point average gap!) regarding the use of force internationally, particularly if those operations were to be conducted alongside the US military.

Clearly, divergent regional strategic subcultures impacted Canada's ability to act with cohesion and oneness in its external affairs, especially given Quebec's outsized electoral importance and unique sense of cultural distinctiveness. Responsibility for the Afghan War swung between two successive Liberal prime ministers representing Quebec ridings, to the first Albertan prime minister since 1980. Multilateralism and international sanction was not necessarily enough to bridge the gap either: When it came to Afghanistan, Quebeckers found themselves in opposition to a war that possessed a strong UNSC mandate and was commanded by NATO; contrast this with the question of Iraq, where "Albertans massively rejected the Canadian government's decision not to take part in the war against Iraq, a decision justified by the absence of a consensus at the UNSC."45 The astute management of regional cleavages between different Canadian provinces is a hallmark of the nation's war-fighting history, marked by episodes of great turbulence such as the conscription debates of World War I and World War II, and opposition to participation in the imperial Boer Wars at the turn of the twentieth century. Afghanistan was no different, and future wartime Canadian leaders should have every expectation that similar difficulties may once again arise.

Even when Canada has been able to act as a concerted polity, it has still had to balance competing trends and tendencies in its concept of foreign policy. Among these rhetorical constructions include two kinds of Canadian internationalism, "an active internationalism, supporting the general principle of global involvement and rejecting isolationism, and a more 'liberal' internationalism favoring humanitarian causes such as 'development assistance, a reduction in poverty and inequality, and the protection of human rights."<sup>46</sup> Sjolander argues that this latter variant, as deployed in Afghanistan, had reached the status of a "Canadian brand," reflecting Canadians' image of themselves at home and abroad, while assuming a "central place in the construction of what it is to be a Canadian."<sup>47</sup> The management of the Afghan War by Liberal and Conservative government therefore also became a question of the management of a cherished Canadian identity. This can be seen by the emphasis on development projects such as dams and schools in addition to Canadian military operations undertaken on the ground.

#### Managerial Technicalism

Yet both the Liberal and Conservative governments oversaw a definitive shift across the duration of the Afghan War, slowly moving away from the humanitarian impulses of Canadian foreign policy of the 1990s toward embracing a more muscular and credible allied standard. Noting that significant underinvestment in the CAF had tarnished its war-fighting potential during the initial stages of the Afghanistan deployment, including small overall troop numbers and a lack of modern equipment, Prime Minister Paul Martin had asked Defence Minister Bill Graham to begin shifting away from the Lloyd Axworthy "Human Security" agenda of the previous decade toward a more active "Forward Security" posture in the 2000s.

Without belittling "what Lloyd did, because he was an extraordinary Foreign Minister," Graham admits that Canada's initiatives in the immediate wake of the Cold War were "basically soft power" and that "when there was a problem that required the military support, for a United Nations or other initiative, our military were not in a position to respond to it."48 To restore Canadian leadership in a more uncertain and interventionist international order, where ideas like the Responsibility to Protect doctrine were now commonplace, it had become imperative for Canada to rebuild its operational capabilities. Under both the Liberals and the Conservatives, Afghanistan proved a tremendous stress test for the forward security concept in practice. While Canadians themselves may have felt more comfortable with the language of peacekeeping rather than combat operations, this was perhaps a naive point of view in a world of resurgent threats.<sup>49</sup> Diplomacy and peace was best undergirded by the demonstration of strength, as Graham himself explains: "We did have to build up our capacity for sure. A country like Canada cannot expect that, if it is going to be a significant contributor to peace and security in the world, if it is only contributing to one dimension of that peace and security. It needs the credibility to project its interests. Maybe we were like an airplane that had two motors on one wing and one on the other . . . it was about balance."<sup>50</sup>

In balancing these multiple considerations and competing trends in Canada's storied foreign policy tradition, successive policy makers turned to a philosophy of "managerial technicalism" in their handling of the Afghan conflict. By turning the war over to those mavens deemed best qualified to handle it, leaders in Ottawa were able to shield themselves from accusations of ideologically infused decision-making. Through coordination between civil sector and military expertise under the whole-of-government approach, to the depoliticization of the war on a partisan level, to the highly precise and surgical nature of the operations, actors in the Canadian establishment sought to remove dogma and focus on interests wherever possible when it came to waging the conflict over the course of a decade.

The technical and terminology-laden nature of Canadian participation in the Afghan War will continue to stand out among historians as a defining feature of the nation's intervention there. This will continue to hold true, even as a review of allied successes and failures considering developments in Afghanistan since 2014 might eventually reveal a more mixed record.

#### Canada's Legacy in Afghanistan

The notion of historical legacy can be ambiguous in even the most definitive and lapidary of circumstances. This is especially so for a conflict as intractable and muddied as that of the one in Afghanistan, with its perpetually shifting alliances and ill-defined parameters. Several truths, however, remain self-evident: that Canadian soldiers fought with dignity and distinction, that the war set the nation's armed forces on to a respectable path earning it the gratitude of its allies and peers, and that the civilian population of Afghanistan did and continues to suffer unjustly under the menace of Taliban rule.

Today, the Taliban gains ground in Afghanistan while the Americans have set a withdrawal date of 11 September 2021, at last nearing an end to its "forever war." As the Taliban movement takes over the administration of vast swathes of the rural countryside, ceaselessly contesting the authority and legitimacy of the elected government in Kabul in the process, some have ominously observed that the Taliban is "no longer just a shadowy insurgency; they are a government in waiting."<sup>51</sup> Despite upbeat rhetoric from officials and military leaders, it is difficult to feel triumphalist or victorious about the Canadian experience in Afghanistan.<sup>52</sup> Public fatigue had set in long before the last Canadian soldiers arrived home from the training mission in 2014. Afghanistan in 2021 is not a functioning liberal democracy, and Kandahar has since returned to its status quo ante as a major insurgent stronghold. To determine if the mission was a success, it may be worthwhile to revisit the initial objectives of Canadian participation iterated back in 2001 under Prime Minister Chrétien and again in 2006 under Prime Minister Harper.

First, the positives: North America avoided another 9/11-style attack, and Canada did not serve as the staging ground for an extremist assault on the United States; Canada advanced its national interests by developing a more assertive presence on the international stage while going above and beyond to prove its credibility to its American and NATO allies; and last, Western intervention helped curb Afghanistan's vulnerabilities as an incubator of global terrorism. If the purpose of Canadian involvement, however, was to "create an Afghanistan in which women would be free to be doctors and television presenters, a civil society would be developed in Afghanistan, respectful of what we would consider to be

#### Managerial Technicalism

international norms of human rights," then it is obvious such optimistic intentions have not come about in actuality.<sup>53</sup> Likewise, if Western intervention was a delaying action intended to buy time for the training of Afghan forces and the institutional development of the Afghan state, then rampant governmental corruption and regrettable military weaknesses have dashed those hopes too.

The mistakes that Canadian planners made were not uniquely attributable to Ottawa alone and represented shortcomings that every major NATO participant repeated while operating in Afghanistan. These included a poor examination of preexisting regional dynamics among neighboring Iran, Pakistan, and India, particularly regarding the interests these states held in Afghanistan. Western officials have been right to blame themselves for not adopting a more exacting approach toward the Pakistani government, who actively aided and abetted the Afghan Taliban, along with the failure to better cordon off and monitor insurgent movement across the Durand Line. Taliban fighters consistently struck Western interests in Afghanistan before retreating across the border, with the mountains in between serving as a strategic reserve base for the insurgency and its leadership. Minister Graham, echoing the sentiments of other allied authorities since 2014, made the following observations:

It turned out to be more challenging than we had appreciated at the beginning. We should have thought more about the role of the porous border and of Pakistan. The duplicity of the Pakistani government, their support for the Taliban, was unknown to us. You have to be able to close off the area from outsiders....

You say insurgency, but it's even broader than that. The Pashtun people are on both sides of the border, and if you look at the role of Pakistan . . . President Obama one time made this crazy statement that in order to solve Afghanistan we have to solve Kashmir. What he was saying was that Afghanistan was a factor in the rivalry between Pakistan and India. Anything they can do in Afghanistan that would upset India, they would do.<sup>54</sup>

Greater historical competency and training could have perhaps prevented some of these complications from derailing the mission, but certainly not all. Canada was but one actor in the messy Central Asian milieu, and Western assumptions and expectations were not easily mappable on to the cultural vicissitudes of traditional Afghan life. Only time will tell what exact lessons Canada has learned and will carry forth from the Afghan interlude, particularly as the West prepares to leave Kabul to its fate while turning to face the more fractious grand strategic challenges looming on the horizon throughout the 2020s and beyond.

#### Conclusion

With Afghanistan, there were never any easy or straightforward answers. That was the case during the active and evolving phases of Canada's involvement, and that remains to be the case now even with the benefits of hindsight. Perhaps that was why it became so impossible to rally the Canadian public and remind them of the noble intentions of the initial "limited liability" intervention. No amount of explaining or exhorting could have made up for the lack of visible and quantifiable results, especially when combined with the bloody toll incurred in human life and treasure. At some point the average Canadian found themselves unable to understand or relate to the strategic aims of the highly technical operation, as it was taken over in an increasingly abstract fashion by Ottawa's self-appointed professional class. The doctrine of managerial technicalism did not prove to be a winning concoction when subjected to fire-testing in the crucible-like conditions of Central Asia.

The Canadian state in all its component parts, including its bureaucratic and political organs, along with the leadership of the Canadian Armed Forces, certainly matured as a result of the decade spent in Afghanistan. The rosy view of post–Cold War life in the 1990s came crashing back to earth as Canadian units were exposed to the vulgarities of combat after a gap of nearly 60 years. War-fighting techniques were refined and reorganized, and CAF soldiers would have undoubtedly gained much experience in conducting modern counterinsurgency operations. The various departments of the government had to learn how to coordinate their functions to most effectively amplify Canada's material capabilities in the service of its foreign policy aims, eventually nearing something close to the much-vaunted whole-of-government ideal.

Over the course of a decade and more in Afghanistan, thousands of Canadians, both enlisted and civilians, touched down on Afghan soil in service of the national cause. Tragically, 165 were never to return. With them, some small corner of a maple leaf will forever and always remain at rest in Kabul and Panjwaii and, of course, among the scraggled hills and sacrificial fields of southerly Kandahar Province, the everlasting site of a young nation's reinvention.

#### Anvesh Jain

Anvesh Jain is a research analyst at the NATO Association of Canada. His work focuses on grand strategy trends within the South Asian and Euro-Atlantic contexts, and he has been published by the *Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs*, Columbia SIPA *Journal of International Affairs*, the Mackenzie Institute, the Stimson Center, and the *Literary Review of Canada*, among others. He is also currently affiliated with both the Canada Tibet Committee and the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers. He holds an honors degree in international relations from the University of Toronto and is entering the law school at the University of Ottawa. Visit his website for more information: <a href="https://anveshjain.com/">https://anveshjain.com/</a>.

#### Notes

1. Stephen Azzi and Richard Foot, "Canada and the War in Afghanistan," in *The Canadian Encyclopedia*, Historica Canada, https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca.

2. Azzi and Richard Foot, "Canada and the War in Afghanistan."

3. Kate Fillion, "Gen. Rick Hillier on His Biggest Strategic Error, the Taliban, and Canada's Future in Afghanistan," *Maclean's*, 23 October 2009, <u>https://www.macleans.ca</u>.

4. Neil Earle, "Foreign Policy and Canadian Commentary on the Afghanistan War," *American Review of Canadian Studies* 39, no. 2 (4 June 2009): 169, 162, 163.

5. Thomas Klikauer, "What Is Managerialism?," Critical Sociology 41, nos. 7-8 (2015): 1105.

6. Fillion, "Gen. Rick Hillier."

7. Bill Graham, *The Call of the World: A Political Memoir* (Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 2016), 224.

8. Justin Massie, "Canada's War for Prestige in Afghanistan: A Realist Paradox?," *International Journal* 68, no. 2 (2013): 278.

9. NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham on Canada's Afghanistan Legacy," 11 March 2021, https://www.youtube.com.

10. Christopher Kirkey and Nicholas Ostroy, "Why Is Canada in Afghanistan? Explaining Canada's Military Commitment," *American Review of Canadian Studies* 40, no. 2 (June 2010): 207.

11. Massie, "Canada's War for Prestige in Afghanistan," 280.

12. "Within a context in which Canada's defence capability had been openly questioned by US policy makers and their representatives (Cellucci, 2001), the substantial participation of Canadian ground troops in the US combat mission might help to mute some of these criticisms." C.T Sjolander, "A Funny Thing Happened on the Road to Kandahar: The Competing Faces of Canadian internationalism?," *Canadian Foreign Policy Journal* 15, no. 2 (2010): 83.

13. NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham."

14. Sjolander, "A Funny Thing Happened on the Road to Kandahar," 85.

15. "We were going *somewhere* in 2003, just as a way to relieve the pressure of saying no to the Americans on Iraq, and it ended up being Afghanistan. But I think now we view the world through a more strategic lens: we have to bring stability to places where there's chaos, to help those areas develop." Fillion, "Gen. Rick Hillier."

16. Massie, "Canada's War for Prestige in Afghanistan," 279.

17. NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham on Canada's Afghanistan Legacy."

18. A. Walter Dorn and Michael Varey, "The Rise and Demise of the 'Three Block War," *Canadian Military Journal* (2009), http://www.journal.forces.gc.ca.

19. Senate of Canada, "How Are We Doing in Afghanistan? Canadians Need to Know," *Report of the Standing Senate Committee on National Security and Defence* (June 2008), https://sencanada.ca.

20. Senate of Canada, "How Are We Doing in Afghanistan?"

21. "In 2005 the Canadian International Policy Statement first introduced the "3D" approach—involving defence, diplomacy, and development—and presented it as the best way to make a difference in post-conflict situations." Caroline Leprince, "The Canadian-led Kandahar Provincial Reconstruction Team: A Success Story?," *International Journal* 68, no. 2 (2013): 360.

22. "Make war in the hills and make love in the towns. Provide security, and second but more important part was security in the villages and the enablement of development. That led to the 3D

concept of Defense, Diplomacy, and Development." NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham."

23. NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham on Canada's Afghanistan Legacy."

24. NATO Association of Canada.

25. Leprince, "The Canadian-led Kandahar Provincial Reconstruction Team," 361.

26. "Text of Prime Minister Stephen Harper's Address Monday to Canadian Soldiers in Afghanistan," CBC News Online, 13 March 2006, https://www.cbc.ca.

27. "Text of Prime Minister Stephen Harper's Address."

28. "Text of Prime Minister Stephen Harper's Address."

29. "Text of Prime Minister Stephen Harper's Address."

30. Kirkey and Ostroy, "Why Is Canada in Afghanistan?," 204.

31. Stephen M. Saideman, "Afghanistan as a Test of Canadian Politics: What Did We Learn from the Experience?," *Afghanistan Papers* no. 10, Center for International Governance Innovation (May 2012), https://www.cigionline.org.

32. "Canada's deeply centralized political structure is well known. The prime minister can, without parliamentary consultation (let alone approval), deploy the Canadian Forces abroad in times of peace and crisis; the power to deploy the Canadian military is an undisputed prerogative of the Canadian executive." Massie, "Canada's War for Prestige in Afghanistan," 281.

33. , "A Funny Thing Happened on the Road to Kandahar," 88.

34. Sjolander, "A Funny Thing Happened on the Road to Kandahar,"89.

35. Sjolander, 88.

36. Sjolander, 90.

37. Canada, (Final Report of the) Independent Panel on Canada's Future Role in Afghanistan [Manley Report] (Ottawa: Public Works and Government Services, 2010), 31, http://publications.gc.ca.

38. Canada, (Final Report of the) Independent Panel, 36.

39. Sjolander, "A Funny Thing Happened on the Road to Kandahar," 91.

40. Bruce Campion-Smith, "MPs Vote to Extend Afghan Mission until 2011," *Toronto Star*, 13 March 2008, https://www.thestar.com.

41. Justin Massie, "Regional Strategic Subcultures: Canadians and the Use of Force in Afghanistan and Iraq," *Canadian Foreign Policy* 14, no. 2 (Spring 2008): 20.

42. Massie, "Regional Strategic Subcultures," 33.

43. Massie, 34.

44. Massie, 35.

45. Massie, 40.

46. Sjolander, "A Funny Thing Happened on the Road to Kandahar," 79.

47. Sjolander, "A Funny Thing Happened on the Road to Kandahar," 79.

48. NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham."

49. The Editorial Board of the *Montreal Gazette* put it eloquently: "But if Canada is to be a force for good in the world, it must be a force. Perhaps we need better-armoured equipment for our soldiers, or different tactics. But being in Afghanistan, in our current role, is the right thing for Canada to be doing." "Canada Is Fighting the Right War: [Final Edition]," *Montreal Gazette*, 6 July 2007.

50. Editorial Board of the Montreal Gazette, "Canada Is Fighting the Right War."

#### Managerial Technicalism

51. Ashley Jackson, "The Taliban's Fight for Hearts and Minds," *Foreign Policy*, 12 September 2018, https://foreignpolicy.com.

52. "Given all this, what can we say about the results of Canada's military efforts to secure the province? One conclusion, which now appears to be a dominant narrative within the Canadian military, is that Canada's forces kept the Taliban at bay—specifically, that a relatively small number of Canadian troops performed with distinction on a critical front of the Afghan war by preventing the Taliban from advancing on strategically vital Kandahar City." Roland Paris, "The Truth About Afghanistan," *Policy Options*, 3 March 2014, https://policyoptions.irpp.org.

53. NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham on Canada's Afghanistan Legacy."

54. NATO Association of Canada, "A Conversation with Hon Bill Graham on Canada's Afghanistan Legacy."

# The Second Nagorno-Karabakh War Takeaways for Singapore's Ground-Based Air Defense

Ben Ho

Ver the years, the defense commentariat has widely acknowledged that the Republic of Singapore Air Force (RSAF) is arguably the most potent of its kind in Southeast Asia.<sup>1</sup> The service's esteemed repute derives in large part from its tactical aircraft force comprising some 100 F-15s and F-16s, many of which are late variants of their types.<sup>2</sup> And with the F-35B Lightning II stealth fighter slated to be delivered to the RSAF around 2026, Singapore's air force will undoubtedly cement its primus inter pares status in the region.<sup>3</sup> Playing a no less significant role in protecting the Lion City's skies, however—and they are often overshadowed by the fast jets—is the RSAF's ground-based air defense (GBAD) force. In fact, with asymmetric threats in the air domain such as unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs), popularly known as drones, as well as rocket, artillery, and mortar (RAM) fires becoming more ominous, GBAD is perhaps more relevant than ever. After all, it is better suited to deal with these two threats compared to traditional fighter planes and would complement the latter well in the overall scheme of things.<sup>4</sup>

The air war over Nagorno-Karabakh in autumn 2020 offers three broad takeaways (two material and one nonmaterial) for Singapore's military planners as they fine-tune the city-state's Island Air Defense (IAD) system going forward.<sup>5</sup> The three lessons are: (1) an integrated air defense system is critical; (2) the role of electronic warfare should be accentuated; and (3) the human factor is key, and it underpins the other two factors. To be sure, these insights—which should be applicable to any state's air defense—are hardly groundbreaking, for various other commentators have already made them—but only in relation to major powers such as the United States and medium powers in Western Europe.<sup>6</sup> This analysis therefore adds to the discourse on the lessons of Nagorno-Karabakh 2020 by distilling what is pertinent from the war for Singapore.

Although the war in the Caucasus seems far-flung from Singapore both geographically and in terms of their respective security environments, the conflict is relevant to the Southeast Asian state in that it offers valuable broad insights on how better to strengthen its defense against unconventional aerial challenges that may surface *beyond the near future*. This is in view of the potentially volatile strategic environment in Singapore's immediate environs, whose security outlook seems fairly optimistic for the near future, but it is anybody's guess beyond that.<sup>7</sup> What is more, the increasing democratization of technology going forward would enable malign entities, *perhaps in the more distant future*, to gain access to higher-end capabilities, especially in terms of unmanned systems, which could be used to threaten Singapore's interests. Indeed, this is a point not lost on members of the republic's defense establishment.<sup>8</sup> Ultimately, the Lion City's potential adversaries (whether state or nonstate) should be cognizant of the republic's overwhelming conventional military superiority and realize that to confront it head-on would likely be courting defeat. Therefore, expect asymmetric capabilities such as massed UAVs and RAM fires to dominate any aerial operational calculus of Singapore's likely foes.<sup>9</sup> All that being said, before delving into the three insights, a short account of Nagorno-Karabakh 2020 is in order.

#### Brief Overview of the War

The fighting in 2020 between Azerbaijan on one side and Armenia as well as the self-proclaimed Republic of Artsakh on the other was the most recent escalation of tensions over the much-disputed Nagorno-Karabakh enclave.<sup>10</sup> This clash of arms, variously known as the "second Nagorno-Karabakh War" or the "Six-Week War," began on 27 September 2020 when Baku launched an offensive into the southern Nagorno-Karabakh with the aim of conquering that area's less mountainous districts. In the words of one expert, Yerevan was "out-fought, outnumbered, and out-spent" in the war.<sup>11</sup> Forty-four days later, on 10 November 2020, a cease-fire agreement was signed whereby Baku emerged as the clear victor. Among other terms, Azerbaijan was allowed to retain control of land captured during the war. What is more, all Armenian-occupied territories surrounding Nagorno-Karabakh were ceded back to Azerbaijan by 1 December 2020. Currently, some 2,000 Russian peacekeepers are stationed along the strategic Lachin Corridor between Armenia and Nagorno-Karabakh.

The toll of the war was high. There were more than 6,000 combat deaths (about 3,360 Armenians and 2,820 Azeris), as well as some 150 civilians killed.<sup>12</sup> Yerevan also suffered much heavier matériel losses. While definitive information about the war is limited (and is still being revealed with the passage of time), an informed source puts Armenian equipment losses as including 245 main battle tanks, while the corresponding figure for Azerbaijan is only 36.<sup>13</sup> A similar disparity—profoundly in favor of Baku—is also seen in other categories such as artillery pieces and infantry fighting vehicles lost.<sup>14</sup> Azeri dominance in the air through its UAVs is one key factor behind this lopsided state of affairs. Uzi Rubin, the first director of the Israel Missile Defense Organization, describes the war as "the first post-modern conflict, in that it was the first in which unmanned aircraft overwhelmed

a conventional ground force, grinding it down to the point of impotency and paving the way for the Azeri ground forces to roll in."<sup>15</sup> And what underpins this was the neutralization of Armenia's (weak) air defenses, largely by Azeri drones. This constitutes the war's first lesson for Singapore's GBAD and will be discussed next.

#### Takeaway 1: Air Defense Must Be Integrated

According to a report by the Center for Strategic and International Studies, the primary lesson from the air war over Nagorno-Karabakh is the necessity of an integrated air defense system (IADS) to counter modern aerial threats.<sup>16</sup> Such a setup, with different layers of modern and well-networked capabilities, would better enable handling the plethora of challenges ranging from traditional jets on one end to UAV swarms on the other.

Armenia did not have such a system in place during the war, and this contributed profoundly to its defeat in the field. While Yerevan possessed various GBAD capabilities for different threats, those capabilities were not properly integrated. It is a truism in air defense planning that simply owning individual capabilities to counter a range of threats does not translate automatically into an IADS.<sup>17</sup> To compound matters, most Armenian surface-to-air missile (SAM) platforms were designs several decades old. For example, the Soviet-designed short-range 9K33, which was fielded in the early 1970s, was the mainstay of Karabakh's air defense. To be certain, Yerevan had made upgrades to this system throughout the years, but the inescapable fact is that these tweaks improved incrementally at best a Cold War relic. It is also telling that Armenia's most capable SAM—the longrange but 40-odd-year-old S-300—was conceived to handle higher-end threats such as larger-signature manned aircraft (which played a minuscule role on either side in the conflict). However, the S-300 was unsuited to counter smaller UAVs such as the Israeli-made Harop loitering munitions and the Turkish-made TB2 drones in Baku's arsenal. In fact, Azeri UAVs managed to destroy undetected several Armenian S-300s.

A credible short-range air defense (SHORAD) system is what is needed to alleviate the drone threat, and there was a substantial Armenian capability gap in this regard during the conflict. After all, Yerevan's SHORAD inventory consisted largely of the obsolescent 9K33s. What is more, Armenia did not seem to take heed of the Azeris' nascent UAV fleet following the latter's exploits during the 2016 Four-Day War and continued to let its decrepit SHORAD capabilities wither in the period since.<sup>18</sup> The exploits of drones in various Middle Eastern and North African conflicts in recent years should also have made Armenia's military bigwigs sit up and take note, but this did not seem to be the case.<sup>19</sup> It is telling

that Yerevan had bought 27 secondhand 9K33s from Jordanian sources for \$35 million as recently as January 2020. Unsurprisingly, Azeri drones destroyed many of these Armenian platforms during the fight for Nagorno-Karabakh.<sup>20</sup> To be certain, experts have urged caution over reading too much into the ascendancy of UAVs over GBAD in the war, as this was achieved under highly favorable conditions unlikely to be repeated elsewhere, but the fundamental lesson of the relevance of an IADS still holds true.<sup>21</sup>

This takeaway about Armenia's unintegrated and obsolescent air defenses therefore affirms Singapore's prudence in constituting a sophisticated, layered, and networked system in the form of the Island Air Defense setup.<sup>22</sup> In principle, at least, the IAD is properly designed and integrated to function in the twentyfirst-century air domain. The Singapore Ministry of Defense (MINDEF) states that the IAD system is "multi-layered, networked, and intelligent," adding that it "integrates advanced sensors, capable weapon systems, command and control elements, and decision-making tools."23 A sophisticated Combat Network fuses these components of the IAD into an integral whole. MINDEF also says that the IAD is "capable of neutralising a wider spectrum of air threats to protect Singapore's skies day and night."<sup>24</sup> On that note, given the rising threat posed by UAVs and RAM fires, it is laudable that the Island Air Defense system pays close attention to capabilities that would be instrumental in countering those two threats. After all, there is a capability overlap between the anti-UAV and -RAM portfolios. In this regard, the IAD has credible assets. Regarding sensors, for example, the Agile Multiple Beam Radar is designed for surveillance of drones and RAM fires. As for shooters, the IAD has the high-tech SPYDER SAM platform.

However, deploying the latter, with its limited missile magazine capacity (of only four weapons), against massed drones/air munitions would put Singapore on the much-talked-about "wrong side of the cost curve."<sup>25</sup> Put simply, it would be financially unfeasible to deploy SAMs priced at many thousands of dollars or more against targets costing much less. On this note, Defense Minister Ng Eng Hen of Singapore has stated that it would neither be "proportionate cost-effective nor sustainable" to use sophisticated assets to take down improvised aerial threats such as hobbyist drones.<sup>26</sup>

It bears consideration that the drones used in the September 2019 attack on Saudi oil installations had a unit cost of \$20,000 or less, while Riyadh's Patriot SAM that should have protected the kingdom against attack but did not for various reasons was priced at \$3 million.<sup>27</sup> In the same vein, engaging with pricey missiles \$800 per unit homemade rockets, such as the Qassam frequently used by Palestinian militants, does not make much financial sense.<sup>28</sup>

It is also worth noting that Indonesian authorities in August 2016 foiled a jihadist plot to launch rockets from the Indonesian island of Batam at Singapore's upscale Marina Bay area. It is not known what kind of weapons the Islamic State– linked militants possessed. Nevertheless, experts maintain that, for the attack to succeed, it would necessitate capabilities of higher sophistication than the Qassam.<sup>29</sup> However, even if such weapons cost significantly more, they would still seem low-cost in comparison should they be engaged with high-end missiles.

Looking ahead, as mentioned earlier, advancements in dual-use technologies and their increasing off-the-shelf availability portend cheaper yet more lethal weaponized drones. The democratization of technology could also accentuate the RAM threat to Singapore. Therefore, what is needed is a solution to put the defender on the correct side of the cost curve. Singapore's IAD system, which has been based solely on missiles ever since its 35mm Oerlikon guns were phased out years back, is possibly one area for improvement. Interestingly, recent editions of the *Military Balance* cite Singapore as possessing antiaircraft artillery (AAA), but this capability is not listed in the RSAF's order of battle on the MINDEF website.<sup>30</sup> The flagship publication of the International Institute of Strategic Studies, however, lists the 20mm GAI-C01 cannon in the city-state's inventory. Even if Singapore does have the GAI-C01, it is unsuited to counter swarm threats given its relatively small magazine size and low rate of fire.

In view of the massed drone/RAM threat, some have argued that there should be perhaps greater emphasis placed on cost-effective solutions. For one, Mike Yeo asserts in a piece for the Singapore state media outlet *CNA* that Singapore should consider reintroducing the old-fashioned AAA—in its modern incarnations, of course.<sup>31</sup> Citing the Phalanx and Skyshield, he is on point, as such weapons have a much higher rate of fire—a vastly desirable attribute against swarms—compared to missile launchers, and the interceptors AAA use have a much lower unit cost in comparison to missiles.<sup>32</sup> AAA is useful as it meets both the antidrone and RAM requirements. What is more, certain antiaircraft gun platforms, such as the Oerlikon Skyranger 30, can also engage ground targets.<sup>33</sup> Thus, beside further strengthening the IAD, the AAA capability could also dovetail with the trope of "doing more with less (or the same)" in Singapore's military discourse given the city-state's projected manpower shortfalls.<sup>34</sup>

# Takeaway 2: Electronic Warfare Is Crucial in the Antidrone Effort

Another salient point about the Nagorno-Karabakh air war is how easily Azeri UAVs took out many Armenian air defense systems. That Azeri drones managed to remain undetected at close range might hint at electronic warfare (EW), which blinded Armenian radar.<sup>35</sup> After all, there were instances where Armenian radars

could not pick up the Azeris'Turkish-made TB2 unmanned aircraft, which has a significant radar signature.<sup>36</sup> In fact, the Turkish-made Koral EW system was possibly used to enable Azeri drone operations akin to what Turkish forces did in Libya and Syria. And much like how electronic warfare could "kick down the air defense door" of the enemy, the other side of the coin is that it also provides for a credible air defense—and therein lies the next lesson from the second Nagorno-Karabakh War: EW contributes to a credible antidrone edifice. Indeed, Michael Kofman of the CNA Corporation avers that it is "a truism that air defense should be supported by electronic warfare and specialized counter-unmanned aircraft systems."<sup>37</sup> This view is echoed by Russia, which has experience in dealing with hostile drones in theaters such as Syria and Ukraine. According to the Russian defense ministry, a robust EW suite is central to the "echeloned defense" deemed adequate against UAVs.<sup>38</sup>

Analysis of Armenia's EW performance against enemy drones paints a largely dismal picture. One analysis contends that Armenian EW was "completely incapable of hindering UAV operations over Nagorno-Karabakh even in the slightest way."<sup>39</sup> Another, more balanced report notes that Yerevan's Russian-made Polye-21 jammer had some success, but only for a few days.<sup>40</sup> That Armenia's counterdrone EW capabilities could be inherently ineffective could explain their travails; there could also be the issue of "operator fault," discussed in the next section.

Nevertheless, there is definitely a place for EW in a counterdrone system given that most UAVs are reliant on data links to function. In fact, even the high-end unmanned platforms of the American and British militaries have faced challenges in Syria from Russian EW.<sup>41</sup> However, as one study incisively puts it: "EW alone, however, is no panacea and needs to be integrated with other air defense systems to effectively defend against aerial threats."<sup>42</sup> It should also be noted that electronic warfare has limited effects on UAVs utilizing the Global Positioning System for navigation. These vehicles could fly a preprogrammed route to its target and need not communicate with their operators. Under such circumstances, a kinetic response might still be necessary.

Coming back to the Singapore context, Yeo has correctly stressed the need for the republic's IAD to defend against EW being applied against it considering its role in the Nagorno-Karabakh War.<sup>43</sup> The flipside of the issue is true as well, and one way the role of electronic warfare in Singapore's Island Air Defense should be accentuated is through the acquisition of dedicated EW assets. Currently, the IAD does not possess a stand-alone EW component (as opposed to one this is organic to another platform such as the republic's F-15SG multirole jet and *Formidable*-class frigate). This is so according to open sources, such as the infographic on the IAD that MINDEF has released.<sup>44</sup> In the same vein, according to the 2021 edition of the authoritative *Military Balance*, the Lion City's armed forces do not own any dedicated EW platforms whatsoever.<sup>45</sup>

Obtaining individual EW capabilities would layer another level of redundancy into Singapore's air defense system. However, acquiring single-role platforms such as a standalone EW asset would seem counterintuitive considering the Singapore military's desire of "doing more with less." Nevertheless, this issue is something that bears deliberation for Singapore's military planners given the increasing significance of electronic warfare (and not just for air defense purposes) in the twenty-first-century operational environment. At the very least, there should be a conversation about the possibility of acquiring dedicated air defense platforms with some EW capabilities, such as the Oerlikon Skyranger 30.<sup>46</sup>

Singapore's IAD setup should also emphasis electronic warfare given that another appeal of the latter reduces collateral damage. While kinetic measures (whether they be missiles or AAA shells) certainly have a place in any air defense system, stray projectiles, jettisoned missile boosters, or remnants of a successful missile kill could land on civilian areas. In fact, the risk of collateral damage from these due to Singapore's highly urbanized and built-up landscape could potentially be more serious than anything inflicted by the hostile platform itself. Indeed, a jettisoned missile booster over the republic's highly industrialized Jurong Island or the Senoko Power Plant on mainland Singapore itself could be disastrous.<sup>47</sup>

All that being said, Singapore's aerial threat landscape currently and in the near future does not necessitate the utmost urgency in acquiring AAA and/or EW assets, as the most pressing security challenges the city-state faces do not emanate from the air domain. Of course, circumstances can change. For example, Indonesia could significantly beef up its armed UAV fleet, which currently stands at only six Chinese-made Rainbow CH-4s.<sup>48</sup> Or Malaysia could procure longer-range munitions for its Astros II multiple rocket launchers that could target its southern neighbors from farther out.<sup>49</sup> Additional electronic warfare and/or antiaircraft gun capabilities are useful to the extent that they add more layers of insurance to Singapore's already credible IAD setup.

#### Takeaway 3: The Human Factor is Key

The Armenian side clearly did not show a serious attitude to the preparation of defense, long-term fortification, camouflage, reconnaissance. Moreover, all these shortcomings in Armenian planning were noticeable even during previous outbreaks of conflict with Azerbaijan, starting in 2016, but Armenia did not draw any conclusions.

-Vasily Kashin

These words, by Carnegie Moscow Center's Vasily Kashin, are echoed by various other pundits who maintain that Armenian military personnel did not carry themselves well against Azerbaijan and that this contributed substantially to Armenia's defeat.<sup>50</sup> One expert poignantly notes that, while Baku revamped its military instrument, this was hardly the case for its adversary, which was "preparing its army for military parades."<sup>51</sup> Although such comments are directed at the Yerevan's military as a whole, they also apply to its GBAD force or any other military arm. And this brings us to the third and arguably the most important takeaway for air defense from the second Nagorno-Karabakh War: the aphorism that "the human factor is the most crucial in warfare" must be always borne in mind. Ultimately, the most exquisite military capability is only as good as its handler. One may possess on paper the best EW, SAM, or any other capability, but all would be for naught if their users lack competency.

Examples abound of how Armenian forces often appeared tactically inept and disorganized in the field. For instance, former U.S. Army officer Robert Bateman writes in *Foreign Policy* that armored platforms were often found "clumped together in tight clusters . . . not maneuvering while dispersed widely as the conditions in combat would warrant," and this is evidence of poor training and/or general tactical incompetence.<sup>52</sup> It will be surprising if Yerevan's air defense forces were an exception to this. According to an informed source's account of the travails of Armenian SAM sites: "During the war, Bayraktar TB2s literally flew circles near three S-300 sites while waiting for the ballistic missiles and loitering munitions directed against them to strike their targets before doing damage assessment and flying away. Shockingly, the launchers in some of these SAM sites were not even in deployment mode, as if no war was going on in the first place."<sup>53</sup>

The last sentence, on the total lack of combat readiness, is particularly noteworthy, especially for a country that was in the middle of a war. While Azeri EW could explain this anemic situation, it is also conceivable that operator ineptness was responsible.<sup>54</sup> One Armenian commentator also makes an informed speculation that his country's GBAD personnel could suffer from "lack of situational awareness."<sup>55</sup> Armenian battlefield incompetence in terms of air defense could also be seen in the fact that the SAMs were deployed in "relatively exposed fixed positions, in a mountainous region where air defense is even more difficult by virtue of the terrain."<sup>56</sup> To be sure Azeri forces also displayed signs of field ineptness, especially during the initial stages of the war.<sup>57</sup> However, these were arguably mitigated to some degree by their material superiority.

There were already cautionary tales of operator fault vis-à-vis air defenses prior to the second Nagorno-Karabakh War, and Armenia ostensibly did not heed them. For one, think of how the lack of training time by Syrian forces on their Russian SAM systems has bedeviled air defense over their country in recent years. In the same vein, Saudi Arabia owns on paper a high-end air defense system made up of Western assets such as the American Patriot SAM. Operator fault due to lack of proficiency, however, contributed to the failure of Riyadh to defend against the September 2019 drone and cruise-missile strike.<sup>58</sup> Last of all, the tragic accidental shootdown of a Ukrainian airliner in January 2020 by Iranian forces shows how complex and error-prone air defense can be, even with a modern SAM system such as the Russian-made Tor-M1.

Relating this lesson about the centrality of the human factor to the Singapore context, the republic's air defense chieftains should consider measures to beef up the "soft" aspects of the Island Air Defense edifice. One way to do this is to hold a drill that tests the IAD system in its entirety against unconventional aerial threats such as massed drones/RAM fires. (Let us just call this notional "Exercise Red Aegis" in reference to its protective nature as well as one of the city-state's two national colors.)

To be sure, the Lion City has held major air defense drills in recent years, but they were not directed against UAV/RAM threats. Case in point: Exercise Vigilant Shield.<sup>59</sup> This whole-of-government event (the police and civil aviation authority were also involved on top of air force jets and GBAD units), last held in 2019, stimulated responding to a passenger plane hijacked by terrorists. In years past, the RSAF also held the Flaming Arrow Challenge, which pitted land-based air defense units against one other. However, it merely tested these units' "ability to engage fighter aircraft and helicopters simulating as aerial threats" and not explicitly against nontraditional challenges such as massed UAVs and RAM fires.<sup>60</sup>

Another element of Exercise Red Aegis should be to incorporate the newest capabilities introduced into Singapore's Island Air Defense system, an example being the Aster-30 SAM system. After all, the most recent iterations of Exercise Vigilant Shield and the Flaming Arrow Challenge saw the venerable I-HAWK SAM deployed, and this is a capability that is gradually being replaced by the Aster-30. Red Aegis should also purposely allow "leakers" past the outer rings of the IAD to better gauge its SHORAD performance, which would be crucial in defending against drones. To be certain, an endeavor such as Red Aegis would take up a great deal of time and resources in terms of planning and execution. However, it is arguably the only way to test the credibility of a system that was conceptualized in 2006 and will continue to serve Singapore for decades to come. Equally significant is the fact that a well-run Red Aegis would no doubt strengthen deterrence and make potential malign actors think twice about targeting Singapore with unconventional air threats.

Overall, the centrality of the human factor in warfare cannot be overemphasized, and one critique of the 2020 Nagorno-Karabakh War and its lessons for the American military makes the following points, which are just as applicable to the Singapore context (or any nation's armed force): "Materiel solutions are not enough by themselves. Nonmatériel solutions (e.g., doctrine, training, etc.) must be synchronized with materiel to maximize their effectiveness. The right system with the wrong TTPs [tactics, techniques, and procedures] for employment will be ineffective."<sup>61</sup>

This brings us to another instructive point made about the importance of the soft elements for air forces (or any military entity in general): "[I]n its totality, airpower is a complex amalgam of equipment and less tangible but equally important enabling ingredients bearing on its overall effectiveness, such as employment doctrine, concepts of operations, training and tactics, leadership quality, adaptability, operator proficiency, boldness in execution and practical combat experience. . . . They also largely account for why some air forces are simply better and more combat effective than others."<sup>62</sup>

The Singapore Armed Forces (SAF) no doubt already has the hardware. But the software is especially important for Singapore given that its military is a relatively small one in terms of numbers. In such an organization, the competence (or lack of it) on the part of its personnel would be amplified.

#### Conclusion

In the final analysis, the Caucasus and Singapore are certainly worlds apart in many ways. Besides the more than 7,000 kilometers separating them, a highintensity clash along the lines of Nagorno-Karabakh 2020 is extremely unlikely to occur in Singapore's environs in the near future given the current trajectory of regional geopolitics. A conflict of this nature involving the Lion City would be the rarest of black swans. And there is a danger that the recent Armenia-Azerbaijan duel has unique features that make generalizations difficult, and there is the risk that the wrong observations will be drawn from it. Nonetheless, the conflict offers valuable general takeaways for Singapore's military planners in various aspects going forward, not least in terms of air defense.

Three insights, which cut across any GBAD force, stand out: (1) the cruciality of an integrated air defense system against modern aerial threats; (2) the role of electronic warfare should be accentuated, especially in the light of the rising drone challenge; and (3) the human factor is key, as it matters most in any military entity. In an ideal world, the Singapore government could heed *all* the suggestions put forth above by procuring antiaircraft guns and electronic warfare capabilities, as well as running a full-scale drill involving the Island Air Defense system. The main challenge in implementing these suggestions, if it comes to that, would be resource limitations. While Singapore has often spent generously on defense, hard choices must be made in the real world. A dollar spent on a certain area or capability means a dollar less in another place, unless MINDEF's share of the budget pie could be enlarged. Indeed, as the Singapore Armed Forces transitions toward a next-generation fighting force as per the SAF's 2030 vision, acquisitions of new land and naval platforms, not to mention a possible purchase of more F-35B jets, will impact whether the suggestions put forth in this analysis can be implemented.<sup>63</sup> Ultimately, it boils down to Singapore's more pressing defense needs. While more assets such as fighter planes no doubt strengthen the Lion City's deterrence, a case can also be made for its GBAD force, especially in view of the changing operational environment.

Speaking in December 2020 on the IAD's completion, Singapore Defense Minister Ng said: "Even with these air defense systems, you can never be immune. But you can significantly reduce the level of threat so I take great comfort in that."64 Incorporating even partially the above-mentioned insights from the second Nagorno-Karabakh War should go some way toward making the IAD more future-ready and alleviate even greater aerial threats. After all, as Yeo puts it: "[J] ust because the system appears ready to deal with potential adversaries today, it would be foolish to assume that the status quo would hold in the long or even medium term."65 On that note, in an essay on black swans penned by three RSAF officers, they rightly state that "[e]ven if solutions [to such low-probability scenarios] are impractical or prove to be too costly to implement, the very fact that debates and discussions have been carried out would already enhance the preparedness of the commanders and planners."66 Thus, at the very least, just bringing the three main takeaways into Singapore's air defense discourse should stand the republic in good stead as the Lion City, in Ng's words, looks "towards the next phase of the Island Air Defense System . . . to threats that are not only on horizon, but I am sure will be developed over the years.<sup>67</sup>

#### Ben Ho

Mr. Ho is an Associate Research Fellow with the Military Studies Program at Singapore's S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies and he holds a Master's Degree in Strategic Studies from the same institution. His research focuses mainly on airpower and seapower, and his work in these areas have featured in the likes of *Joint Force Quarterly*, *Naval War College Review*, *RUSI Journal*, as well as *Proceedings*.
#### Notes

1. Western observers have often lauded Singapore's air force. To illustrate, a 2011 analysis describes the RSAF as "Southeast Asia's preeminent air power: capable, well balanced, technological advanced, and staffed by skilled personnel." It adds that "[a]dvanced weapon systems are complemented by excellent indigenous technical services, a first-class training organization, and modern command control practices." Alan Stephens, "The Asia Pacific Region," *Global Air Power*, ed. John Andreas Olsen (Lincoln, NE: Potomac Books, 2011), 327. Similarly, a 2020 report speaks of the RSAF as "unmatched" among regional air forces. Greg Waldron, "Singapore's Air Force Eyes Long-Term Challenges," *FlightGlobal*, 4 February 2020, https://www.flightglobal.com/.

2. The Military Balance 2021 (London: International Institute of Strategic Studies, 2021), 298.

3. With Singapore joining the F-35 club, the republic will be the first in Southeast Asia to operate fifth-generation aircraft. For the possible reasons behind the purchase, see Ben Ho, "Analysing Singapore's F-35B Acquisition," *Asian Military Review*, 2 April 2020, https://asianmilitaryreview.com/.

4. RAM munitions are simply too fast for fighters to counter. The latter may also have difficulty keeping station and maintaining visual contacts with low-flying and relatively slow drones, which is why the Apache helicopter gunship typically used in surface attack also has an air-defense portfolio in the RSAF. *See* Mike Yeo, "Singapore Confirms It's Using Apache Helicopters in Air Defense Role," *Defense News*, 13 February 2018, https://www.defensenews.com/.

5. For a concise and cogent analysis of the aerial domain in the second Nagorno-Karabakh War, see Shaan Shaikh and Wes Rumbaugh, "The Air and Missile War in Nagorno-Karabakh: Lessons for the Future of Strike and Defense," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, 8 December 2020, https://www.csis.org/.

6. A good source for the lessons for US armed forces would be Nicole Thomas, Matt Jamison, Kendall Gomber, and Derek Walton, "What the United States Military Can Learn from the Nagorno-Karabakh War," *Small Wars Journal*, 4 April 2021, https://smallwarsjournal.com/. For the war's relevance for medium powers, the following video conference is particularly thoughtful: International Institute of Strategic Studies, "The Nagorno Karabakh Conflict: Military Lessons for Middle Powers," *YouTube*, 18 December 2020, https://www.youtube.com/.

7. Chinese-majority Singapore is sandwiched between two Muslim-majority states, Malaysia and Indonesia. Over the decades since Singapore's independence in 1965, bilateral ties with its two neighbors have occasionally been fraught with tensions over various issues. While the near-term regional security outlook for Singapore seems positive, the volatile nature of regional geopolitics means that the situation could deteriorate unexpectedly.

8. To illustrate, when asked during a media interview about the aerial challenges Singapore faces in the future, Defense Minister Ng Eng Hen stressed the need to "deal with the whole spectrum," whether the threat be "longer range munitions, as we saw for example in the missiles [attack] against the oil depots in the Middle East, or non-traditional from terrorist attacks, things that you can buy on the web, or the dark web." "Transcript of Doorstop Interview with Minister for Defence Dr Ng Eng Hen During Visit to RSAF Island Air Defence Operations," *MINDEF Singapore*, 17 December 2020, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/. In recent years, a number of RSAF officers have also spoken of the need to counter aerial asymmetric threats such as massed drones, as they argue in *Pointer*, the official journal of the Singapore Armed Forces. *See*, for example, Captain (CPT) Daryn Koh, "How Singapore and the SAF Can Get Ready for the Era of Swarm UAVs," *Pointer* 46 No. 2 (2020): 32–42; Lieutenant-Colonel (LTC) Ho Sen Kiat, Major (MAJ)

Lee Mei Yi, and CPT Sim Bao Chen, "The Emergence of Small Unmanned Aerial Systems: Opportunities and Challenges," *Pointer* 44 No. 2 (2018): 35–44; as well as LTC Ong Tiong Boon, MAJ Joseph Peh, and CPT Daxson Yap, "The Future of Singapore's Ground-Based Air Defense," *Pointer* 40 No. 2 (2014): 14–23.

9. Unconventional aerial threats to the city-state are not new. In 2016, for example, Indonesian jihadists plotted to fire a rocket at a popular Singapore waterfront. And in 2002, extremists planned to hijack a plane and crash it into the republic's Changi Airport. *See* Kanupriya Kapoor, "Police Find Bomb-Making Materials for Alleged Singapore Attack," *Reuters*, 6 August 2016, https://www.reuters.com/.

10. For a thoughtful overview of the conflict and its genesis, see Cory Welt and Andrew S. Bowen, *Azerbaijan and Armenia: The Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict* (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021).

11. John Antal, "The First War Won Primarily with Unmanned Systems: Ten Lessons from the Second Nagorno-Karabakh War," *United States Special Operations Command*, https://www.so-com.mil/.

12. Welt and Bowen, Azerbaijan and Armenia, 11.

13. Stijn Mitzer and Joost Oliemans, "The Fight for Nagorno-Karabakh: Documenting Losses on The Sides of Armenia and Azerbaijan," *Oryx* (blog), 27 September 2020, https://www.oryx-spioenkop.com/. The *Oryx* military affairs blog is considered one of the most authoritative open sources when it comes to documenting losses on both sides during the second Nagorno-Karabakh War.

14. Mitzer and Oliemans, "The Fight for Nagorno-Karabakh."

15. Uzi Rubin, *The Second Nagorno-Karabakh War: A Milestone in Military Affairs* (Tel Aviv: Begin-Sadat Center for Strategic Studies, 2020), 5.

16. Shaikh and Rumbaugh, The Air and Missile War in Nagorno-Karabakh.

17. Michael Kofman, "A Look at the Military Lessons of the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict," *Russian Matters*, 14 December 2020, https://www.russiamatters.org/.

18. On UAV operations during this conflict, see Azad Garibov, "Karabakh: A New Theater for Drone Warfare?," Jamestown Foundation, 11 May 2016, https://jamestown.org/.

19. On UAV operations in Libya, for instance, see Tom Kington, "Libya Is Turning into a Battle Lab for Air Warfare," *Defense News*, 6 August 2020, https://www.defensenews.com/. As for how the drone war in Syria unfolded, see Alex Gatopoulos, "Battle for Idlib: Turkey's Drones and a New Way of War," *Al Jazeera*, 3 March 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/.

20. While Armenia reported losses of 15 9K33s, Azerbaijan said it destroyed 40 of them, so the truth is probably something in between. Slavisa Milacic, "The Lessons for Armenia from the Defeat in Nagorno Karabakh," *World Geostrategic Insights*, 5 December 2020, https://wgi.world/.

21. As one analyst observes: "Bad weather, effective air defense, and Counter Unmanned Aerial Systems (CUAS) could have worked against the Azerbaijanis. As it turned out, the weather was good up until the last week of the war, the Armenian air defense was not effective against the Azerbaijani UAS onslaught, and the few Russian-made CUAS systems that the Armenian's possessed proved ineffective." Antal, "The First War Won Primarily with Unmanned Systems." For a similar argument, *see* Rubin, *The Second Nagorno-Karabakh War*. 13–15.

22. For details on the IAD, *see* "Fact Sheet: See More, Shoot Further, Smarter—RSAF's Island Air Defence System," *MINDEF Singapore*, 17 December 2020, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/.

23. "Fact Sheet."

24. "Fact Sheet."

25. This is an issue that also bedevils major powers, including the United States. For a discussion of this quandary, see Tom Karako and Wes Shambaugh, *Distributed Defense: New Operational Concepts for Integrated Air and Missile Defense* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2018), 13–14.

26. Tang See Kit, "Singapore 'Quite Confident' of Detecting and Neutralising Drones Used in Saudi Attacks: Ng Eng Hen," *CNA*, 7 October 2019, https://www.channelnewsasia.com/.

27. Michael Knights, "Continued Houthi Strikes Threaten Saudi Oil and the Global Economic Recovery," *Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, 12 March 2021, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/.

28. Yonah Jeremy Bob, "How Much Does Hamas's Rocket Arsenal Cost?," *Jerusalem Post*, 17 May 2021, https://www.jpost.com/.

29. Jeremy Koh, "Military-Grade Rocket Needed' to Hit S'pore from Batam," *Straits Times*, 6 August 2016, https://www.straitstimes.com/.

30. The Military Balance 2021, 298. See also The Military Balance 2020, 308, and The Military Balance 2019, 305.

31. Mike Yeo, "Fighter Jets Get Attention but Defending Singapore Against Rockets and Drones Require Very Different Tools," *CNA*, 14 February 2021, https://www.channelnewsasia. com/.

32. Yeo, "Fighter Jets Get Attention."

33. Paolo Valpolini, "Rheinmetall Air Defence Unveils Its Skyranger 30 (Upgraded)," *European Defence Review*, 3 March 2021, https://www.edrmagazine.eu/.

34. "Speech Transcript by Minister for Defence Dr Ng Eng Hen at the Ministry of Defence Committee of Supply Debate 2018," *MINDEF Singapore*, 30 June 2018, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/.

35. Rubin, The Second Nagorno-Karabakh War, 9.

36. Rubin, 13.

37. Kofman, "A Look at the Military Lessons of the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict."

38. The other components of this system are antiaircraft and early-warning radar systems. Samuel Bendett, "Russia's Real-World Experience Is Driving Counter-Drone Innovations," *De-fense News*, 23 May 2021, https://www.defensenews.com/.

39. Stijn Mitzer and Joost Oliemans, "Aftermath: Lessons of The Nagorno-Karabakh War Are Paraded Through the Streets of Baku," *Oryx*, 26 January 2021, https://www.oryxspioenkop.com/.

40. Shaikh and Rumbaugh, The Air and Missile War in Nagorno-Karabakh.

41. Tom Kington, "The Drone Defense Dilemma: How Unmanned Aircraft Are Redrawing Battle Lines," *Defense News*, 14 February 2021, https://www.defensenews/.

42. Franz-Stefan Gady and Alexander Stronell, "What the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict Revealed About Future Warfighting," *World Politics Review*, 19 November 2020, https://www.world-politicsreview.com/.

43. Yeo, "Fighter Jets Get Attention."

44. "Infographic: RSAF's Island Air Defence System," *MINDEF Singapore*, 17 December 2020, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/.

45. The Military Balance 2021, 297-98.

46. Valpolini, "Rheinmetall Air Defence Unveils Its Skyranger 30."

47. Ong et al., "The Future of Ground-Based Air Defense," 20.

48. Ridzwan Rahmat, "Indonesia Receives First Batch of Chinese-Made AR-2 Missiles for Its CH-4 UAVs," *Janes*, 13 April 2021, https://www.janes.com/.

49. Malaysia uses the SS-30 rocket (30-kilometer range) for its Astros II. *The Military Balance 2021*, 282. The platform can also receive the 80km-range SS-80 munition and the 150km-range SS-150.

50. See, for example, Gady and Stronell, "What the Nagorno-Karabakh Conflict Revealed About Future Warfighting." Russian analysts echo their views. Alexander Stronell, "Learning the Lessons of Nagorno-Karabakh the Russian Way," *International Institute of Strategic Studies*, 10 March 2021, https://www.iiss.org/.

51. Sergey Sukhankin, "The Second Karabakh War: Lessons and Implications for Russia (Part One)," Jamestown Foundation, 5 January 2021, https://jamestown.org/.

52. Robert Bateman, "No, Drones Haven't Made Tanks Obsolete," *Foreign Policy*, 15 October 2020, https://foreignpolicy.com/.

53. Mitzer and Oliemans, "Aftermath."

54. On this point about user competency, it bears consideration that Baku announced the procurement of TB2 in late June 2020 with delivery of the drone taking place thereafter, so there were barely three months for the Azeris to acquaint themselves with it before fighting broke out with their archenemy. Experts therefore believe that Turkish—not Azeri—personnel were controlling the TB2 during the war, though this has not been confirmed. *See* Alexander Yermakov, "Unmanned Aerial Vehicles over Nagorno-Karabakh: Revolution or Another Day of Battle," *Valdai Discussion Club*, 4 December 2020, https://valdaiclub.com/; and David Hambling, "The 'Magic Bullet' Drones Behind Azerbaijan's Victory Over Armenia," *Forbes*, 10 November 2020, https://www.forbes.com/. This then raises the question of "What if the Azeris were the ones operating the platform and would this affect the course of the war?" Given Azeri inexperience with the TB2, it is likely that the Azeris would not handle the TB2 as well if they did not have at least some Turkish help—and the course of the war might have been less favorable to Baku.

55. Alek Elbekian, "The Second NK War: Lessons Learned and Future Expectations," *Armenian Weekly*, 17 December 2020, https://armenianweekly.com/.

56. Michael Kofman and Leonid Nersisyan, "The Second Nagorno-Karabakh War: Two Weeks In," *War on The Rocks*, 14 October 2020, https://warontherocks.com/.

57. Robin Forestier-Walker, "Nagorno-Karabakh: New Weapons for an Old Conflict Spell Danger," *Al Jazeera*, 13 October 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/.

58. Michael Knights and Conor Hiney, "Plugging the Gaps in Saudi Arabia's Air Defenses," *Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, 25 September 2019, https://www.washingtoninstitute. org/.

59. "SAF Air Defence Task Force Leads National Air Defence Exercise," *MINDEF Singapore*, 14 March 2019, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/. It is worth noting that the 2016 iteration of Exercise Vigilant Shield also involved a simulated hijacked plane. *See* "RSAF Exercises National Air Defence Capabilities," *MINDEF Singapore*, 28 November 2016, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/.

60. "Fact Sheet: Flaming Arrow Challenge 2017," *MINDEF Singapore*, 18 January 2017, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/.

61. Thomas et al., "What the United States Military Can Learn from the Nagorno-Karabakh War."

62. Benjamin S. Lambeth, "Airpower Anatomy," in *Routledge Handbook of Air Power*, ed. John Andreas Olsen (New York: Routledge, 2018), Kindle ed.

#### The Second Nagorno-Karabakh War

63. For a list of new capability procurements for the SAF going forward, see Matthew Mohan, "Significant and Steady Investments' in Defence Required to Keep Singapore's Future Secure: Ng Eng Hen," *CNA*, 1 March 2019, https://www.channelnewsasia.com/.

64. "Transcript of Doorstop Interview with Minister for Defence Dr Ng Eng Hen During Visit to RSAF Island Air Defence Operations," *MINDEF Singapore*, https://www.mindef.gov.sg/.

65. Yeo, "Fighter Jets Get Attention."

66. LTC Goh Sim Aik, Military Expert 4 Soon Yi Xiang, Andrew, and CPT Vanessa Lim, "Black Swans Need Not Be Black: Preparing the RSAF to Succeed in Spite of Future Uncertainties," *Pointer Supplement: Beyond the Horizon: Forging the Future RSAF* (2016), 67.

67. "Transcript of Doorstop Interview with Minister for Defence Dr Ng Eng Hen During Visit to RSAF Island Air Defence Operations."

### Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed or implied in *JIPA* are those of the authors and should not be construed as carrying the official sanction of the Department of Defense, Department of the Air Force, Air Education and Training Command, Air University, or other agencies or departments of the US government or their international equivalents.

# India's Acquisition of the S-400 Air Defense System

# **Implications and Options for Pakistan**

Shaza Arif

# Abstract

India's quest for attaining superior military technology has materialized in New Delhi's purchase of the S-400 air defense system from Russia. Adhering to the principles of offensive realism, India is aspiring to accumulate maximum power and establish its hegemony in the region. The Countering American Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA) obliges the US president to impose sanctions on any state making a significant arms deal with Russia. However, considering India's strategic partnership with the United States, New Delhi is confident that it can circumvent CAATSA sanctions and secure a waiver. India's acquisition of this state-of-the-art technology will have a negative impact on the strategic stability of the region, providing a robust false sense of security to the Indian policy makers to execute lethal adventures in the region, with the assurance that India is invulnerable from any retaliatory attack. India's acquisition of the S-400 will alter the strategic stability momentarily; however, Pakistan has the capability to counter this perceived advantage and rebalance the shift in strategic stability.

# Introduction

The S-400 air defense system has emerged as an eye-grabbing technology, compelling several states to acquire it. Developed by the Almaz Central Design Bureau of Russia, the S-400 is a mobile air defense system that serves to engage intruding aircraft, unmanned aerial vehicles, cruise missiles, and ballistic missiles. It has surfaced as an antiaccess/area denial (A2/AD) asset designed to protect military, political, and economic assets from aerial attacks and has been tagged as "one of the best air defense systems currently made" by the *Economist* in 2017.<sup>1</sup>

An S-400 comprises two batteries, each with a command-and-control system, one surveillance radar, one engagement radar, and four launch trucks that are termed "transporter–erector–launcher."

In comparison to its predecessor S-300, the S-400 sports an upgraded radar system and a software update that enables it to fire new types of missiles.<sup>2</sup> The S-400 is equipped with four different types of missiles: short-range 9M96E

(40km), medium-range 9M96E2 (120km), long-range 48N6 (250km), and the very long-range 40N6E (400km).<sup>3</sup>

The S-400 operates in the following way:<sup>4</sup>

Long-range surveillance radar tracks object and relays information to command vehicle for target assessment.

After the target is identified, missile launch is ordered by the command vehicle.

The launch vehicle which is placed in the best position gets the launch data and releases the missile.

The missile is guided toward the target with the help of the engagement radar. The S-400 has drawn the interest of US allies and adversaries alike. China and Turkey have deployed this system, and Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and Egypt have shown interest in acquiring it.<sup>5</sup> At the 2016 BRICS summit, an agreement was finalized between Russia and India for the purchase of five S-400 regiments.<sup>6</sup> In October 2018, both states formally inked a US\$5.43 billion deal in the annual India–Russia bilateral meeting in New Delhi.<sup>7</sup> The Indian government has paid US\$800 million to Russia as an advance payment and is expected to receive the first shipment of the S-400 regiments in late 2021.<sup>8</sup>

This article will analyze the impetus for India to acquire the S-400 air defense system. It will also analyze whether India would be able to attain a waiver from the United States regarding the purchase from Russia. Furthermore, it will shed light on the implications of this deal and discuss the options for Pakistan with respect to India's acquisition of the S-400.

# India's Quest for the S-400 Air Defense System

India's quest for acquiring military hardware seemingly remains insatiable. India continues to spend billions of dollars in the procurement of arms and is one of the largest arms importers in the world.<sup>9</sup> Several factors have pushed India to opt for the S-400 air defense system.

First, realist hegemonic aspirations have always inspired India, which envisions itself as superior to other states in the region. The postulates of John Mearsheimer's theory of offensive realism, according to which states must accumulate maximum power for themselves and should contend to flip the balance of power in their favor, have enticed Indian policy makers. Following these assumptions, New Delhi is on the path to hegemonize India's neighbors, project itself as the most powerful state in the region, and emerge as a major power in the long run.<sup>10</sup> There are certain determinants to qualify as a major power, and military might is one of them. India has found this state-of-the-art weaponry instrumental to ordain its military, as it will serve as a strategic upgrade in the Indian military. The system is integrated with autonomous detection and targeting systems, launchers, multifunctional radars, and command

and control and is equipped with the capability to fire multiple missiles to create a layered defense. Furthermore, it can track 80 targets simultaneously and can be made operational within five minutes. Major powers such as the United States, China, and Russia already possess robust air defense systems, and India wants to avoid lagging behind in this race.<sup>11</sup>

Second, India is keen to draw a multilayered defense shield over its capital New Delhi and Mumbai in the initial phase, with the same patterns to be replicated in other cities at subsequent stages.<sup>12</sup> India already has its own indigenous two-tiered ballistic missile defense (BMD) system, which is already operational. The BMD system encompasses the Prithvi Air Defense (PAD) and Advanced Air Defense (AAD) systems for high-altitude interception and low-altitude interception, respectively. The outermost layer of the Indian multilayered shield will constitute India's indigenous AAD and PAD,<sup>13</sup> with the new S-400 air defense systems comprising the second layer. The Barak-8 medium-range surface-to-air missile system, codeveloped by India's Defence Research and Development Organisation and the Israeli aerospace industry, will form the third layer. The Aakash area defense missile system will constitute the fourth layer. The National Advanced Surface-to-Air Missile System II (NASAMS-II) represents the innermost layer, aimed at protecting the cities.<sup>14</sup> Indian policy makers claim that the S-400 system, due to its sophistication, will serve as a cornerstone in the Indian air defense shield.<sup>15</sup>

Third, India aims to curtail Pakistan's capabilities by denying it ingress to the Indian territory in case of an aerial engagement, for which India is augmenting both defensive and offensive capabilities. On the offensive side, India is making major arms deal for different weaponry; the most prominent one is the agreement with France for the acquisition of 36 fighter jets. For defense, it has resorted to S-400 as a prime shield in this regard. The former Indian Chief of Air Staff, Air Chief Marshal (ret.) B. S. Dhanoa, in an interview stated that "the purpose of the S-400 missile system and Rafale is to hit Pakistani aircraft inside Pakistani air space and not when they come inside Indian territory."<sup>16</sup>

Likewise, New Delhi holds the view that the S-400 will act as a critical factor and a force multiplier to the Cold Start doctrine (CSD), first publicly discussed in 2004. New Delhi denied the mere existence of the CSD until 2017, when the Chief of Army Staff, Gen. Bipin Rawat, acknowledged it.<sup>17</sup> India's armed forces would be more optimistic about executing this doctrine under the umbrella of its revamped air defense system. The S-400 would make India more resolute in allowing a conflict to escalate with assurance that the S-400 would be able to shield its territory from any incoming attack. Last, the fact that China already deployed the S-400 air defense system in 2018 is also another impetus for India to acquire this system, noting its strained relations and competition with its neighbor.<sup>18</sup>

Thus, India is acquiring its new air defense system to assert itself both regionally and globally.

# Prospects of a Waiver for India

Taking into account the Russian aggression as seen with the annexation of Crimea in 2014, its aggressive behavior in Syria, and Moscow's alleged involvement in meddling in the 2016 American elections, the Donald Trump administration introduced a set of sanctions (CAATSA) in 2017, calling for the enforcement of sanctions against any country making an arms deal with Russia.<sup>19</sup> Under CAATSA, countries are directed to avoid making significant transactions with the Russian defense industry. Following Beijing's purchase of the S-400 system and Sukhoi Su-35S, Washington triggered a set of economic sanctions against China.<sup>20</sup> Likewise, Turkey was penalized when it signed a deal worth US\$2.5 billion<sup>21</sup> to purchase the S-400 and was deprived of acquiring F-35 fighter jets, despite the fact that Turkey was part of the consortium responsible for developing and funding the F-35 fighter jet program.<sup>22</sup> However, American officials expressed concerns that the S-400 would precipitate problems of interoperability within NATO systems and more pointedly that Turkey's acquisition of the S-400 would pave the way for intelligence regarding the fifth-generation fighter jets to make its way into Russian hands through the technicians who are going to be present in Turkey for the installment of the S-400.23 Thus, Ankara was formally excluded from the F-35 fighter jet program on 22 April 2021 with an official notification.<sup>24</sup>

India and the United States have signed the Communication Compatibility and Security Agreement, which lays the foundation for interoperability and sharing classified data. There is a prevailing perception in Washington that the S-400 deal serves as a potent threat to intelligence sharing under this agreement.<sup>25</sup> In June 2019, American diplomat Alice Wells stated that the S-400 will put a constraint on the extent to which the interoperability between India and the United States can be increased.<sup>26</sup> Washington has requested that New Delhi opt for the Patriot Advanced Capability (PAC-3) or THAAD defense system instead of the S-400. However, India has opted for the S-400 for its stated greater capabilities. Moreover, the THAAD defense system cannot intercept fighter aircraft, whereas PAC-3 has a limited range of 180km for aerial targets and 100km for ballistic missiles.<sup>27</sup>

According to the National Defense Authorization Act, the US president is authorized to grant waivers from punitive sanctions to states if transactions with the Russian defense industry is less than US\$15 million. However, India's S-400 deal involves the large sum of US\$5.43 billion, dwarfing the set criteria. Interestingly, there is another clause that asserts that waivers can be given to America's strategic partners—provided that US interests remain intact.

Washington has warned India that the purchase of S-400 could invoke CAATSA sanctions, yet India remains undeterred, deciding to shun the threat and proceed with the deal. In January 2020, a senior official of the State Department informed India that it will not be subjected to any exception on its deal and will not be given a blanket waiver.<sup>28</sup> However, he further added that "while there's not a blanket waiver, there's also not a blanket application. And so what I mean by that is there is a case-by-case analysis on where CAATSA sanctions could be applied."<sup>29</sup> This leaves the room open for certain relaxations for India.

With the new US administration in office in January 2021, there were renewed its attempts to convince India to scotch the deal. During the visit of Defense Secretary Lloyd Austin to India in March 2021, he raised the issue of the S-400. Austin raised concerns with his counterpart, Minister of Defense Rajnath Singh, regarding the Russian air defense system.<sup>30</sup> The two did not discuss sanctions, as India has not received the systems yet, hinting that Washington is still looking toward the possibility of India backing out of the deal. However, shortly after Austin's visit, the Russian ambassador to India reiterated the firm determination to proceed with the S-400 deal, keeping in mind the "agreed timelines and other obligations."<sup>31</sup> According to the *Hindu*, India is expected to start receiving the shipment in November 2021.<sup>32</sup>

Although there is speculation that the deal will have an adverse and detrimental impact on US-Indian relations, these claims are exaggerated, as there are slim chances that the strategic altruism that India is enjoying will cease to exist. There are enough reasons to suggest that the acquisition of the S-400 will not lead to sanctions. Previously, India has enjoyed exceptional behavior from the American administration. In 2007, India was able to secure a nuclear deal despite being a nonsignatory to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons. Similarly, the United States has approved the sale of NASAMS-II to India,<sup>33</sup> ignoring concerns that New Delhi is opting for the S-400 and that compatibility issues can surface. Furthermore, Washington is advocating for India's membership in the Nuclear Supplier Groups, disregarding India's proliferation record. Moreover, it seems logical to assume that New Delhi will be able to secure a waiver from Washington for several reasons.

First, the United States values India as a vital partner in its Indo-Pacific strategy. Washington is trying its best to strengthen India to contain China. Thus, the Indian inclination to acquire the S-400 system will not endanger the bilateral relationship, as Washington will avoid jeopardizing its strategic partnership with India. If Washington damages its relations with India over this deal, it will erode America's larger objective of containing China and thereby undermine US regional strategy, as there is no other country in South Asia that is in a position or has an appetite to contain China. Thus, the potential benefits of sanctioning India would not be proportionate to the risk of losing it as a strategic partner. Moreover, sanctioning India would push it further toward Russia, which is not what Washington would like to see.

Second, Russia has been the prime supplier of arms to India for a long time. According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institution, between 2012 and 2016, Russian arms imports accounted for 68 percent of India's total arms imports.<sup>34</sup> However, India has diversified its arms imports, and Indian imports from the United States increased by 557 percent between 2008 and 2017.<sup>35</sup> As a result, the US military-industrial complex would not like to be deprived of this thriving market.

India itself appears confident that it would be able to secure the waiver. After General Rawat assumed office as India's first Chief of Defense Staff, one of his initial decisions was to call for the creation of a joint air defense command and to issue a deadline of 30 June 2020 for a proposal in this regard.<sup>36</sup> The issuance of this order appears to be in line with the arrival of the S-400 regiments by late 2021. The S-400 system is expected to be integrated with the Indian Air Force's Integrated Air Command and Control System, which is an automated command-and-control system for air defense integration of air- and ground-based sensors and weapon systems.<sup>37</sup>

Thus, it is expected that the United States will provide India a waiver as part of a strategic understanding between the two countries. Even if India does not secure an absolute waiver, the sanctions might be less intense or delayed to avoid straining relations between the two strategic partners.

# Implications of India's Acquisitions of S-400

New Delhi's inclination to opt for the S-400 air defense system signals India's firm determination to hegemonize its neighbors and share the table with the other major powers of the world in the longer run. These hegemonic aspirations of India will cause some repercussions, as it will alter the strategic environment of South Asia, which is already very vulnerable, ambiguous, and conflict-prone.

The deployment of air defense systems along with other latest weaponry that India is acquiring is destabilizing, as it will give it a highly deceptive and absurd sense of security. This may provoke India to take more risk to prevail in a future conflict. India would exhibit wishful thinking that, in the event of a conflict escalation and possible Pakistani retaliation, India would be able to deny the penetration of Pakistani aircraft.<sup>38</sup>

Stephan Evera's assertion that war is more likely when conquest is easy fits aptly in the South Asian environment. The military institutions in India have instilled a sense of assurance in the Indian leadership that the acquisition of the S-400 along with its other military procurement will give a strategic edge over Pakistan. Therefore, India would believe that it has the space to take risk and carry out military adventures in Pakistan with the assurance that the S-400 will be able to defeat any counterattack.

The deployment of the S-400 in South Asia will alter the deterrence equation in the region. For deterrence to hold, both states must be assured that they are mutually vulnerable. According to rational deterrence theory, to deter the adversary, a state should be able to persuade its adversary that it can inflict unacceptable damage and will not be hesitant to make use of its capabilities.

Deterrence is a product of credibility and capacity. "Capacity" refers to the presence of the weapons and delivery systems to execute an attack; "credibility" refers to how well the capabilities are signaled to the other side. India's acquisition of the S-400 air defense system will not impact Pakistan's capacities, as it can still respond to Indian aggression with its existing capabilities and employ new measures to curtail the threat from this air defense system. However, the credibility would be undermined, as India may not be convinced that it is prone to unacceptable damage from Pakistan owing to the presence of its newly acquired air defense system, therefore impacting deterrence in an adverse manner and making it less hesitant to engage in a conflict with its archrival.

The Indian narrative being instilled with the acquisition of this air defense system is that it can target aircraft deep inside Pakistan's territory (i.e., if deployed in Himachal Pradesh, the region of Kashmir would be well covered). Deployment of the S-400 in Jalandhar, Punjab, the system would be able to shoot down aircraft in Islamabad, and if the Indian forces decide to deploy the system even further to Amritsar, Punjab, it would bring Peshawar into the range of the S-400.<sup>39</sup> However, these claims are hypothetical, and they do not take into account the response options, tactics, and concepts of employment from the Pakistani side.

The desires of Indian hegemony will materialize at the cost of stability in the region. The strategic stability of the South Asian region will be the victim and would have to bear the assault of India's offensive actions. The S-400 will alter the minimum deterrence levels, provoking an arms race between the archrivals, with each side upgrading and reinforcing its capabilities. Similarly, Prime Minister Narendra Modi is obsessed with Pakistan and would like to carry out "surgical strikes" in Pakistan's territory on the pretext of attacking terrorist base camps.

The strong sense of assurance of invincibility can also make India less hesitant to let a conflict escalate on the assumption that it has the capability to counter any sort of aerial attack from Pakistan. Such circumstances can lead to any conflict taking a lethal form—especially over Kashmir, which remains a nuclear flashpoint and can spark major conflict that could stir implications for the whole region.

Furthermore, India's so-called no-first-use (NFU) policy has been diluted to a great extent over the years. Several prominent Indian strategists have openly advocated for abandoning the NFU policy. Recently, while addressing the press at Pokhran, Indian defense minister Rajnath Singh stated that India can have a circumstantial departure from the NFU. Massachusetts Institute of Technology nuclear affairs expert Vipin Narang rightly points out that India is cruising toward an ambiguous policy that could render the NFU obsolete without formally changing it. Therefore, it would not be rational to rule out the possibility of India carrying out preemptive strikes in Pakistan, which would be lethal not only for the region but also for the world at large, noting that it can spark a major conflict between the two nuclear-armed countries.

All these factors add up and compound the threat to the regional peace of South Asia, making it more unstable.

When one analyzes the political implications of India's acquisition of the S-400 air defense system, it becomes apparent that this deal has dispatched a message that Indo-Russian bilateral ties are still strong at a time when questions were raised regarding the future trajectory of the relations, as there was speculation that India would be in a severe dilemma regarding its overlapping and conflicting relations with Moscow and Washington. However, New Delhi has signaled that it will adhere to a policy of multi-alignment, and India's intensifying relations with Washington will not alter relations with the former's old allyrather India will resort to other states for its vested interests whenever deemed necessary. This was affirmed by a statement by Gen. Bipin Rawat, Indian Army Chief at the time. During his keynote address at the General K. V. Krishna Rao inaugural memorial lecture, General Rawat stated: "When Russians asked about the American sanctions, my reply was, 'yes, we do appreciate that there could be sanctions on us, but we follow an independent policy."40 In response to a question, the general replied, "there is no end in sight to the manner in which" India and Russia can cooperate.<sup>41</sup>

Likewise, New Delhi has also attempted to pacify Moscow due to the animosity that emerged following India's withdrawal from the codevelopment of the fifth-generation jet fighter program with Russia.

At a more local level, New Delhi's sense of superiority will further jeopardize relations between India and Pakistan, as the former will be dismissive toward engaging in any constructive dialogue with Islamabad. India and Pakistan have not engaged in any productive dialogue following an aerial engagement in February 2019, and India's unilateral action taken in Kashmir by the abrogation of Article 370 has further impaired the already strained relations between the two countries. With the delivery of the S-400 system in late 2021, Indian leadership likely will be even more reluctant to terminate the deadlock in the bilateral relations.

Therefore, the arrival of the S-400 will be destabilizing for the region.

# Vulnerabilities of Air Defense Systems

The invulnerability claims made by India are absurd, as there is no country in the world that can render its territory absolutely invulnerable from incoming attacks. There are several examples that prove that air defense systems have vulnerabilities and can fail to produce the desired results in certain circumstances either due to errors, operational failure, or tactics employed by the other side. Recently, Russian air defense systems have failed to perform optimally, particularly in Syria, Libya, and Armenia.

In April 2020, the Syrian military raised concerns over the performance of S-300 air defense system when its radars failed to detect and target Israeli cruise missiles on various occasions. On 28 February, Syria lost three Pantsir-S1 and one Buk-1 air defense systems deployed in Idlib.<sup>42</sup> These systems became a target of Turkish drones, which employed electronic warfare to evade the air defense systems. Ironically, the Pantsir-S1 is perceived as one of the most advanced air defense systems in the Russian inventory and is designed specifically for short-range air defense. However, footage showed that the radars of these systems were active before they were hit, which raises concerns over their effectiveness.<sup>43</sup>

The S-400 has not been used by the Russians in Syria to counter Israeli strikes. This development implies that even the Russian operators are aware that, in the likely event that the incoming aerial vehicles are more than the handling capacity of their state-of-the-art air defense system, some of them will go unintercepted, which will raise questions over a system tagged as the world's best air defense system.

The recent Nagorno-Karabakh conflict in late 2020, is another example where the vulnerability of air defenses against drones has been exposed. In the conflict between Azerbaijan and Armenia, the former prevailed over the latter by employing Turkish and Israeli drones, which neutralized the air defense systems of Armenia.<sup>44</sup> To destroy the air defense systems, Azerbaijan used decoy aircraft in Armenian territory, which were shot at by the deployed air defense systems. This action exposed the locations of those air defense systems, which were then neutralized by drones. Russian air defense systems such as the 2K12 Kub, 9K35 Strela-10, 9K33 Osa, and 2K11 Krug could not intercept a number of drones, which either reached their intended targets or destroyed the air defense system itself. Azerbaijan has also claimed that it destroyed several batteries of the S-300 air defense systems<sup>45</sup> and circulated footage in this regard. This is highly concerning, as it suggests that the S-400, which is the successor of S-300, could have similar vulnerabilities.

In May 2020, the Libyan army was also successful in destroying nine Russian Pantsir-S1 air defense systems.<sup>46</sup> These systems were under the control of forces led by Khalifa Haftar.<sup>47</sup> The Libyan army used Turkish Bayraktar drones to destroy these air defense systems. This campaign has helped the Government of National Accord to take large territories previously under the control of Khalifa Haftar's forces.

The point is simple: if there are more incoming drones than the intercepting capacity of the air defense system, some are bound to pass through without interception despite the technological advancement of any air defense system.

Second, evolving tactics, concept of employment, and better training in air warfare can become a critical factor that can play an effective role in making such systems more vulnerable. Moreover, air defense systems were more optimal for Cold War-type scenarios, in which the travel time was at least 30 minutes. As far as India and Pakistan are concerned, the proximity would leave very minimal reaction time. In addition, the air defense systems act optimally when they are integrated effectively with other weaponry. If we look at India's weapons procurement, it is relying on diverse suppliers, acquiring the Phalcon AWACS from Israel, NA-SAM II missiles system from the United States, Rafale jets from France, and the S-400 from Russia. This diversity will pose compatibility issues when deployed, which can pave the way for errors. Furthermore, there are ample chances that the NATO countries may not be willing to allow the integration of Russian weaponry with their equipment, which will greatly impact the effectiveness of the S-400.

Thus, Indian claims are misleading due to the fact air defense systems have vulnerabilities that can be exploited, impacting their performance. With effective strategies they can be destroyed, deceived, and overwhelmed. Pakistan can take certain steps that can bring it to the position where it can employ an effective strategy to counter this impending threat.

# **Options for Pakistan**

Indian media and policy makers have instilled an absurd narrative, claiming that New Delhi's acquisition of the S-400 would enable India to control Pakistan's airspace, thereby claiming an extreme strategic edge over Pakistan. However, the S-400 cannot protect the whole length and breadth of Indian territory from all potential attacks and does not act as a concrete assurance of invincibility. The notion that is being ignored is that all military equipment has vulnerabilities, and the S-400 is no exception.

The balance of power will be temporarily shifted, as India envisions itself as dominant over Pakistan and would be more willing to create turmoil in the region. Consequently, Pakistan would have to take countermeasures to rebalance the shift in strategic balance—not by choice but by compulsion. The last section of this article will analyze the possible options for Pakistan considering this impending threat.

The first option would be to follow the Indian example and pursue the S-400 air defense system. However, acquiring the S-400 would be an extremely irrational choice, noting that it is an exorbitantly expensive piece of military equipment and Pakistan would have to spend a hefty sum to acquire it.

Second, Pakistan is either developing or already possesses delivery systems that can counter the threat from the S-400. A milestone achievement of Pakistan was to develop the Ababeel multiple independently targetable reentry vehicle (MIRV),<sup>48</sup> with a range of 2,200km. In March 2017, Lt. Gen. Robert Ashley, US Army, then–director of the US Defense Intelligence Agency, confirmed that Pakistan possesses MIRV technology.<sup>49</sup> Ababeel was one of the projects that took the future strengthening of enemy's defense capabilities into account. Pakistan's MIRV technology with multiple warheads and in-built decoys can exhaust the S-400 and have a substantial impact on its effectiveness.<sup>50</sup> In the future, it is imperative for Pakistan to reinforce this technology to deter India.

Pakistan's indigenous missiles, with multiple stealth capabilities, have the capability to penetrate the S-400. The current missiles such as the Babur cruise missile system, the Raad air-launched cruise missile, and the Ghaznavi, Abdaali, and Shaheen are capable of firing from a safe standoff range and can be deployed to preempt and attack the S-400 system itself.

Babur, which is a nuclear-capable air-, land-, and sea-launch–capable missile with advanced features such as digital scene matching and area co-relation and terrain contour matching, can target even without the navigation of the GPS system, rendering the S-400 across the border incapable of intercepting the missile.<sup>51</sup> In addition, since Babur has a terrain-hugging trajectory and can fly a mere five meters above the ground, it can evade being intercepted by the S-400 by moving undetected by the adversary's radars. Moreover, the shield can also be pierced by using ballistic missiles with very high-altitude capability. Thus, the S-400 cannot impair Pakistan's defensive and offensive capabilities.

Third, the attainment of supersonic and hypersonic missiles is one way in which the S-400 will not be able to intercept the incoming missiles. Hypersonic missiles travel at the speed of Mach 5, which is five times faster than the speed of sound (one mile per second), which would make it nearly impossible to intercept them. In the future, Pakistan should invest its efforts and resources in this regard.

Fourth, the Pakistan Air Force should work for the improvement of electronic countermeasures to disrupt the radars of the S-400 by employing both active and passive jamming techniques. It needs to invest in developing nonkinetic electronic counter-countermeasures. Pakistan should also resort to missile approach warning systems for its aircraft to mitigate the threat posed by the S-400. Likewise, new training programs should be developed, which involves low flying and new tactics to avoid detection by the S-400.

Last and most important, given the vulnerability of the air defense systems against drones as witnessed in several recent conflicts in Syria, Libya, and Armenia, Pakistan should invest considerably in this technology, as it has proved notably effective in neutralizing various air defense systems. Drones and decoy aircraft can saturate an air defense system and counter its effectiveness, thereby piercing the defense shields. It should look into indigenous development of drones and acquiring advanced drones from friendly states.

Thus, the threat from the S-400 might not be as lethal as it seems. With the help of better training, tactics, and emerging technologies, Pakistan can mitigate the threat from India's new adventure.

# Conclusion

The S-400 air defense system has emerged as an impressive technology that has drawn the attention of Indian policy makers. The Indian regime is all set to obtain this technology, despite the fact that the purchase could invoke CAATSA sanctions. However, it is likely that India will be able to get a waiver or some relaxation from the United States, an important strategic partner. The introduction of the S-400 will have significant consequences for regional stability, creating a negative impact on the arms race and vertical proliferation in South Asia. The perceived assurance of invulnerability provided by the S-400 could provoke India to carry out surgical strikes in Pakistan. Likewise, Pakistan will also develop capabilities to counter this threat. Furthermore, the presence of the S-400 will make the South Asian environment prone to conflicts that could escalate and take a dangerous form between nuclear-armed states.

Although the S-400 represents an extremely advanced technology, the advent of new technologies always triggers the development of equally impressive countermeasures. Thus, in the future, there will be several ways to counter the threat posed by the S-400. ♥

### Shaza Arif

Miss Arif is a Researcher at the Centre for Aerospace & Security Studies (CASS). She has secured a gold medal in B.Sc. (Hons) Defence and Diplomatic Studies from Fatima Jinnah Women University, Rawalpindi. Her areas of interest include emerging technologies. She has contributed book chapters, research papers, and opinion articles in national and international platforms. She represented Pakistan at an international workshop titled "Commonwealth Future: Re-imaging Peace" at Durban University of Technology, South Africa, in March 2020.

### Notes

1. "Brother in Arms: Turkey and Russia Cozy Up Over Missiles," The Economist, 4 May 2017.

2. Franz-Stephan Gady, "India, Russia Sign \$5.5 Billion S-400 Deal During Modi-Putin Summit," *The Diplomat*, 5 October 2018, https://thediplomat.com.

3. Stephen Bryen, "Why Russia's S-400 Anti-Air System Is Deadlier Than You Think," National Interest, 9 November 2019, https://nationalinterest.org.

4. Jonathan Marcus, "Russia S-400 Syria Missile Deployment Sends Robust Signal," BBC News, 1 December 2015. https://www.bbc.com.

5. Yarno Ritzen, "Why Do Countries Want to Buy the Russian S-400?," al-Jazeera, 8 October 2018, https://www.aljazeera.com.

6. Franz-Stephan Gady, "India and Russia Ink S-400 Missile Air Defense System Deal," 20 October 2016, *The Diplomat*, https://thediplomat.com.

7. Gady, "India, Russia Sign \$5.5 Billion S-400 Deal.

8. Franz-Stephan Gady, "India Makes \$800 Million Advance Payment for Russian S-400 Air Defense Systems," The Diplomat, 20 November 2019, https://thediplomat.com.

9. Elizabeth Roche, "India Was World's Second-Largest Arms Importer in 2015-19: Report. LiveMint, 10 March 2020, https://www.livemint.com.

10. Ahmed Syed Minhas, "S-400 Ballistic Missile Defence System and South Asian Deterrence Stability Dynamics," Hilal, 2008, https://www.hilal.gov.pk.

11. Arif Qureshi, "India-Russia S-400 Deal: Implications on Pakistan and China," *The Fortress*, 19 December 2018, https://thefortress.com.pk.

12. Adil Sultan, "The Politics of S-400 Anti-Missile System: Implications for NATO and South Asia," Strategic Foresight for Asia, 11 June 2019, https://strafasia.com.

13. Sultan, "The Politics of S-400 Anti-Missile System."

14. Sultan.

15. Vikas Sv, "Multi Layered Air Defence: How S-400 Fits into India's Scheme of Things," *One India*, 24 November 2018, https://www.oneindia.com.

16. Tanweer Azam, "Purpose of S-400 and Rafale Is to Hit Pakistani Aircraft Inside Pakistani Air Space, Says Former IAF Chief B S Dhanoa, Zee News, 3 August 2020, https://zeenews.india.com.

17. Ajay Shukla, "Why General Bipin Rawat Acknowledged the Cold Start Doctrine," *The Wire*, 20 January 2017, https://thewire.in.

18. Franz-Stefan Gady, "China's Military Accepts First S-400 Missile Air Defense Regiment from Russia," *The Diplomat*, 26 July 2018, https://thediplomat.com.

19. Countering American Adversaries through Sanctions Act (CAATSA), Congressional Record, vol. 163 (2017), https://www.congress.govf.

20. Franz-Stefan Gady, "US Sanctions China Over Purchase of S-400 Air Defense Systems, Su-35 Fighter Jets from Russia," *The Diplomat*, 21 September 2018, https://thediplomat.com.

21. Tuvan Gumrukcu, "Turkey, Russia Sign Deal on Supply of S-400 Missiles," Reuters, 29 December 2017, https://www.reuters.com.

22. Ray Rounds, "Washington's F-35 Embargo Against Turkey—Success or Failure?," War on the Rocks, 7 February 2020, https://warontherocks.com.

23. Verda Ozer, "Understanding the 'S-400 crisis," Al Jazeera, 5 August 2019, <u>https://www</u>.aljazeera.com.

24. Joyce Karam, "US Notifies Turkey of Its Exclusion from New F-35 Consortium Agreement, *The National News*, 22 April 2021, https://www.thenationalnews.com.

25. Navtan Kumar, "India's S-400 Deal Casts Shadow on military pact with US, Sunday Guardian Live, 21 December 2019, https://www.sundayguardianlive.com.

26. Chidanand Rajghatta, "US Cautions India Over S-400 Deal with Russia, Cites Strategic Partnership Choices, *Times of India*, 15 June 2019, http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com.

27. Sameer Ali Khan, "S-400 Deployment in South Asia and the US' Regional Interests," CISS Insight 7(2) (2019): 44.

28. Franz-Stefan Gady, "Senior US Official: No Blanket Waiver for India on S-400 Buy," *The Diplomat*, 10 January 2020, <u>https://thediplomat.com</u>,

29. Gady, "Senior US Official."

30. Lara Saligman, "Austin Hints India's Purchase of Russian Missile System Could Trigger Sanctions," *Politico*, 20 March 2021, https://www.politico.com.

31. Ahmad Adil, "India, Russia Committed to S-400 Missile Deal: Envoy," Andola Agency, 14 April 2021, https://www.aa.com.tr.

32. Dinaker Peri, "Delivery of S-400 Missile Systems to Begin by November," *The Hindu*, 13 April 2021, https://www.thehindu.com.

33. Sriram Lakshman, "U.S. State Dept. Nod for Sale of Air Defence System to India," *The Hindu*, 11 February 2020, https://www.thehindu.com.

34. "Trends in International Arms Transfer 2017," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI), March 2018, https://www.sipri.org.

35. "Trends in International Arms Transfer 2017."

36. Shaurya Karanbir Gurung, "CDS Bipin Rawat Seeks Proposal to Create Air Defense Command by Jun 30," *Economic Times*, 6 January 2020, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com.

37. S. S. Soman, "Joint Air Defence Command Will Lead to Sub-optimal Utilization Of assets. Not a Great Idea," *The Print*, 11 June 2020, https://theprint.in.

38. Ghazala Yasmin Jalil, "Recent Threats to Strategic Stability," Institute of Strategic Studies Islamabad 3 (2019), http://issi.org.pk.

39. Sahar Anwar Khan, "Indo-Russian Missile Defense Deal," *Global Regional Review*, 3(1) (2018): 162, https://www.grrjournal.com.

40. Sushant Singh, "India Follows Independent Policy: General Bipin Rawat on S-400 Deal with Russia," *Indian Express*, 8 October 2018, https://indianexpress.com.

41. Srinath Raghwan, "Beyond Defence Deals like S-400, There's Not Much Left to India-Russia Ties," *The Print*, 9 October 2018, https://theprint.in.

42. Ridvan Bari Urcosta, "The Revolution in Drone Warfare: The Lessons from the Idlib DeEscalation Zone," *European, Middle Eastern, and African Affairs* (2020).

43. Sebastian Roblin, "Turkish Drones and Artillery Are Devastating Assad's Forces in Idlib Province-Here's Why," Forbes, 2 March 2020, https://www.forbes.com.

44. Saad Shaikh, "The Air and Missile War in Nagorno-Karabakh: Lessons for the Future of Strike and Defense," Center for Strategic and International Studies, 8 December 2020, <u>https://www.csis.org.</u>

45. Aishwarya Rakesh, "Azerbaijan Destroyed Six S-300 Systems of Armenia: President Ilham Aliyev," *Defense World*, 29 October 2020, https://www.defenseworld.net.

46. Altan A. Ozle, "Libya: A Catastrophe for Russia's Pantsir S1 Air Defense System," Real Clear Defense, https://www.realcleardefense.com.

47. Walid Abdullah, "Libya Army Destroys Air Defense Systems used by Haftar," Anadolu Agency, 20 May 2020, https://www.aa.com.tr.

48. "Ababeel" (Press release), ISPR, 24 January 2017.

49. Zachary Keck, "Pakistan Has Just Tested the Ultimate Nuclear Missile," *The National Interest*, 9 March 2018, https://nationalinterest.org.

50. Zafar Nawaz Jaspal, "Can India Control Pakistan's Airspace with S-400 Missile Systems?," The Information Corridor, 11 June 2019, https://theinfocorridor.com.

51. Ammar Akbar, "Pakistan's Missile Technology: The Perfect Antidote for India's S-400 Purchase," Global Village Space, 15 December 2018, https://www.globalvillagespace.com.

# The Provisional Air Corps Regiment at Bataan, 1942

Lessons for Today's Joint Force

2d Lt Grant T. Willis, USAF 2d Lt Brendan H. J. Donnelly, USAF

We're the Battling Bastards of Bataan, No Mama, No Papa, No Uncle Sam, No aunts, no uncles, no cousins, no nieces, No pills, no planes, no artillery pieces, And nobody gives a damn!

-Frank Hewlett, "The Battling Bastards of Bataan"

# War Creates the Unforeseen

Frank Hewlett would have known an iron law of warfare: war indeed creates the unforeseen—for those in command and on the front lines. As Manila bureau chief for United Press (the news agency known later as UPI), Hewlett was the last war correspondent to evacuate Corregidor during the fateful events that led to the destruction and capture of the men of the Provisional Air Corps Regiment (PACR) on the Bataan Peninsula—one of the US military's great defeats.

During desperate times throughout World War II, troops were compelled to perform actions and duties beyond their training and intended purpose. Ad hoc battalions of sailors and Marines were ordered to carry out raids on land. The Luftwaffe and Kriegsmarine had to fight under unfamiliar circumstances to meet the Allied advances toward Germany from east and west.<sup>1</sup> Before that, Soviet Marines joined Red Army comrades to fend off Hitler's invasion, and Soviet sailors fought to the death against the Nazi invaders despite their lack of training to fight Hitler's SS or Panzers.<sup>2</sup> In the Pacific, when Imperial Japanese Navy units fought US Marines and Army formations at Guadalcanal, Attu, Tarawa, Saipan, Leyte, Luzon, and Okinawa, it did not matter whether the Japanese soldiers and sailors were front-line combat units or construction battalions; everyone was expected to take part in the defense. And at Bataan, American airmen were ordered to move up to the front lines and fight alongside infantry, tanks, and artillery.

Many airmen today have extensive counterinsurgency experience fighting on the ground, calling in airstrikes, and rescuing wounded troops from hostile insurgent strongholds. But there are no incoming aircraft to strafe their positions, or enemy artillery batteries hammering away at their trench lines day and night, or frontal as-

saults by infantry and armor. Supply is not an issue today, as American troops in the field benefit from secure routes of communication, supply, and support. Thus, few airmen today can comprehend the hardship their predecessors endured between December 1941 and April 1942 on Bataan, a tiny peninsula in the Philippines. Many will recognize the American struggle in the Philippines as the "Death March." But that is only the aftermath of a desperate. In the end, a joint American–Filipino force was compelled to surrender, and that is the narrative we describe in this article.

## War Plans

Before the war, the United States had multiple war plans, including the Rainbow war plans (the plans for war with Japan were Orange). In 1939, the Joint Army and Navy war plans were approved; Rainbow 4 was the strategy to secure and control the Western Pacific as rapidly as possible and maintain the defense.<sup>3</sup> Under Rainbow 4 in 1941, War Plan Orange-3 (WPO-3) was approved, although it was already outdated. Under WPO-3, "American troops were not to fight anywhere but in Central Luzon....The mission of the Philippine garrison was to hold the entrance to Manila Bay and deny its use to Japanese naval forces."4 WPO-3 was flawed because the plan called for a tactical withdrawal from Luzon to the Bataan Peninsula by all Allied divisions to establish a series of defensible lines of resistance (LORs), utilizing terrain and concentration to create a headache for any attacking force attempting to push the defenders from the Philippines. A series of island forts was constructed at the mouth of the bay, directly under the Bataan Peninsula. The island of Corregidor would become the HQ for MacArthur and his staff during the campaign.<sup>5</sup> Servicing large shore batteries as large as 14 inches, Corregidor and the surrounding island forts prevented any shipping from reaching Manila by sea and provided significant fire support to Bataan itself. WPO-3 was opposed by many in the Army and Navy. Planners saw the island archipelago as indefensible if invaded by a significant and determined force.<sup>6</sup> Other officers, including General MacArthur, believed that with the influx and training of new Filipino reserve divisions and additional supplies from Washington, he could establish a new war plan that would repel the invaders at the water's edge and undertake a more active defense. The general saw WPO-3 as a "defeatist" plan, and unfortunately the war would come sooner than anticipated. What's more, the active defense of Luzon, and a campaign that would be waged with the understanding that America's full might would be directed toward Hitler and Europe first, meant that MacArthur would start the conflict against the Japanese with one hand tied behind his back. Washington also determined that the defenders in the Philippines, including the Filipinos, were expendable.

During the Japanese campaign to take the Philippines, the United States Army introduced a new fighting unit to its Bataan defense: the Provisional Air Corps Regiment. This new ground infantry formation was formed from airmen whose jobs were no longer germane to the military situation. Men were drawn from maintenance, ordnance, communications, intelligence, ground staff, and aircrew squadrons. The regiment comprised two battalions: 1st Battalion (Headquarters Squadron of the 20th Air Base Group, 19th Air Base Squadron, 27th Materiel Squadron, 28th Materiel Squadron, and 7th Materiel Squadron); 2nd Battalion (2nd Observation Squadron, 48th Materiel Squadron, Headquarters Squadron of the 27th Bomb Group, 91st Bomb Squadron, and 17th Bomb Squadron). Each squadron represented roughly a company-sized element in infantry terms. This formation was extraordinary in concept and something that American airmen had never been asked to do in mass prior to the Japanese offensive. To understand how and why this formation was created to defend the Bataan Peninsula, we must look back.

On Sunday, 7 December 1941, the six carriers of the Imperial Japanese Navy launched their aircraft for a surprise attack on the US Pacific Fleet at Pearl Harbor. The attack destroyed an overvalued portion of our fleet but failed to locate and destroy the main assets that would determine victory or defeat in the Pacific—the aircraft carriers. As battleship row and the many Hawaiian airfields burned, the Japanese blitzkrieg that followed Pearl Harbor attempted to seize and secure the resources and defense perimeter necessary to maintain the integrity of the empire. On 8 December, across the international date line, other Allied installations such as Guam, Wake Island, Hong Kong, Malaya, Dutch East Indies, and the Philippines were also attacked.<sup>7</sup> As the bulk of the Imperial Japanese Army was bogged down in heavy combat on the Chinese mainland, the task of securing this "defense perimeter" and raw materials would fall to the Imperial Navy.

At 0230 hours on 8 December 1941, Asiatic Fleet HQ in the Philippines received a radio message that Pearl Harbor had been attacked.<sup>8</sup> The Philippines was 18 hours ahead of Hawaii time.<sup>9</sup> The first Japanese aircraft took off to hit Davao on Luzon from the light carrier *Ryujo* at 0400 hours.<sup>10</sup> At 0500 hours, Gen. Lewis Brereton, commanding general of all Far East Air Forces (FEAF), the largest concentration of American aircraft outside the continental United States, requested permission to launch his B-17 squadrons against Japanese air bases on Formosa (Taiwan). Gen. Douglas MacArthur's aid, Gen. Richard Sutherland, told Brereton that MacArthur did not have time to see him.<sup>11</sup> At 0900 hours, Brereton launched his available B-17s to conduct naval reconnaissance to spot any potential landings by the Japanese, the only course of action he could take to get his air assets off the ground to avoid being attacked while sitting on the tarmacs.<sup>12</sup> Unfortunately for the FEAF, the launch of the B-17s at this time would be based on false alarms; the main Japanese attack on Clark Field would not arrive until 1245 hours that day, just as the bombers were being refueled and respotted.<sup>13</sup> Nearly 10 hours and 15 minutes after being notified

that the United States was at war with Japan, General MacArthur had failed to appreciate one of the most important principles of modern warfare: time. The advantage in the coming struggle had been lost. On the morning of 8 December, the FEAF possessed roughly 277 aircraft.<sup>14</sup> By early afternoon, this robust force was diminished to a shadow of its former self while inflicting acceptable losses to the Japanese attacking force. The American forces in the Philippines had effectively lost air superiority due to MacArthur's lack of action. The loss of air supremacy so early in the campaign would prove to create an even more untenable situation for an already doomed defense. Herein lies the origins of the PACR and the situation that required its formation as a ground combat unit.

WPO-3 as a concept may have looked well constructed on paper, but in reality it was far from effective. The first brigade of 3,000 Japanese troops landed on Northern Luzon at Aparri and Vigan.<sup>15</sup> These initial landings received little opposition from Gen. Jonathan Wainwright's Northern Luzon Force. With the loss of critical air cover to attack landing forces, incoming convoys, and enemy aircraft, the situation quickly spiraled out of control. MacArthur's strategy for an active defense had stalled, and after two weeks of what must have been considerable internal debate and careful calculation, he decided to call for all available units to fall back to Bataan and establish and hold a series of defense positions until relieved. The lull in allowing subordinate corps commanders to take necessary actions to properly prepare the defenses and logistics required to hold Bataan according to plan had been cut short. Massive amounts of food stocks, ammunition, medical supplies, and other material needed to be transported from locations across Luzon and the rest of the Philippines to the peninsula.

This large and complex logistical operation also required that most valuable asset in military affairs: time. With the loss of air superiority or even having a properly contested airspace above the battlefield, the Allied troops faced overwhelming odds. Several large delaying actions were needed to block the masses of Japanese units landing at multiple points on Luzon's endless coastline. From Northern Luzon to Lingayen Gulf, the Japanese landed and advanced, squeezing the Allies and pushing them back farther and farther. This great withdrawal is another key moment to consider for the formation of the air regiment we are looking back on in this article. The men who formed the PACR would be forced to travel the packed roads of troops, trucks, and Filipino civilians back to Bataan to defend themselves while undermanned and undersupplied. Engineers painfully awaited orders from commanders to blow a bridge, knowing that a friendly unit was just up the road, across the river, holding back the tide of Japanese troops to buy precious time for retreat. When the order was sent down to destroy the bridge, many of these Allied units were cut off and could no longer retreat. The men retreating to Bataan were aware of the necessity and held tight to the belief that the US Navy would soon charge to the rescue at the last moment. This hope of eventual relief and reinforcements ensured by General MacArthur would also seep into the ranks of the PACR as they began to experience ground combat on Bataan.

# The Beginning of the End

With the war on and the Japanese actively attacking US forces in the Philippines, logistical and manpower issues became evident immediately. During the first air raids by the Japanese, barely anyone could receive medical attention before the next round of Zeros would come in to finish off anything moving or shooting.<sup>16</sup> Pfc. Lee Davis, a future PACR member, and 2d Lt. John Posten, a pilot with the 17th Pursuit Squadron, recalled that aircrews and maintenance workers on the airfields would take cover under anything available. Fuel trucks and containers were the first targets to explode, leaving the ground covered in charred bodies.<sup>17</sup> Although most of the aircraft on the ground were destroyed by bombs or bullets, some pilots would still try to take off to defend the airfields. Lieutenant Posten stated that, even though he was able to take off his P-40 Warhawk, eight other aircraft were lost on the strip.<sup>18</sup>

A month later, at the beginning of January, US forces were ordered to leave the airfields; the Japanese were pushing through Lingayen Gulf, so the aircraft, food, and supplies that could be taken to Bataan were burned.<sup>19</sup> Across the forces retreating to Bataan, such decisions would only exacerbate the logistical issues and starvation that haunted many troops later in the war.

# **Early Reflections**

One of the most important lessons to draw on from the beginning of this campaign is the loss of air supremacy. To lose control of the air is a painful experience to those who must fight it out on the ground. When a military force controls the air, it also holds an important tactical advantage against enemy ground forces. To control the air is to control all who dwell underneath. The failure to adhere to available signal and physical intelligence and take decisive and swift action was the first blunder for the United States Army Forces Far East (USAFFE). In fact, Japanese reconnaissance aircraft had been spotted over Luzon as early as 5 December!<sup>20</sup> This observation should have triggered a maximum alert combined with the war warnings that Washington was sending to all US outposts. Had the information confirmed at 0230 hours on 8 December been acted on, and had the commanding general acknowledged the necessity to meet with his primary air commander in the region on urgent request, we might have seen a different start to this "second Pearl Harbor."

As events unfolded, General Brereton continued to ask throughout the early morning on 8 December for permission to at least conduct a reconnaissance flight/sortie of the Formosa bases to update his crews' target folders, but he was further delayed. It is fair to say that, short of violating orders, Brereton did all he could to try and launch the FEAF to make an early impact, but MacArthur did not appreciate the urgency. The FEAF, after being notified, could have launched a strike on the Japanese airfields on Formosa just as the fog lifted later that morning over the island. Some Imperial Japanese Army Air Force (IJAAF) aircraft, runways, ammunition, and support facilities could have been knocked out early in the campaign. Allied dispersion airfields that were unknown to the Japanese planners could have been utilized to recover the B-17s after a first strike on Formosa. The large B-17 force in the Philippines could have been preserved for a longer duration of this battle, rather than suffering the fate of being struck on the ground and rendered useless due to lack of preemptive action taken by MacArthur.

The failure to decisively release the airpower under MacArthur's command was not the only initial mistake made in December 1941. Due to the known Japanese assault on multiple heavily contested regions of the Pacific, any staff would have recognized that the Imperial General Headquarters could not afford to send an overwhelming mass of forces to the Philippines for an initial assault.<sup>21</sup> The Allied forces in the Philippines were anything but an offensive force, and the reserve Filipino division lacked modern equipment and a standard language to communicate, therefore making them an inferior force compared to the Japanese. Oftentimes, officers and enlisted personnel could not understand each other due to the multiple languages spoken on the islands.

The failure to pick a plan and stick to it is relevant as well. If the generals on the Philippines had been more proactive during the early morning hours of 8 December—with the clear understanding that the United States had been attacked by Imperial Japan—the forces in the Philippines could have begun unloading the warehouses and deploying all units to Bataan. Food stocks could have been organized, ammunition and supply stationed properly, and the refugee crisis diminished with an orderly and smooth transition to the peninsula. All these actions could have taken place with time to spare. Full units with intact formations would not have had to sacrifice precious lives and materiel holding back Japanese advances at the last moment. An aggressive attitude by the air forces and the relocation of all ground forces combined could have created a serious headache for Gen. Masaharu Homma, the Imperial 14th Army commander, and his troops. Homma knew that his timetable for taking the Philippines would not rest solely on his ability to take Manila. That objective would be a breeze, as MacArthur decided not to defend it. If any Filipino units were to be used before the Bataan defense,

it would be in Manila. A city battle would be the last entanglement that the Japanese would desire to tackle while attempting to concentrate on the multiple Allied corps placed in well-prepared defensive positions along a narrow front and a defense in depth with strong interior lines.

This scenario, however, was only a fantasy in hindsight. The decisive actions needed to be taken according to the war plan had been scrapped for two weeks and then reinstated. On 24 December 1941, MacArthur had changed his mind and committed to the defense of Bataan. MacArthur was trapped by his vanity, and his inability to estimate the combat potential of his adversary would cost him his garrison and the Philippines.

The men of the PACR would now be placed at the front to fight the Emperor's soldiers face to face. With the loss of the majority of USAFFE airpower, either destroyed or on the way to safety in Australia, the men of the air corps were left without a job and no aircraft to support. Once behind the first defensive line on Bataan, the Mauban–Abucay Line with a volcano at its center, the PACR began field training as infantry. Some men in the air regiment had been prior infantry or combat branch personnel before service in the Air Corps, which would soon come in handy. There would be two corps-sized units operating in Bataan: I Corps under the command of General Wainwright, and II Corps under Gen. George Parker. The PACR would be under the jurisdiction of II Corps on the eastern side of the Bataan front. These two corps would take direction from General MacArthur, stationed in his bunker on "the Rock" (Corregidor Island). It must be appreciated that the general officers on Bataan spent much of their time at the front or close to it. General Wainwright was famous for directing troops while under heavy air and artillery fire. During the retreat to Bataan, Wainwright's Northern Luzon Force held the line against Japanese assaults as General Parker's Southern Luzon Force made the long and difficult journey to Bataan from south of Manila.

# Formation of the PACR

Airfields were few and hastily constructed on Bataan.<sup>22</sup> The few remaining aircraft, including a few beat-up P-40s provided the main air cover for the defenders. The airfields were located at Pilar, Orani, Cabcaban, Bataan Field, and Mariveles.<sup>23</sup> Available aircraft support personnel were far in excess to theater requirements. For example, a full squadron of A-24 Banshee maintainers, ordnance specialists, and aircrews had arrived in the Philippines before their aircraft could be flown to the islands in time to meet the Japanese attack.<sup>24</sup> By 6–7 January, all available units had successfully withdrawn to the peninsula to set up the first line of defense. The Japanese were slow to pursue the Allied positions and did not make contact with the main LOR until 9 January due to a lack of concentration,

as many other Japanese units were still en route after securing other sections of Luzon. The initial LOR was referred to as the Abucay Line but was quickly broken and reestablished farther south. The second and more permanent main line would be referred to as the Orion–Bagac Line and extended across the peninsula from east to west with a volcano at its center. Meanwhile, behind the II Corps sector on the western end of the line, the PACR was under initial formation.

2nd Lt. John Posten, the fighter pilot with 17th Pursuit Squadron, recalled the start of the PACR, stating that some of the best crew chiefs (all enlisted men) now had to be a part of squadrons that would make up infantry units.<sup>25</sup> Cpl. Fred Gifford from the 21st Pursuit Squadron mentioned that he hated being in the Army as an infantryman.<sup>26</sup> The 21st and 34th Pursuit Squadrons early on were tasked with flushing out an entire division of Japanese, but instead they were stuck and had to retreat, forced to give up ground while taking heavy losses.<sup>27</sup>

As the PACR trained for ground combat, it was frequently interrupted by attacking aircraft, a result of the miscalculations early in the campaign. Advanced infantry training is a very difficult course for modern US military personnel to complete, not to mention while under constant air and artillery fire while learning the realities of the front. The regiment was officially formed on the night of 8–9 January outside Barrio Bilolo, 2 kilometers west of the town of Orion. They were assigned to take positions along the II Corps front, specifically a 2,000-yard section codenamed "Subsector B."<sup>28</sup> On their flanks would be Filipino army elements with the US 31st Infantry Regiment in reserve to plug any holes or to check infiltration of the lines by the Japanese.<sup>29</sup> The prepared defensive positions were well constructed with clear and interlocking fields of fire located on terrain at the foot of rising ground that merged into a rice paddy.<sup>30</sup>

Their weaponry consisted of a hodgepodge of available arms taken from crippled bombers and fighters along with assorted small arms. The standard World War I–era Springfield 1903 bolt-action rifle was a mainstay, along with Tommy guns and BAR light machine guns. Air-cooled machine guns and jerry-rigged .50-caliber aircraft machine guns were fitted into defensive positions and on several vehicles. They had outdated World War I pineapple grenades, and some men were able to trade their cigarettes for a precious new weapon, the M1 Garand, from the Philippine Scouts.<sup>31</sup> Uniforms consisted of Air Corps variants with the occasional flyer wearing a flight jacket or cap. World War I–style pot helmets were standard during the Bataan campaign as well. Many do not remember that the standard-issue helmet worn by US personnel when World War II broke out was of relic design and resembled those of our British and Commonwealth Allies. The regiment had no antitank weapons available and relied on the 192nd or 194th Tank Battalions to come to their relief when Japanese tanks broke through. The US forces also possessed several M3 gun motor carriages (half-tracks), mounting a 105mm gun on a fixed chassis that could knock out armor when employed properly. These limited armored formations were held in reserve for both corps fronts to react to any breakthrough and provide an antitank capability, which all units along the LOR would need at some point during the campaign.

The approximate strength of the PACR for front-line duty ranged from 1,000 to 1,400 personnel, with some squadrons being recalled to the rear airfields to perform their primary functions as air support personnel. Capt. John S. Coleman, commander of the 27th Materiel Squadron, described his men's equipment and tactical situation when he stated: "We had 163 men of which an average of about 100 were on the front lines near Orion. We had about 44 back at PNAD [Philippine Air Depot], some on crash boat crews, some driving half-tracks, and tanks. We had on the frontline 3 machine guns, of which 2 were water cooled Browning's and one marlin machine gun. We had two BARs; the rest of the enlisted men had .30 caliber rifles and officers had one pistol each. We had 2 grenades each. Some carried 4 each on patrols. The first battalion had about 34 machine guns. About two-thirds of them were machine guns taken off wrecked airplanes, of the .50 caliber class and were too heavy to carry around. Most of these were in front-line trenches and offsets well concealed and fortified by sandbags and sod."<sup>32</sup>

Throughout the beginning of the PACR's front-line duty, technical advisers from the US 31st Infantry were spread throughout the squadrons to assist in developing fighting skills and preparing defenses.<sup>33</sup> Along with their barbed-wire entanglements and prepared defensive positions, tin cans were secured to the wire in order to trigger the presence of oncoming Japanese infiltrators at night (flares were in short supply). The PACR positions were bombed daily by dive-bombers such as the Ki-30 Ann and Aichi D3A Val, which were consistently striking the lines and producing casualties.<sup>34</sup> As bombers roamed at will without any presence of Allied aircraft to interdict their strikes, the morale of the regiment diminished. On 28 January, the regiment was called for main front-line combat duty when the 51st Filipino Division disintegrated and a large Japanese force began to infiltrate along the left flank of the II Corps line. The PACR filled the gap, cut off the infiltrators, and restored the line. Some units of the regiment were withdrawn to the rear of the line to conduct offensive combat training, due to speculation that a relief force was making its way to the Bataan Peninsula.<sup>35</sup>

This further exemplifies the lies told to the troops fighting tooth and nail to hold fast and await a rescue that would never come. President Franklin Roosevelt, General MacArthur, and rumor intelligence continued to provide false hope of rescue, but this hope gradually faded as the men on Bataan grew more aware of their doomed situation. The regiment's morale slightly increased when a convoy

with .50-caliber machine guns shot down two dive-bombers. However, this small victory would not clear the skies above or stop the bombing.<sup>36</sup> Other than patrols, antiair activity, and static defense, the regiment settled in for a siege. The Japanese did not launch any air attacks on the line at night, which helped morale and the ability to get some sleep.<sup>37</sup> If this brief period of rest had been interrupted, as with the Marine and Army units on Guadalcanal more than a year later, the men's ability to function and maintain their sanity would have decreased.

# **Starvation and One Final Stand**

On Bataan, the PACR and the other forces defending against the Japanese were not only undermanned and undersupplied but also faced starvation. By January, all personnel were placed on half-rations, and in March this amount was reduced to quarter-rations. Their daily two slices of bread were no longer available, and the calories fell well below 1,000 daily.<sup>38</sup> Two 1-pound cans of salmon were issued to a group of more than 100 men at a time, and sugar was rarely available at the amount of 2 pounds per squadron.<sup>39</sup> The men crafted substitutes for their coffee, such as dried leaves of the mango trees. Some Clark and Nicholas Field personnel had brought stocks of canned and perishable foods to Bataan, but those were confiscated by the Quartermaster Corps in January to be redivided among the garrison. These food stocks were never seen again. It was rumored that rearechelon and commanding officers were eating better than the front-line troops, and PACR troops sometimes passed out in the chow line due to malnutrition. Many diseases such as malaria, scurvy, and beriberi took root in the ranks and severely diminished the ability to defend positions. The CO of the 27th Materiel Squadron described his squadron's combat readiness, reporting that every man but one had malaria before the surrender; only 47 men were able to walk when surrender came due to starvation and malaria.<sup>40</sup> Some units issued patrolling troops with one sandwich per man for 36 hours.<sup>41</sup> Sometimes when the artillery and air attacks became intense, baby monkeys would scurry into the men's foxholes. Many of these monkeys were eaten out of desperation, but many men found it impossible to eat them due to their humanlike appearance at that age.<sup>42</sup>

Malnutrition was destroying the fighting strength of the PACR troop as well as the garrison on the peninsula. General Parker, the II Corps commander, on 15 March reported that his combat efficiency was at 20 percent. Antimalarial drugs such as quinine were quickly becoming unavailable, and overall medical care for the wounded was below standards, with many wounded men who, under normal circumstances, would be evacuated took their place back in the lines. As March arrived, Gifford of the Philippine Army and Posten recalled that the food situation was now at its worst. The men had resorted to eating monkeys and even lizards. Many reportedly were too weak from hunger to fight or fly.<sup>43</sup>

The month of April 1942 marked the beginning of the end for Bataan's defenders. Bataan was on its last levy, and the Japanese blitzkrieg down the peninsula began pushing them closer and closer to the shores of Manila Bay.<sup>44</sup> Airmen acting as infantry had to conduct a fighting retreat not only through infantry but also armor and air forces. This retreating action lasted three days, and the Provisional Air Corps Regiment heroically broke out of pending encirclement. But this small feat of American stubbornness by unlikely soldiers would not produce a different outcome. On the morning of 9 April, Gen. E. P. King Jr., without the blessing of General Wainwright, ordered all Allied forces on Bataan to surrender, although Corregidor still held.<sup>45</sup> After hearing of the surrender, General Wainwright sent a cable to President Roosevelt, stating "I have done all that could have been done to hold Bataan, but starved men without air support and with inadequate field artillery support cannot endure the terrific aerial and artillery bombardment that my troops were subjected to."<sup>46</sup>

### The Death March

When Americans think of the Philippines during World War II, they normally refer to the Bataan Death March as if it were the only source of knowledge associated with the fall of the garrison, but this article explores more than the horrors following the Allied surrender. The only situation worse than the five-month campaign was what followed the men who had thought they lived through hell. Upon the surrender of General King, General Homma and the leadership of the Japanese 14th Army assured the American general and his staff that they would be treated humanely by their captors. The orders from Homma's General Headquarters, however, would not be carried out by the lower levels of command responsible for transporting the roughly 75,000 prisoners north into central Luzon. Many of the lower-level commanders allowed their soldiers to act with extreme brutality against the American and Filipino prisoners.<sup>47</sup> To surrender in Japanese culture was to bring dishonor upon yourself and your family. The way of the warrior (the Bushido code) did not allow the soldier to fall into enemy hands, and to the Japanese such men were a disgrace. American troops had not faced a surrender to the Japanese before this moment and found out the hard way what would happen to them and other Allied troops who decided to surrender to the Imperial Japanese military, which for years had been brainwashed to take their ancient Samurai traditions to the extreme.

Men were forced to march with little food or water and subjected to Japanese troop columns thundering south while laying siege to Corregidor and the final

American holdouts. Along the road, crowds of Filipino civilians would stand on the path and toss the Americans water and food, but when the troops would reach for them, the Japanese guards would shoot or bayonet them. They would be subjected to moments of sheer terror as men who fell out of line due to extreme exhaustion, thirst, or hunger would be killed by the Japanese. There were many accounts of Japanese troops riding on trucks or tanks laughing with their swords and bayonets out as they traveled along the road, slicing into the dazed prisoners as they shuffled north.<sup>48</sup> Thousands of Americans and Filipinos would die on the march, and many more would perish in captivity from hunger, disease, and brutality. The mentality of the soldiers can only be described by someone who lived it. Staff Sgt. Alf Larson told his story: "One the march started, everything just sort of froze in my mind. I was pretty numb the whole time. I didn't think and I didn't feel. I was like a robot and just kept moving. Other than daylight or dark, I lost all track of time. I had to blank everything out and focus straight ahead. I lived from day to day, in fact, hour by hour. The only thing I thought about was the moment and 'The good Lord willing, I'll get through the day."49

The men of the PACR who remained alive after the desperate fight on Bataan would endure this road of death alongside their Navy, Army, Marine, and Filipino comrades. Another account of the march from Cpl. Hurburt Gater of the 200th Coastal Artillery mentioned that "[o]ccasionally, a Jap would run out and hit one of us with his rifle. No one slept."<sup>50</sup> Canteens were taken from the men and sometimes used to beat the already old, weak, and sick military forces or civilians in the Death March. Each morning, everyone would be woken up to start marching; the Japanese soldiers would order the weakest to start in the front of the two columns, and as the day wore on those at the front would drift to the back. Some of their comrades would try to hold them in the middle, pushing them along, because if they reached the back of the line and could no longer walk, they were shot on the spot.<sup>51</sup>

# **Concentration Camps**

After the Death March, many of the forces still alive were kept in concentration camps; there the men would have to learn how to survive and scrape by until either death or liberation. One of these was Camp O'Donnell, a former American airfield. There, Americans were stripped of everything they had. One US officer possessed a Japanese fan, which he was accused of stealing; he was then given a death sentence for stealing items off of dead Japanese. Those who remained at Camp O'Donnell were put to work; one, Pfc. Andrew Aquila, was placed on graveyard duty. Aquila reported a death rate of 40–50 people per day; 1st Lt Mark Herbst stated that on the Filipino side 100 were dying each day, as they were called out as traitors by the Japanese. <sup>52</sup> In order to survive the killing and disease, many volunteered for detail work.

Capt. Theodore Bigger was placed on detail to rebuild bridges that the Americans destroyed when retreating to Bataan.<sup>53</sup> Hard labor and volunteering for detail duty was one of the only ways to survive the hardships while waiting to be liberated. Anyone caught trying to fight or run suffered grave consequences. TSgt. James Caire and Captain Bigger recalled how one man successfully escaped. On 11–12 June, the prisoners heard that Japanese soldiers were shot, and one man escaped, and for this action the Japanese soldiers rounded up 10 other men who worked alongside the escapee, stood them in front of the other prisoners, and shot them, stating that for every one who escapes 10 will die.<sup>54</sup>

Another POW camp was located at Cabanatuan City. There, prisoners heard of the 10 men executed at Camp O'Donnell. Much of the same treatment occurred at Cabanatuan, but Private Aquila reports that many had to deal with dysentery and malaria while enduring hard labor. Some of the men would even crawl under the huts and die in the excrement. Others learned to survive by trading within the camp. Due to the unsanitary conditions, rat colonies were plentiful, and Sgt. Forrest Knox recalled that men would collect rat carcasses to trade for cigarettes; some men would eat the rats to prevent starvation.<sup>55</sup>

Many would later be packed like sardines into the dark bowels of "hell ships" bound for the Japanese home islands or Taiwan. Many of these ships would be mistaken for regular transport ships by American submarine wolf packs and sunk during the journey.<sup>56</sup> Many POWs did not survive the rest of the war.

They had been left behind, but they had not been forgotten. On 9 January 1945, MacArthur would return to the main island of the Philippines, which he had considered home for most of his professional life. Nearly three years after their capture, the few survivors of Bataan and Corregidor would be liberated—and not a moment too soon. Militarily, the invasion of the Philippines defied the strategy MacArthur had used in campaigns throughout the Southwest Pacific, but for him the liberation of the Philippines was personal. The need to redeem himself for his initial failure and the presidential-ordered escape from his situation took precedence over the more efficient Central Pacific strategy of island-hopping and the isolation of large pockets of Japanese forces by cutting off their supplies. The liberation of the Philippines was not a linchpin in the surrender of the Japanese home islands, as were the losses of Tinian, Guam, Saipan, and Iwo Jima. This time, Manila would not be spared; it would be engulfed in a desperate and fanatical defense that mirrored Stalingrad.

### Legacy and Heritage

The story of the Provisional Air Corps Regiment is one of desperation and heroism. The airmen who performed their part in America's attempt to hold fast in the

face of overwhelming odds should be a moment celebrated across the United States Air Force today. Maintainers, aircrews, communications, munitions, signals, intelligence, and staff personnel of all types picked up a weapon and went up to the line. It was a moment rarely experienced by Americans and was one that likely will never happen again—but the possibility never fades completely away. This regiment must be remembered, and lessons provided to us by these men's actions must not be lost to history. The PACR will go down as a unit that fought a much better equipped and experienced enemy, but the overall campaign for Bataan and Corregidor should be studied intensely by future joint force air war planners. Never in our history has the lesson of controlling the air been so well instructed.

### Lessons

Today in the Pacific we can observe the capability of the People's Republic of China (PRC) to present the Allies with the problem of defending the sovereignty of a vast area far from American shores. The first advantage lies with Beijing and time is with the People's Liberation Army (PLA) if it attempted to achieve President Xi Jinping's stated goal of reuniting the Chinese mainland with the free and democratic Chinese Nationalist bastion of Taiwan. The first 12 hours of any move by the PRC to achieve that reunification will be decisive in the determination of the outcome. Learning from MacArthur's hesitation, the US reaction would have to be swift and determined. Hesitation due to lack of political will and domestic political divisions could create a disaster. During the decisive first 12 hours, the United States would have to respond with any allied forces in the Pacific as well. Like the Filipinos assisting the Americans in World War II, a twenty-first century conflict would require the South Koreans, the Japanese, the Australians, and possibly the Filipinos to come together to face the Chinese adversary. Assets that are deployed far from the arena of battle will be required to respond as quickly as possible to repel or stem the crossing of the Taiwan Strait by the PLA and Chinese navy. Air supremacy would be contested in a way not experienced since World War II. The few main US air bases we possess within range of the first island chain are pretargeted and could be hit and neutralized on the first day of battle. The Chinese can also opt to avoid direct combat with the United States and its allies if they chose not to strike our bases first and only assaulting Taiwan. This would be their best chance of causing maximum hesitation among the Americans, because, unlike the Imperial Japanese, the PRC would not gift a Pearl Harbor first strike to unite American resolve. If the United States attempted a relief expedition to Taiwan, the PRC could redirect reserve assets to strike forward bases as well as naval assets making their long voyages across the Central Pacific and into the Philippine Sea. Many new technologies would be tested for the first time in a near-peer conflict.

### The Provisional Air Corps Regiment at Bataan, 1942

War is a contest of wills and is never certain. In a war that includes multidomain capabilities, full-spectrum dominance is never guaranteed. There are great powers with the political will to compete, contest, and conquer to achieve geopolitical interests. To prepare for the conflict before the worst-case scenario is crucial, especially in the Pacific theater. Air defenses and multidomain defense and capabilities do not begin and end with basic security forces and basic air defense systems. In the twentyfirst century, to prepare for such a conflict the United States should integrate forces with joint operations and equipment plus combined multinational forces. Air bases as well as strategic domestic installations should possess all means necessary to sustain operations in a near-peer environment. This lesson comes from the Philippines directly: the US forces on Bataan and Corregidor did not have the necessary equipment to endure a long conflict and instead ran out of supplies. Instead, the United States should dedicate resources such as surface-to-air missiles, antimissile defenses, and counter-UAV operators so that coalition bases can defend against complex attacks in each domain, which is what can be expected from the Chinese adversary. To balance the scales, a multinational coalition in the Pacific needs to be formed; combined air defenses should include the most advanced and capable systems to avoid a worst-case scenario in the Pacific theater.

In the Pacific, misinterpreting intelligence, or disregarding intelligence to sustain the status quo, can create the very worst scenario. As in the Philippines and at Pearl Harbor, we may fail to identify clear signs of a buildup due to a lack of acceptance that the unthinkable is really taking place. Beijing might bet that the West has no stomach for a high-end fight or is unwilling to spend lives and treasure necessary to decisively contest the battlespace. Miscalculations can lead to a war that neither side wants and can cause unintended disasters that no side could foresee.

If a worst-case scenario takes place, the air bases that provide the first line of air assets in response would be subject to attack from cruise missiles or amphibious assaults. This seems characteristically outrageous to contemplate; however, one mistake that is regularly made in war planning is not believing that one's opponent will act within your own parameters of what you believe possible or likely. If air bases and installations are attacked by a conventional force, the support personnel at those locations must be willing and able to supplement the defense of their positions to hold until relieved. Of course, the battles on Bataan are an extreme case, but history has a nasty habit of repeating itself. Only the names, dates, places, and technologies change. The nature of war remains the same. However unlikely it may seem, the senior airmen working the flight line at Kadina may find himself or herself loading an M4 rifle or manning a 240 machine gun on a line next to the local Marine Detachment as PLA Marine Corps units move across the tarmac.

### 2d Lt Grant T. Willis

Lieutenant Willis is an RPA pilot candidate currently stationed at Cannon AFB, NM. He is a graduate of the University of Cincinnati with a Bachelor of Arts and Sciences, majoring in International Affairs, with a minor in Political Science. The views expressed in this article are the author's alone and do not necessarily reflect the official position of the US Air Force, the Department of Defense, or the US government.

### 2d Lt Brendan H. J. Donnelly

Lieutenant Donnelly is an intelligence supervisor currently stationed at Cannon AFB, NM. He is a graduate of Bowling Green State University, with a Bachelor of Arts of Sciences, majoring in History, with minors in Political Science and Aerospace Leadership. The views expressed in this article are the author's alone and do not necessarily reflect the official position of the US Air Force, the Department of Defense, or the US government.

### Notes

1. Douglas C. Peifer, "Selfless Savoir or Diehard Fanatics? West and East German Memories of the Kriegsmarine and the Baltic Evacuation" *War and Society* 26(2) (2007), 19 July 2013, 99–120.

2. Albert L. Weeks, *Stalin's Other War: Soviet Grand Strategy*, 1939–1941 (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, 2002).

3. Maurice Matloff and Edwinn Snell, *Strategic Planning for Coalition Warfare*, 1941–1942 (Washington, DC: Center of Military History, United States Army, US Government Printing Office, 1980), https://history.army.mil, ch 1.

4. Louis Morton, *The Decision to Withdraw to Bataan* (Washington, DC: Center of Military History, United States Army, US Government Printing Office, 1980), https://history.army.mil, ch 6.

5. William H. Batsch, *December 8,1941: MacArthur's Pearl Harbor* (College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 2012).

6. Batsh, December 8,1941.

7. Evan Mawdsley, *December 1941: Twelve Days that Began a World War* (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2011).

8. C. Chun, (2012). The Fall of the Philippines, 1941-1942 (Oxford, UK: Osprey, 2012), 9.

9. Chun, Fall of the Philippines, 9.

10. Chun.

11. Chun.

12. Chun.

13. Chun.

14. Chun, 19.

15. Chun, 9.

16. Donald Knox, *Death March: The Survivors of Bataan* (New York: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, 1981), 15.

17. Knox, Death March, 15, 17–18.

18. Knox, 19.

19. Knox, 33.

20. Chun, Fall of the Philippines, 34.

21. Paul S. Dull, *A Battle History of the Imperial Japanese Navy*, 1941–1945 (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 2013).

22. 1st Lt. S. H. Mendelson, "Operations of the Provisional Air Corps Regiment in the Defense of Bataan Peninsula P.I., 8 January–10 April 1942 (Philippine Island Campaign)" (1947), http://bataanlegacy.org.

70 JOURNAL OF INDO-PACIFIC AFFAIRS FALL 2021
The Provisional Air Corps Regiment at Bataan, 1942

23. Mendelson, "Operations."

24. Mendelson, 4.

25. Knox, Death March, 58.

26. Knox, 70–75.

27. Knox, 75.

28. Lewis Morton, *The Fall of the Philippines*, vol 2., part 4 (Washington, DC: Office of the Chief of Military History, Department of the Army, 25 April 2011), 329, 592.

29. Mendelson, "Operations," 8.

30. Mendelson.

31. Mendelson.

32. Mendelson, 13.

33. Mendelson, 12.

34. Mendelson, 13.

35. Mendelson, 17.

36. Mendelson.

37. Mendelson, 19.

38. Mendelson.

39. Mendelson, 22.

40. Mendelson, 20.

41. Mendelson.

42. B. Sloan, *Undefeated: America's Heroic Fight for Bataan and Corregidor* (New York: Simon & Schuster Paperbacks, 2013).

43. Knox, 80, 89, 91.

44. Walter H. Taylor, General Lee, His Campaign in Virginia, 1861–1865: With Personal Reminiscences (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1994).

45. Mendelson, 23.

46. Mendelson, 24.

47. Michael Norman and Elizabeth M. Norman, *Tears in the Darkness: The Story of the Bataan Death March and Its Aftermath* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2009).

48. Sloan, Undefeated.

49. "Bataan Death March Memorial Challenges Coming to 19 Cities in April" (2019 GORUCK, 14 March 2019), https://milled.com.

50. Knox, Death March, 124.

51. Knox, 13-136.

52. Knox, 155, 165, 168.

53. Knox, 181.

54. Knox, 18-183.

55. Knox, 210.

56. Sloan, Undefeated.

VIEW

# Changing Political Dynamics in South Asia

The Belt and Road Initiative and Its Effects on Indian Regional Hegemony

VIRAIN MOHAN

## Abstract

India's dominance in South Asia is due to its large geographical area, economic might, military strength, and strategic positioning over the Indian ocean. But the coming of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) has shaken up this hegemonic balance and given other, smaller regional nations a chance to rise up against the dominant influence in the region. China has been penetrating regional diplomacy in South Asia, all the while keeping in mind its larger aim of further securing its sources in the West. For countries in the region such as Bangladesh and Sri Lanka, the BRI is seen as a more neutral, if not benign force and has pushed India to become more considerate of changes and more responsible for its own actions. With the rise of China, many scholars and think tanks have aggressively researched this issue and proposed theories such as the "String of Pearls," which has become a topic of discussion and worry not only for India but also for the nations that have become a part of China's projects. This article will delve into the issue and discuss how China's rise in South Asia has changed the course of India's regional and bilateral policies and relations. Although China may seem to have a drastic impact on India's position, it has not panned out that way. India has been a dominant power in the region and unilateral in its diplomacy, but the rise of China gives smaller nations power at the negotiating table with India and thus pushes India to place more focus on neighbors.

## Introduction

China initiated the BRI in 2013 when Chinese president Xi Jinping officially visited Kazakhstan. BRI is considered to be the cornerstone policy of the Chinese Communist Party's economic policy and is aimed at strengthening China's ties with the globe through the expansion of infrastructure, policy, and cultural ties. The goal to achieve connectivity has been both land- and sea-based, namely the Belt (i.e., land-based) and the Road (the so-called Maritime Silk Road). The Maritime Silk Road aims to connect China to the North Sea, linking Singapore,

Malaysia, Sri Lanka, Djibouti, Suez Canal, Turkey, Greece, and Italy in between. Through this connectivity, China aims to not only connect itself to its oil sources in the West<sup>1</sup> but also to effectively counter its drawbacks in South Asia and Southeast Asia; front-burner issues include the presence of US and Indian troops in the Indian Ocean, fear of a blockade of the Strait of Malacca (through which passes most Chinese imports), and piracy in the Indian Ocean threatening China's mercantile business.<sup>2</sup> This region plays a huge role in the BRI project, and China has initiated massive plans enabling China to connect to the Indian ocean, minimizing the threats posed. These include the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), Gwadar Port, the Rahim Yar Khan Power Plant, and various wind, solar, and coal power projects in Pakistan, as well as Hambantota Port, the Norochcholai Power Plant, and the Colombo Port City project in Sri Lanka along with various other projects in Myanmar.<sup>3</sup> China has pulled smaller nations such as Nepal, Bangladesh, and Maldives into its orbit of influence as well, targeting their fear and insecurities regarding India and a lack of international funding to enable and support their economic growth. India's neglect of smaller nations' demands, both political and economic, have been sidelined for a long time. These nations are now part of the BRI and have been promised massive funding under its banner; some have already received billions of dollars of investment to fund infrastructure projects. But the funding came with drawbacks, such as massive debt on loans, increased Chinese bureaucratic influence, high interest rates, various labor and working rights issues, as well as, in some cases, complete takeover of ports and land to counterbalance increasingly negative trade imbalances.<sup>4</sup> Despite these challenges, politicians in the debtor nations have advanced relations with China as the most viable and/or logical partner against India as well as to maintain standing in the economic development race. China has thereby been able to grow its influence over smaller South Asian countries to support its aims and to counter India. As for Indian foreign diplomacy, we see a change in the decisions taken by the current ruling government. India has started to look at neighboring nations, especially in the East and South East, to expand its influence, as is evident in its Look East policy, the Bangladesh-Bhutan-India-Nepal initiative, and the "Neighbourhood First" and other funding projects that India has established individually or through partnership with nations such as Japan and the United States.<sup>5</sup> We next begin to look into the multipolar aspects of policy changes and diplomatic exchanges resulting from the increase of Chinese influence and interests in the region among the affected countries of South Asia, India, and China.

## **Chinese Foreign Policy Initiatives and India's Responses**

The BRI in South Asia aims to build economic partnerships and fulfill geostrategic ambitions. After 2013, Chinese investment and other diplomatic strategies gained ground among Indian Ocean littoral nations. Chinese authorities developed mechanisms to create cultural and economic links, boosting China's aims and image.

## Pakistan

China's relations with Pakistan have been the most notable. They signed a memorandum in 2013, a landmark agreement for long-term planning and development of CPEC, the BRI's flagship project. It is one of the six branches that serve China's aims and aims to give China access to the Indian Ocean through the construction of a 3,000km pipeline with road infrastructure. The access to Gwadar Port will put China just 400km away from the Strait of Hormuz and would link Xinjiang to the Indian Ocean. Apart from serving trade and commerce, the base could provide naval support to Chinese forces in the region and help China secure its sea lines of communication, as well as counter the so-called Malacca Dilemma and Indian and US troops in the region.<sup>6</sup> The projects have also brought worry for Pakistan's politicians and bureaucracy, as the debts to China keep mounting and resulted in the speculative "Dept-Trap" diplomacy, a tool utilized by lending nations to burden borrowing nations with huge dept so as to influence its internal and external affairs.

However, bilateral relations have remained strong since 1951, when diplomatic relations were established. China and Pakistan have backed one another in international disputes. Relations hardened with the advent of the BRI in Pakistan. Increased Chinese interventions in the disputed region and the Indian Ocean caused India to pay greater attention in the region, with the development of Indian naval capabilities to protect Indian interests.<sup>7</sup> The increased cooperation has also resulted in US concerns, not only regarding Chinese activity but also the significance Pakistan plays due to its strategic geographical position.<sup>8</sup> China tried a counterbalance strategy, supporting Pakistan through political, military, and economic fulfillments while trying to allay India's suspicions by offering antiterror cooperation.<sup>9</sup>

India worries about the repercussions that could follow its rivals' coordination in areas of interest to India. China's BRI passes through Pakistan-occupied Kashmir, and China's construction activity threatened India's sovereignty. China and India have many conflicts on its long borders, adding to mutual discontent among populations in both countries. Pakistan and India also have disagreements and refuse to solve mutual conflicts, even though the United States and China would like to see peace and stability in the region. Pakistan's foreign policy aims to relieve some of this tension and enmity, if one is to believe Imran Khan, the current elected prime minister of Pakistan. Moreover, Pakistan's military has a propensity of exerting intervention into Islamabad's external political affairs, and terrorism emanating from Pakistan's territories has frequently thrwarted efforts to calm simmering conflicts.<sup>10</sup>

Pakistan has taken a positive attitude toward China, the BRI, and its foreign policy despite harsh allegations over how Chinese investments function in the country. The International Crisis Group reported discontent among local populations from regions such as Balochistan and Sindh, the fruits of the investments have not trickled down. The vast amount of raw materials being mined, the huge number of illegal Chinese laborers being granted work permits, and the displacement of communities have created resentment.<sup>11</sup> Also, Pakistan has a \$62 billion debt to China, causing not only Pakistan but other international players to worry. Pakistan has no other option but to take loans from China.<sup>12</sup>

India–Pakistan relations have not seen drastic changes as a direct result of the BRI and Chinese intervention. India has always been critical of Pakistan and vice versa, but Chinese investment in Pakistan creates reasons for worry in India. The ruling government there shows no desire to mend relations in light of issues such as the Pulwama attack and the eradication of Article 370. The attack at Pulwama, by a suicide bomber, was one of the deadliest against the Indian military, killing 40 military personnel on the Jammu-Srinagar National Highway. Responsibility owas claimed by a Pakistan-based terrorist group, Jaish-e-Mohammed, adding to the anger. The eradication of Article 370 in the Indian constitution, which gave special status to the region of Jammu and Kashmir, meant that India now had more administrative control over the region, adding to Pakistan's resentment. Relations have soured as a result of these events, with no clear resolution on the horizon.

## Sri Lanka

Sri Lanka has also received massive funding under the BRI. Sri Lanka provides China various naval capabilities to function in the Indian Ocean. Sri Lanka's geostrategic location and its geographical terrain provides China the ability to make deep seaports for docking heavy and large ships and easing the passage of Chinese mercantile ships through the region.<sup>13</sup> As another benefit, the Sri Lankan port could function as a checkpoint between China and its source nations in the West, and China's plans to set up oil refineries in Sri Lanka could bolster that goal. China has also funded the Colombo Port City and other infrastructure projects to the tune of almost \$15 billion. The debt trap is an important issue (as it is in many other nations taking BRI funds), but recent studies have shown that only 5–6 percent of Sri Lankan GDP is owed to China, comparatively much less when taking into account that its other external debts owed including bonds (18 percent), multilateral lenders (6.3 percent), and bilateral lenders (6.3 percent).<sup>14</sup> The decision to lease ports and giving up land on a 99-year lease resulted from Sri Lanka's foreign reserves falling too low, as well as the fact that China was the only lender that could provide Sri Lanka the type of investment it desired. Many Chinese BRI projects have been unable to produce results promised, and, until recently, statistics associated with projects such as Colombo Port City and Hambantota Port have been left out of analyses altogether.<sup>15</sup> All of these issues combined create an atmosphere of concern for India.

Relations between India and Sri Lanka have not been ideal since India's intervention in Sri Lanka in the 1980s, when India deployed peacekeeping force. Although India wanted to resolve the issue within Sri Lanka (which also affected the southern regions of India), things got out of hand and India had to withdraw its forces within two years, creating a rift. India's attempts to fulfill its objectives in Sri Lanka have been seen as leading to instability. And Sri Lanka politicians have always criticized the bossy nature of Indian politicians,<sup>16</sup> with allegations from previous presidents such as Mahinda Rajapaksa and Srisena expressing India's negative attitude toward their governments. India did not help Sri Lanka with its developmental projects and backed out of the Hambantota Port development, which eventually led to China's entry into the country's economics.<sup>17</sup> Sri Lanka-China relations have progressed as a result of Hambantota, and today China's investment stands at almost \$15 billion, mostly after 2013; the Hambantota deal was revised in 2017 under the BRI banner. Since 2015, India-Sri Lanka relations have remained sour, with the outgoing president even stating India's role in his defeat. But India has been cautious with the government established in 2019. India has offered investments such as the Eastern Container Terminal, with the aid of Japan, lease of the Colombo airport, and a \$450 million pledge to Sri Lanka. All this could be seen as an effort by India to reduce China's hold over Sri Lanka.<sup>18</sup>

Relations between India and Sri Lanka, although sour, have never led to a great conflict, as in Nepal, Bangladesh, and Pakistan. India has always been a reliable ally for Sri Lanka, and it has only been India's pessimistic attitude that led to discontent. India still plays an important role in influencing Sri Lanka's foreign policy. Sri Lanka had instructed China not to use Hambantota for military purposes in 2018, after India objected when submarines entered the port in 2014;<sup>19</sup> India's investments are also welcomed by Sri Lankan politicians. All that the Sri Lankan governments have desired is mutual respect and cooperation, but India's

foreign policy has not been very cooperative due to internal political issues, such as the ongoing Tamil dispute, or simply negligence. With the rise of China, India increased its interactions with the Sri Lankan government. India's largely forgotten "Neighbourhood First" policy has started to gain importance.<sup>20</sup>

## Bangladesh

Bangladesh joined the BRI in 2016, and bilateral relations with China have been growing since, much to India's dismay. Geographically, Bangladesh is covered by India on three sides, with the Bay of Bengal on the other. It shares 54 rivers with India and thus is susceptible to water-based natural disasters. Bangladesh's population and vegetation are often damaged due to floods, and underdeveloped infrastructure adds to the misery. Bangladesh's severe lack of infrastructure, including ports, power plants, and roads makes the BRI a perfect platform to pursue improvements. Padma Bridge has become symbolic of China's growing relevance in Bangladesh's politics, largely due to the neglect that Western nations have shown toward Bangladesh.<sup>21</sup> The bridge was not among the seven to be built by China and being funded by the World Bank, but issues of corruptioncaused the World Bank to withdraw its support to the project, a vacuum that China filled. Fear over the debt trap is being applied to Bangladesh, but Bangladesh has been careful. Bangladesh received investments from the Japanese International Aid Agency, private investors, and public-private partnerships, and Bangladesh's foreign minister stated it will "never will" ask for more loans from China (i.e., to put a cap on the loans received).<sup>22</sup> Other reasons for this careful approach has been fear of Indian hostility, as well as the current leaders' close relationship. India's close proximity and geography will always be dominant factors in Bangladesh's foreign policy. Currently Bangladesh owes \$10 billion to China out of a total \$33 billion, but its growth in recent years has been immense, even matching and surpassing India in measures such as expected life span, GDP growth, and income per capita (perhaps in 2025).<sup>23</sup> So it seems that the reason for worry in Bangladesh is getting more investments; the nature of those investments is secondary. Bangladesh has received investments for two ports, Matarbari and Payra (from Japan and China, respectively). But China influence and desires have shifted toward Kyaukpyu Port in Myanmar, which provides China better accessibility to the Bay of Bengal as well as gas and oil pipelines directly to China. Thus, China's role in Bangladesh could be decreasing, but China would no doubt benefit from a reliable partner in such close proximity to India. Lately, the leaders of Bangladesh and China have become closer, which is visible through statements from both the leaders, Sheikh Hasina and Xi Jinping.

India–Bangladesh relations as well have surely been boosted since the coming of the National Democratic Alliance (NDA) in 2014, Prime Minister Narendra Modi's visit to Bangladesh to solve the contentious border issue, as well as the resolution of the maritime dispute under the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea. But the counter is also true, and much discontent has sprung up in Bangladesh due to the Citizenship Amendment Act being passed in India. That act has led to fears in Bangladesh of illegal migrants living in India being sent back to Bangladesh, and with the already existing Rohingya crises and migrants in Bangladesh, the issue adds concern in the Bangladesh population due to added migrants. Adding to it are the disrespectful remarks by Amit Shah regarding infiltrators, which was visible during the prime minister's visit on the fiftieth anniversary of Bangladesh's independence day and riots following his visit. India also lost support from Bangladesh when issues in Ladakh propped up,<sup>24</sup> with Bangladesh expressing neutrality in the case. If bilateral relations are made and destroyed on the basis of fulfilling mutual interests, then India needs to do more.

Bangladesh is being aided by China, but India–Bangladesh cultural and geographical proximity will dominate. India and Bangladesh have mutual issues and interests that can be used by India to strengthen relations at any point. Prime Minister Modi has always shown a positive attitude to Sheikh Hasina, and signing trade deals, bridge projects, and other transport-related deals would help India maintain balance with China.<sup>25</sup> India would be pressurized to solve other concerns, such as the Teesta water dispute, which is based on water-sharing rights of Teesta River, a tributary of the Brahmaputra between India and Bangladesh. India has shied away from discussing the issue and has dissapointed Bangladesh, the lower reparian nation, which is affected by Indian projects on the river. Also, India needs to provide clarifications to Citizenship Amendment Act, because India does not want to lose a reliable partner in the East. China's entry into Bangladesh has thus made India more accountable to Bangladesh.

## Nepal

Nepal is another nation bordering India that signed a BRI agreement with China in 2017. Under that agreement, China agreed to build a trans-Himalayan connectivity network costing \$2.75 billion, the Koshi economic corridor, the Gandaki economic corridor, and Madam Bhandari University for Science and Technology, plus other agreements of cultural and social relevance.<sup>26</sup> Other than technology and infrastructure deals, the two nations have also signed agreements on security elements, with China foreseeing an extradition deal in the future with Nepalese authorities. Nepal also recognizes the "One China" policy and has in instances helped Chinese authorities to catch and return Tibetan infiltrators. The

Chinese Communist Party's influence in Nepal, exerted largely through strong political links to the ruling communist bloc in Kathmandu, has also enabled China to create strong political links in Nepal's political sphere and influence its foreign policy, as during the conflict with India in border skirmishes. Although India has the upper hand in terms of cultural dominance in Nepal, China has furthered its approach by establishing Confucius centers in Nepal and also has furthered its desire to introduce Mandarin language teaching in elementary schools.

But India's dominance in Nepal's day-to-day matters cannot be rivaled by the Chinese as of now. India and Nepal have open borders, with people travelling from Nepal to find work in the neighboring country, and the majority Hindu population enables increasing people-to-people connections. India has held strong bilateral relations with Nepal since the signing of the Treaty of Peace and Friendship, and India's vaccine diplomacy to treat COVID-19 has played a major role in strengthening relations. Although India and Nepal have experiences some troubled waters in their relations since 2015, such disputes have not become consequential. For smaller nations such as Nepal issues can turn into bigger issues, as is the case with the Nepal–India border dispute.<sup>27</sup> Thus it becomes necessary for India as the larger to address such issues to counter Chinese growing influence.

China has economically dominated Nepal's foreign direct investment (FDI), with 90 percent of FDI coming from China in 2020.<sup>28</sup> China has flexed its economic might in other South Asian regions as well, and India in this respect needs to invest more in the Nepalese economy. India is not as strong as China in economic terms, but close proximity and cultural links (in addition to economic aid) can play out well for India. Similar to the case of Bangladesh, China's entry into Nepal has made India more accountable and increased Nepal's importance to India's foreign policy. Nepal also plays a major role in the Bangladesh–Bhutan–India–Nepal initiative, and India needs to further such initiatives to balance out Chinese investments.

## Maldives

Maldives is a nation of great geographical significance in the Indian Ocean, including 1,200 small islands with major sea lines of communication that are important strategically to China and India. India and Maldives held strong bilateral ties until 2012, when President Mohamed Nasheed was ousted by President Abdulla Yameen; various projects that were initially promised to India were given to Chinese-owned companies. The growth of relations between Maldives and China gained momentum with Yameen at the helm, and massive FDI and other agreements were signed by the leaders. The nations also signed a free trade agreement and a memorandum of understanding that linked Maldives to the BRI network. China's investment focused on infrastructure, road connectivity, upgrades to airports, and tourism. China's FDI enabled development of the international airport near Male, several islands such as Feydhoo Finolhu, Kunaavashi, and Male, the iconic bridge linking the capital to the airport, and many other housing and development projects. The country's major GDP contributor is tourism, which is dominated by Chinese aid as well as Chinese tourists visiting the country.<sup>29</sup> Under the leadership of President Yameen, China saw major developments in political, economical, as well as military terms. But after the change in government and the new government under Ibrahim Solih, Yameen faced allegations of corruption and favoring the Chinese government. The allegations were proven in subsequent court proceedings showing that Yameen had been bribed to favor Chinese builders and projects under his rule.<sup>30</sup> The deepening of Chinese loans and concerns over Chinese projects gained greater transparancy when the finance minister, Ibrahim Ameer, during his visit to Japan stated that Maldives owned 38 percent of its national debt and 78 percent of its external debt to China.<sup>31</sup>

With a new president in Maldives in 2018, India has been able to again gain importance in the oscillating relations. India and Maldives signed various bilateral deals that focus on infrastructure, India's \$1.4 billion line of credit and currency swap to backset China's loans, and the provision of medical equipment in response to COVID-19.

India's relationship with Maldives backtracked with the incursion of China's influence, as when President Yameen's cancelled development projects and redirected them to China. Under Yameen's presidency, China was able to dominate Maldives infrastructure projects (similar to Cambodia's Sihanoukville). China has dominated the country's real estate market with the help of Cambodian politicians, brought in Chinese builders, and changed the ethnic composition of the region.<sup>32</sup> Similarly, China gained growth in the building and tourism sectors under Yameen's rule. China was also at the forefront in developing several islands, and although none has proven to be under military use, as was feared by many in India. With the increase in China's dominance in the Maldives, Maldives has been successful to date in averting that possibility thanks to Indian aid.<sup>33</sup> The new government, concerned about China's tightening grip, has leaned India's support. India cannot let go of this opportunity and should follow through on aid to Maldives as guaranteed to President Solih.

## Bhutan

Adding to a sense of relief in India is Bhutan. Bhutan has been dismissive of China's intrusion into the country, whethert in economic or political terms. Bhutan–China relations have traditionally been scarred due to the continuous border issues cropping up between the two nations. Both nations have had informal relations since 1950 and have had 24 bilateral talks on issues relating to the border.<sup>34</sup> The India–China border conflict in 2020 caused indirect effects in Bhutan, when China challenged Tibet in the eastern territories, which it had never contested previously. China has aggressively tried to build official bilateral relations and partner with Bhutan on the BRI, but Bhutan has continuously declined despite the pressure.<sup>35</sup>

Over time, relations between Bhutan and India have been politically and economically strong. India has developed major hydropower plant projects in Bhutan and has also proposed the Bangladesh–Bhutan–India–Nepal initiative, in which Bhutan is an observer. India, in coordination with Japan, has merged the objectives of India's Act East policy and Japan's Free and Open Indo-Pacific policy and has proposed connecting the landlocked nation of Bhutan to Dan Nand in Vietnam.<sup>36</sup> The current Indian government is open to Bhutan's desire to gain greater importance within India's foreign policy, as Prime Minister Modi's visit to Bhutan showcased. India–Bhutan relations have been constructive and optimistic throughout, and each country plays an important role in the other's policies to achieve a mutual goal of protecting their borders from China.

## India's Response

The Look East/Act East policy, as it morphed under the leadership of Prime Minister Modi, emphasizes acting toward change and pushing relations further in the nations in East Asia and Southeast Asia. The Act East policy is the cornerstone of Indian diplomacy to develop relations with nations such as Japan, South Korea, and those in ASEAN. Under Act East, India launched initiatives to increase trade, improve bilateral relations, and bring investments to multiple sectors such as highways, food processing, auto components, and others. India initiated a development project for the North Eastern Region (NER) in collaboration with Japan. The two nations combined the aims of India's Act East and Japan's Open and Free Indo-Pacific, with both nations signing an agreement in 2017 to form India-Japan Act East.<sup>37</sup> Under the agreement, Japan aided the growth of the NER and the construction of highways and other projects that could link the region to Southeast Asia. Thus, this plan will be able to bring in smaller nations such as Bangladesh, helping India counterbalance Chinese aims and aid development of trade mechanisms leading to mutual growth. India has also collaborated with the Quad to further its aims of a free and open Indo-Pacific. Such initiatives would ensure that smaller nations enjoy opportunity of growth and development in a diversified manner rather than being dependent on a single nation. The prograes have also envisioned projects to counter the BRI such as the US Pivot Toward Asia, Japan's China Plus One and Democratic Security Diamond, and the Asia–Africa Growth Corridor by India in collaboration with Japan.<sup>38</sup>

It may seem that India pursued a great through the Act East policy, but it has not been so. India has not been able to reach \$200 billion in trade between South Korea and Japan, which still stands at \$80 billion; apart from that, Act East, which had focused on pursuing the strengthening of relations through ASEAN, has seen a dilution in its "ASEAN centrality."<sup>39</sup> Thus, there are concerns that the policy is losing its core focus, rather than focusing on developing relations through ASEAN in the numerous multilateral cooperation agreements. India should clarify its priorities and form a path to ease future decision-making; it could highlight its desire to aid neighboring nations and thereby counterbalance Chinese investments and China's political grip over the Indian Ocean littoral nations.

Apart from broader international programs, India has increased its focus on developing transport connectivity and infrastructure in neighboring regions under the banner of the Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-Sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC). India is also a member of other regional bodies, but the inability of countries to find a consensus, and the presence of China in other regional forums, limited opportunities for India to further its aims in regional development. But India has been able to achieve better results in terms of BIMSTEC, with the finalization of the BIMSTEC Master Plan for Transport Connectivity,<sup>40</sup> signing of the Agreement on Mutual Assistance on Custom Matters, and other plans for programs to help member nations tap into resource-rich areas and create mechanisms to boost trade and investment.<sup>41</sup>

India also launched the MAUSAM Project in 2014, an initiative to reestablish India's maritime routes with the traditional trade partners located around the Indian Ocean. The project would enable economic and cultural ties, placing emphasis on monsoons, the natural wind patterns that guide trade routes in the region. Currently, the plan has not been able to garner much support from the 39 countries that had been included as probable partners, and the project has not advanced very far in terms of planning and functioning.<sup>42</sup> If operationalized correctly, the project could lead India's political goal to increase its relevance in the Indian Ocean.

India has also signed multiple bilateral agreements and worked on constructing practical and beneficial relations among neighboring countries. Projects such as the Chabahar Port in Iran, which aided India's links to Russia and Central Asia, have also been seen as a way to counter the Chinese Gwadar Port experiment. India could in the future focus more on building such projects, as they not only aid India in trade and commerce but also increase India's credibility on the global stage.

## Conclusion

China is the second-largest economy in the world and one of the fastestgrowing. China is the largest importer of crude oil, and it needs to find effective measures to secure energy sources. China wants to lead economic advancement in Asia, with BRI leading the way. Keeping in mind all its aims and objectives, China brought BRI to most nations in South Asia, except for India and Bhutan. Countries that signed agreements with China under BRI have surely seen growth in economic sectors but have not been free of the drawbacks that come with Chinese investments. Along with internal turmoil, there was the ability to challenge India's hegemonic position and make India more accountable to its neighbors. India has reciprocated the change and has surely been increasing its interests and attention in the region. With various international actors wanting to subdue China's growing power in the region, India has various avenues to counterbalance China. India also holds cultural and well as geographical superiority over China, and it would be difficult for China to remain relevant in times of conflict due to fundamental strategic vulnerabilities.<sup>43</sup> Thus, there hasn't been any radical policy changes by either sides, but the value and importance of the region have been brought to light, which has made this region an important component of many countries' foreign policy.  $\heartsuit$ 

#### Virain Mohan

Mr. Mohan is a postgraduate from Christ University, Bangalore, and has completed his master's in international studies. He has completed an internship with Centre for Air Power Studies, New Delhi. The author's area of interests are international relations; diplomacy; and Central, Southeast, and South Asian studies.

#### Notes

1. Lifan Li, "China's Energy Security and Energy Risk Management," *Journal of International Affairs* (2015): 86–97.

2. Keith Johnson, "China's Thirst," Foreign Policy, no. 211 (2015): 76-77.

3. D. S. Rajan, *China in the Indian Ocean: Competing Priorities* (New Delhi: Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, 2014).

4. Lars Erslev Andersen and Yang Jiang, *Pakistan and the Belt and Road Initiative* (Copenhagen: Danish Institute for International Studies, 2018).

5. Sentinel Digital Desk, "India Bolstering Links with Bhutan, Nepal to Counter China's BRI Move," *Sentinel Assam*, 16 March 2021, https://www.sentinelassam.com/.

6. Andersen and Jiang, Pakistan and the Belt and Road Initiative.

7. Attiq-ur-Rehman, "Maritime Politics in South Asia and Naval Compulsions of CPEC for Pakistan," *Policy Perspectives* 15, no. 1 (2018): 81–94.

8. Hafeez Ullah Khan, "China, the Emerging Economic Power: Options and Repercussions for Pak–US Relations," *International Politics* (2020).

#### Mohan

9. Atul Aneja, "Xi Comes Calling to Pakistan, Bearing Gifts Worth \$45 Billion," *The Hindu*, 4 April 2016, https://www.thehindu.com/.

10. Kushal Kumar Sinha, "Pakistan's India Policy. Closed-door Round-table Discussion" (New Delhi: Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, 2019).

11. Saibal Dasgupta, "Rising Discontent Against CPEC in Pakistan, *Times of India*, 5 June 2018, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/.

12. G. Parthasarathy, "Imran Khan's China Embrace," *Tribune India*, 7 January 2021, <u>https://</u>www.tribuneindia.com/.

13. Plamen Tonchev, *Along the Road—Sri Lanka's Tale of Two Ports* (Paris: European Union Institute for Security Studies, 2018).

14. Ganeshan Wignaraja et al., *Chinese Investment and the BRI in Sri Lanka* (London: Royal Institute of International Affairs, 2020), Chatham House, https://www.chathamhouse.org/.

15. Deutsche Welle (Director), The New Silk Road, Part 1: From China to Pakistan [Motion Picture], 2019.

16. Austin Fernando, "Sri Lanka, India and China: Here's What Keeps Neighbours Friendly and What Doesn't," *The Wire*, 6 August 2020, https://thewire.in/.

17. John Cherian, "Troubled Neighbour," The Hindu, 5 July 2019, https://frontline.thehindu.com/.

18. Fernando, "Sri Lanka, India and China."

19. Wignaraja et al., Chinese Investment.

20. Cherian, "Troubled Neighbour."

21. Jacob Mardell, "The BRI in Bangladesh: Walking the Tightrope Between Beijing and Delhi," *Merics*, 11 August 2020, https://merics.org/.

22. David Brewster, "Bangladesh's Road to the BRI," *The Interpreter*, 30 May 2019, <u>https://</u>www.lowyinstitute.org/.

23. Ashikur Rahman, "An Expert Explains: How Bangladesh Has Reduced Gap—and Is Now Projected to Overtake India," *Indian Express*, 3 November 2020, https://indianexpress.com/.

24. Masum Billah, "Is Bangladesh Growing Closer to China at the Expense of Its Relations With India?," *The Diplomat*, 23 September 2020, https://thediplomat.com/.

25. Shantanu Mukharji, "Opinion: PM Modi's Visit to Open New Vista in Indo-Bangladesh Ties, *WION News*, 21 March 2021, https://www.wionews.com/.

26. Hari Bansh Jha, "Xi Jinping's Visit to Nepal: A Diplomatic Victory for China?," ORF Online, 23 October 2019, https://www.orfonline.org/.

27. Anbarasan Ethirajan, "India and China: How Nepal's New Map Is Stirring Old Rivalries," *BBC*, 10 June 2020, https://www.bbc.com/.

28. Ankita Mukhopadhyay, "Nepal's Delicate Balancing Act Between China and India, *Deutsche Welle*, 9 March 2020, https://www.dw.com/.

29. Bertil Lintner, "Quarantined Maldives Needs China to Survive," *Asia Times*, 27 March 2020, https://asiatimes.com/.

30. Associated Press, "Maldives Ex-Vice President Testifies in Corruption Case Against Ex-President Yameen," *The Diplomat*, 23 August 2019, https://thediplomat.com/.

31. Lintner, "Quarantined Maldives Needs China to Survive."

32. The New Silk Road, Part 1: From China to Pakistan [Motion Picture].

33. CSIS, "Chinese Investment in the Maldives: Appraising the String of Pearls," *Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative*, 4 September 2020, https://asiatimes.com/.

84 JOURNAL OF INDO-PACIFIC AFFAIRS ◆ FALL 2021

34. Urjasvi Ahlawat, "India in Sino-Bhutanese Relations: Why Did China Claim the Bhutanese Territory," *The Diplomatist*, 18 Julys 2020, https://diplomatist.com/.

35. Sutirtho Patranobis, "Join BRI and Share Development Bonus': China Reached Out to Bhutan," *Hindustan Times*, 24 July 2018, <u>https://www.hindustantimes.com/</u>.

36. Sentinel Digital Desk, "India Bolstering Links with Bhutan."

37. K. V. Kesavan, "India's 'Act East' Policy and Regional Cooperation," ORF Online, 14 February 2020, https://www.orfonline.org/.

38. Chietigj Bajpaee, "Dephasing India's Look East/Act East Policy," *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 39, no. 2 (2017): 348–72.

39. Bajpaee, "Dephasing," 355-65.

40. Press Trust of India, "India Committed to Cooperation Under BIMSTEC Framework: S Jaishankar," *News 18*, 1 April 2021, https://www.news18.com/.

41. Prabir De, "BIMSTEC Must Scale New Heights, *East Asia Forum*, 25 August 2018, <u>https://</u>www.eastasiaforum.org/.

42. Masum Bhalla, "India Should Revive the Mausam Initiative—But Not as it Stands Now," *The Wire*, 20 July 2020, https://thewire.in/.

43. David Brewster, Sea Change (Washington, DC: Stimson Center, 2014).

# The China–Australia Cold War

# Unpacking National Security Concerns and Great Power Competition

Dr Indu Saxena Dr John Lash Fabio van Loon Sanskruti Yagnik with editor CDR Michael Tomsik, USN

Relations between Australia and China are underpinned by strong trade bonds, with China being Australia's largest trading partner in 2019–20 for both exports and imports.<sup>1</sup> However, this strong trade relationship is not immune to the divergent interests and values of China and Australia, as highlighted by recent changes in Canberra's China-related policy, and China's corresponding willingness to use economic coercion to settle political disputes.<sup>2</sup> Australia's long-standing alliance with the United States adds yet another dimension to the Australia–China relationship, with China often characterizing Canberra's actions as part of a US-led effort to smear, defame, and ultimately contain China.<sup>3</sup>

We have seen a significant change in the relationship between Australia and China. The governments of Malcolm Turnbull (2015–2018) and Scott Morrison (2018–present) have attempted to stave off perceived aggression, angering Chinese counterparts. There is no doubt that China has made a systematic bid to expand its long-term economic, political, and strategic influence in Australia by deploying its financial resources to recruit sections of the political class, the business elite, academia, Chinese-language media, Chinese students, and other sectors of the Chinese Australian community to its advantage.<sup>4</sup>

# Australia and China's BRI Project

In 2013, during official visits to Kazakhstan and Indonesia, President Xi Jinping launched the world's most ambitious infrastructure initiative, designed to connect countries through economic corridors. This trillion-dollar effort is the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). Since then, China has strategically targeted countries from East Asia to Europe to be a part of the initiative, luring potential partners with promises of economic gains, while expanding China's economic and political influence in these regions. As part of its global grand strategy,

VIEW

China has utilized BRI infrastructure projects as physical links in enhancing global commerce, social contract, and influence within regions of the world.

The BRI is China's long-term, transcontinental, maritime policy/investment infrastructure program aimed at connecting and accelerating economic integration of countries along the route of the historic Silk Road, once connecting the East and West on religious, political, economic, and cultural lines from the second century BCE to the eighteenth century CE. Primarily, the term "Silk Road" refers to "all the different overland routes leading west out of China through Central Asia to Syria and beyond."<sup>5</sup> The official outline<sup>6</sup> of the BRI is adjacent to that of the Silk Road, aiming to "promote the connectivity of Asian, European and African continents and their adjacent seas, establish and strengthen partnerships among the countries along the Belt and Road, set up all-dimensional, multi-tiered and composite connectivity networks, and realize diversified, Independent, balanced and sustainable development in these countries."<sup>7</sup>

In a span of less than a decade years, more than 60 countries have joined the initiative,<sup>8</sup> together representing more than one-third of the world's GDP and two-thirds of the world's population. This involves cross-national and regional cooperation among countries involved in the BRI with macro-level policy exchange, intergovernmental cooperation, communication coordination among countries, trade, and policy support for large-scale infrastructure projects.

In 2018, the government of Victoria, Australia, signed a nonbinding Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) with China's top economic planning organization, the National Development and Reforms Committee (NDRC), to promote cooperation in infrastructure development, livability, health, science and technology, and agriculture. In 2019, the government of Victoria signed a subsequent nonbinding Framework Agreement allowing companies in Victoria to cooperate with Chinese ones on infrastructure projects in third countries.<sup>9</sup> This was met with raised eyebrows by the Quad (the United States, Japan, India, and Australia). However, in December 2020 the Australian federal government passed a law giving the foreign ministry the ability to stop any previously signed arrangement between an overseas government and Australia's eight states and territories. Passage of the law resulted in cancellation of the 2018 MoU and 2019 Framework Agreement between Victoria and China in a move that has further strained the relationship between the two nations.<sup>10</sup>

## Australia's National Security Concerns and the BRI

China–Australia relations flared up after Australia's move to cancel agreements between the BRI and the Victoria state government. This decision was taken under Australia's Foreign Arrangements Scheme, keeping in view of Australia's national interest and foreign relations. So far, out of "over 1000 arrangements," a total of four were cancelled, including two with China and one each with Iran and Syria. Australian foreign minister Marise Payne stated that "I consider these four arrangements to be inconsistent with Australia's foreign policy or adverse to our foreign relations."<sup>11</sup> The invoking of the Victoria–China Belt Road Initiative is another big shot to the China–Australia diplomatic ties, especially since Canberra's call for an international probe into the origins of COVID-19 in April 2020.

In response to the cancellation of agreements with Victoria, the NDRC "indefinitely suspended" all activities under the China–Australia Strategic Economic Dialogue and blamed Australia for "ideological discrimination" and a "Cold War mindset."<sup>12</sup>

The ramifications of the China–Australia diplomatic crisis will have an enormous impact on the bilateral relations of both countries, as well as a pivot to Asia politics. However, Australian strategic experts say that the BRI does not have an appreciable value for Australia's interests, since Australia can give the opportunity to Australian companies and extend its investments to Japan, India, and other countries in the region.

For China, it is a big blow on Chinese economic and strategic interests when it has been expanding its global dominance through the BRI. There seems no possibility of one-on-one dialogue in the current scenario where officials and politicians from both sides are taking aggressive postures. Australian politicians such as Defense Minister Peter Dutton said that "we don't support the militarization of ports, we don't support any foreign country trying to exert influence here via cyber or other means," adding that war with China over Taiwan should not "be discounted." He further added that Australia intends to work very closely with the United States and other allies to maintain peace in the region. Home Affairs Secretary Michael Pezzullo said that free nations continue to hear the "drums of war." Former Australian prime minister Kevin Rudd joined the fray, expressed concern over China's growing economic and geopolitical coercion, and advised countries to unite against it rather than go it unilaterally.<sup>13</sup> The countries are in their worst phase of bilateral relations. One of Australia's former top generals, Maj. Gen. Adam Findlay, reportedly said that China was already engaged in "grey zone" warfare and that Australia must prepare for the "high likelihood" of war.<sup>14</sup> The Australia–China conflict is no longer limited to bilateral trade relations; it has enormous implications for the Asia Pacific, and great power competition, and security.

# Security in the Indo-Pacific: Ramifications of the China–Australia Diplomatic Crisis

Chinese communist leader Mao Tse-tung coined the infamous phrase "political power grows out of the barrel of a gun." This Chinese aphorism produced policy that has allowed China to continue to successfully enhance its power and influence in the Indo-Pacific. In April 2021, when considering Chinese political aspirations, military tensions rise in the Asia Pacific region. The current conflict plays out along multiple dimensions, from economic grand strategy to potential armed conflict.

In the short term, Australia's relationship with China is a lynchpin for influence and regional stability in the Indo-Pacific. The economic access provided through Australia to emerging economies enables key supply routes and transport of raw materials. Emerging economies account for three-quarters of gross domestic product growth in recent years, now exceeding 50 percent of world GDP.<sup>15</sup> These elements of power and influence, which can enhance mobility and economic equality, will be carefully considered by emerging economies as they consider whether and how to interact with China.

International alliances will remain critical to Australian diplomacy as it relates to the economic relationship with China as well as security in the region. As the Donald Trump administration announced an Indo-Pacific policy to replace policy for the Asia Pacific region, Australia followed suit as one of the leaders to build up and test NATO's ability to adapt and maintain peace in the region. The Joseph Biden administration has thus far generally continued an assertive posture toward China, from trade relations to human rights issues as well as military aggression. However, all nations recognize that, if escalation occurs, Australian bases are critical for US armed forces in any direct military action with China.

Additionally, Australia's willingness to challenge China on issues such as human rights, transparency, and foreign interference has placed the country squarely at the center of the economic security debate. While these positions are consistent with US foreign policy toward China, there are other nations within the Indo-Pacific, including fellow Five Eyes partner New Zealand, who do not share the same willingness to publicly challenge China in this way. In March 2021, New Zealand's foreign minister noted that it will not let the US-led Five Eyes alliance set China policy; rather, the nation would evaluate how a relationship with China would impact it domestically.<sup>16</sup>

The growing economic power of China is an important consideration for all nations as they weigh their unique vulnerabilities in the context of potential economic coercion from China. However, collective deterrence can be possible through enhanced economic and military cooperation among allies and partners.<sup>17</sup>

## United States-Australia Security Cooperation

As an evolving component of a country's national security posture, the emergent mission set has focused on space activities within military forces. President Trump, in 2019, officially created the Space Force as the sixth branch of the US Armed Services, stipulating that space has become the world's newest war-fighting domain. Notably, both China and Russia have had existing space units within their militaries since 2015. In May 2021, Australia followed suit by appointing a senior female air force officer as its first Space Commander. As part of this emergent military domain, regional alliances and agreements for space collaboration have become increasingly critical to ensuring appropriate defense posture.

## **Defense Security Cooperation**

The United States and Australia have had a close partnership in security, with the first formalized security treaty in 1951 with Australia, New Zealand, and the United States (or ANZUS). Australia is one of America's biggest defense customers, and the United States has more than \$27 billion in active government-to-government defense sales to Australia. Both countries have signed agreements on the Status of United States Forces in Australia (1963), Logistics Support Agreement (1989), the Acquisition and Cross-Servicing Agreement (2010), Treaty concerning Defense Trade Cooperation (2013), and the Force Posture Agreement (2015).<sup>18</sup>

The United States–Australia defense and strategic partnership is expected to deepen with Australia's 2020 Defense Strategic Update and force structure plan,<sup>19</sup> given the growing defense budget to \$73.7 billion over the next ten years.<sup>20</sup> Australia's new strategic update aims to shape Australia's strategic environment, deter actions against Australia's interests, and respond with military force when required.<sup>21</sup> That would also lead to maximizing joint defense capabilities and a robust US presence in the Indo-Pacific.

## **Economic Security Cooperation**

The United States has made an explicit commitment to supporting Australia after tensions with China were heightened as Beijing suspended strategic economic dialogue. Both US Secretary of State Anthony Blinken and the Biden administration Indo-Pacific coordinator Kurt Campbell have committed that the United States "will not leave Australia alone on the field . . . in the face of economic coercion" from Beijing. The economic security issues follow a series of US efforts to use greater national technology and industrial base (NTIB) integration to leverage the capabilities of the United States, Australia, Canada, and the United Kingdom—at a time when this expansion is viewed as a return to great power competition.<sup>22</sup>

#### The China–Australia Cold War

The need for an integrated industrial strategy between the United States and its allies is grounded in the need for economic security, as well as the future application of technologies for more traditional military and defense application. Controls within the NTIB must balance the economic considerations of "free and open trade" with the opportunistic nature of using investments to achieve military gains through civil-military fusion technologies.

However, tactical issues remain with the practical application of the theoretical constructs behind NTIB integration. While the allied nations agree in principle with the goals of the initiative, many of the US acquisition systems and export control laws are inherently protective of foreign participation. This has slowed the progress of protecting intellectual property as well as defense against potentially hostile foreign investments. Many have argued that the United States and Australia will need to reevaluate how NTIB is applied between the allied nations in order to accelerate the efforts associated with the original vision of the program; the joint military and economic capabilities of this alliance depend on it.

### Space Cooperation

The United States and Australia share a long history of cooperation in space. Beginning with the 1969 Moon landings and the 1970 installation of the US intelligence base at Pine Gap, Canberra has materially supported the US space program and the US intelligence satellite infrastructure.

A truly bilateral intelligence enterprise, the base at Pine Gap is a testament to the strength of US-Australian entente. Collecting signals intelligence from US intelligence and communication satellites, Pine Gap is "the most significant American intelligence-gathering facility outside the United States" and provides Australia with "access to intelligence and early warning on terrorist activities, proliferation of weapons of mass destruction and regional military developments."<sup>23</sup> Through the relationship built at Pine Gap, Australia has proven to be not only a trustworthy military and diplomatic ally; it is also an ally that can be entrusted with basing and partly managing space-based US national intelligence gathering.

Today, the United States has the unique opportunity to support its most trusted ally in developing next-generation space capabilities. At a time in which multipolar competition is challenging Washington's preeminence in space, an Australian entrance to the technological and geopolitical space race could critically bolster the security of the US satellite constellation and the security of the global commons. Australia's desire to become an active stakeholder in the space domain is something Washington should welcome and strongly encourage.

The antisatellite (ASAT) challenges posed by America's revisionist adversaries are threatening the vital satellite lifeline upon which the US military relies. If Washington wishes to counter China's aggressive behavior and reaffirm the rules of the road in space, it will need the full support of its allies. Materially committed to supporting the United States in its competition with China, Australia is the best positioned for that role. The political and military conditions in Australia for cooperation are ripe, and the American administration should act now to support Canberra's rise as a commercial and military power in space.

Supported by the recently established Australian Space Agency (ASA) and a burgeoning private commercial and defense space sector, Australia is poised to become a power in space. Furthermore, Canberra has a clearly defined grand strategic focus in space, one that closely mirrors that of the United States. Noting the importance of space-based assets for Australian national security, and advancing Australia's defensive doctrine through a focus on developing space situational awareness sensors (SSA), the national government has given both its Defense Department and the Australian private defense sector a clear mandate to become world leaders in SSA.

The United States can support and benefit from Australia's leadership in SSA technology by deepening the existing partnership through Canberra's Jindalee Operational Radar Network (JORN). Providing a geographically unique SSA capability as the latitudinally southernmost downlink point of the US Space Surveillance Network, Australia's JORN contributes enormously to US space security. Expanding JORN at joint defense facilities while supporting the Australian private sector's cutting-edge SSA research technologies would bring clear advantages to both Australia and the United States. Small, highly specialized companies such as Australia's Electro Optic Systems (EOS), which contributes daily to the US Satellite Surveillance Network, hold great promise for the future of Australian space power and, incidentally, the strength of the US-led order in space.<sup>24</sup> EOS represents a broader reserve of technical expertise that both Australia and its allies can and must leverage in the modern space race.

Like Canada's specialization in robotic arms, Australia's unique contributions to SSA can become part of a broader division of technological and military labor between the United States, Canada, and Australia. In an age of growing ASAT threats, an aggressively postured Chinese ballistic missile system, and an increasingly polluted orbital environment, the United States should consider working with Canberra to integrate Australian SSA capabilities into its own satellite infrastructure. Fostering an alliance that emphasizes and integrates joint technological expertise will improve early-warning capabilities, tracking, and space debris management for both nations. The technological edge provided by advanced SSA sensors will also allow the United States, Australia, and their allies to safeguard the security of the global commons on land, at sea, and in space. The United States

#### The China–Australia Cold War

Space Force can also work with the Australian Department of Defense's JP9380 project, "which seeks to . . . look at commercial solutions to jamming threats," a highly relevant initiative in facing the ASAT threat.<sup>25</sup> The benefits of deeper cooperation are twofold: Australian national security benefits from the network power of the US satellite constellation, and the United States benefits from enhanced Australian SSA capabilities.

The commercial and scientific aspects of US-Australian space cooperation can build on the existing relationship between NASA and Australia's Canberra Deep Space Communication Complex. Working with the civilian focused ASA and the military's Australian Geospatial-Intelligence Organization, Australian leadership can incentivize commercial and scientific cooperation with the United States. The current government should simultaneously consider increasing Australia's stake in the Wideband Global SATCOM communications satellite system in which the country currently holds a mere 10 percent.<sup>26</sup>

Finally, integrating joint capabilities with Australia will also strengthen the US constellation through asset diversification. Installing dual-use military hardware on Australian commercial satellites, and vice versa, will make a Chinese or Russian attack on critical satellites more complex and more difficult to execute, thereby increasing asset resilience. A future dispersal of a part of the US constellation onto a relatively size-capable Australian constellation would "also enhance deterrence by reducing the likelihood that China could deny the United States access to space—and by increasing the likelihood that Beijing would need to target satellites owned by other nations if it tried."<sup>27</sup>

## Conclusion

Australia's relationship with the United States, and the current diplomatic tensions with China, will have larger geopolitical impacts than just within these nations. China's growing economic and geopolitical influence, which in some cases has bordered on coercion, has caused grave concern in the Asia Pacific region and globally. Any conflict arising out of territorial disputes—specifically on Chinese sovereignty over Taiwan—will only further exacerbate diplomatic tensions around the world. China has expanded its boundaries in the South China Sea, and its claim on islands in the East China Sea have caused anxiety in Southeast Asian nations. If the United States or China prove incapable of avoiding direct military conflict, it will be unavoidable for Australia to become deeply involved and at great cost.

#### Dr Indu Saxena

Dr. Saxena is a senior writer with the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers. Formerly she served as an assistant professor at university and college level. Her research focuses on international security, terrorism and counterterrorism, and US strategy in Indo-Pacific. She has published and presented her work in international fora. She has a PhD in political science from the University of Rajasthan and master's degree in global affairs from Rutgers University

#### Dr John Lash

Dr. Lash is a geo-economic and national security strategist focusing on global capital markets. His research on evaluating national security, trade policy, and economics is grounded in a mosaic grand strategy at the convergence of collaboration, competition, and pure-conflict game theory. He has advised on national security strategy, integration, and enforcement for M&A assignments totaling more than \$86 billion in transaction value. He earned his PhD from Robert Morris University, with his dissertation titled "The Feasibility of Game Theory Approaches: An Investigative Study of Threats to U.S. National Security from Foreign Investment." He is a member of the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers.

#### Fabio van Loon

Mr. van Loon is an independent researcher and journalist based in Washington, DC, with an interest in US space policy, European affairs, and international law. An MA candidate for the master of international policy at Texas A&M's Bush School in Washington, DC, and a graduate of LUISS University in Rome, he has had foreign policy research experiences with the Heritage Foundation, the American Enterprise Institute, and the Rome-based foreign policy review *Atlantico Quotidiano*, for which he currently writes. He is a researcher and writer for the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers.

#### Sanskruti Yagnik

Ms. Yagnik is an interdisciplinary researcher passionate about using data and research to create positive change. She studies law at the University of Mumbai, India, and has explored how research and advocacy can bring a reverberating impact in the field of policy by analyzing core disciplines and their functions. Sanskruti has been involved in advocacy and grassroots campaigns, collected data, and made policy suggestions on matters relating to gender, crime, corruption, and youth. She is a researcher and writer for the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers and serves as the group's communications assistant as well.

#### CDR Michael Tomsik, USN

Commander Tomsik is the Deputy Chief for Maritime, Cyber, and Joint Interoperability Programs, Office of Defense Cooperation, US Embassy Canberra, Australia. He is a Foreign Area Officer with substantial experience in Southeast Asia and Oceania. Additionally, he serves as an editor for the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers.

#### Notes

1. Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australia, https://www.dfat.gov.au.

2. "The Deterioration of Australia–China Relations," *Strategic Comments* 26(3) (June 2020), v–viii, DOI: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13567888.2020.1783863.

3. Xu Keyue, "Aussie Motion Apes US claims," *Global Times*, 22 March 2021, <u>https://www</u>.globaltimes.cn.

4. Navdeep Suri, "Australia–China Relations: The Great Unravelling," ORF Issue Brief No. 366, June 2020, Observer Research Foundation https://www.orfonline.org/.

5. Guo Zhaowen, "Youth Eyes on Silk Road," United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO, 2006), https://en.unesco.org/.

94 JOURNAL OF INDO-PACIFIC AFFAIRS FALL 2021

#### The China–Australia Cold War

6. Press Release, "Visions and Actions on Jointly Building Silk Road Economic Belt and 21st Century Maritime Silk Road," NDRC, Republic of China, March 2015, https://reconasia-production\_s3.amazonaws.com/.

7. Press Release, "Visions and Actions."

8. "Belt and Road Initiative," https://www.beltroad-initiative.com/.

9. MoU between the State of Victoria and China, 2018, https://www.vic.gov.au.

10. Keith Johnson, "Australia Draws a Line on China," Foreign Policy, Report, 4 May 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/.

11. Media Release, Minister for Foreign Affairs, Australia, "Decisions Under Australia's Foreign Arrangements Scheme," 21 April 2021, https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/.

12. Media Release, "Decisions Under Australia's Foreign Arrangements Scheme,"

13. "Don't Take on China Alone, Says Ex-Australia PM Kevin Rudd," BBC News, 30 May 2021, http://bbc.com.

14. "Top Australian General Warns of 'High Likelihood' of War with China," news.com.au, 4 May 2021, https://www.news.com.au/.

15. V. Cazacu and V. Plentniov, "USA Versus China: Primacy in Global Economic Diplomacy," *Relații Internaționale Plus*2(14) (2018): 241–54.

16. "New Zealand's Stance on China Has Deep Implications for the Five Eyes Alliance," *The Guardian*, 22 April 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/.

17. John Lash, "The Feasibility of Game Theory Approaches: An Investigative Study of Threats to U.S. National Security from Foreign Investment" (dissertation, Robert Morris University, 2021).

18. Department of State, "U.S. Security Cooperation with Australia," https://www.state.gov.

19. Department of Defence, "2020 Defense Strategic Update & 2020 Force Structure Plan," https://www1.defence.gov.au.

20. Department of Defence, "2020 Defense Strategic Update & 2020 Force Structure Plan."

21. Department of Defence, "2020 Defense Strategic Update & 2020 Force Structure Plan."

22. W. Greenwalt, "Leveraging the National Technology Industrial Base to Address Great-Power Competition," The Atlantic Council, April 2019, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org</u>.

23. Kim Beazley, "Pine Gap at 50: The Paradox of a Joint Facility," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 30 August 2017, <u>https://www.aspistrategist.org</u>. Anthony Wicht, "Space for Growth: Prospects for Australia-US Civil Space Cooperation," United States Studies Centre Alliance, 21 Program, June 2018, 9.

24. EOS, "Space Domain Awareness," https://www.eos-aus.com/.

25. Malcolm Davis, "The Australian Defence Force and Contested Space," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 15 August 2019, 13, https://www.aspi.org.au/.

26. Davis, "The Australian Defence Force and Contested Space," 11.

27. Evan Braden Montgomery, "Contested Primacy in the Western Pacific: China's Rise and the Future of U.S. Power Projection," *International Security* 38(4) (Spring 2014): 115–49, 147.

# Stewards of the Status Quo

US Air, Space, and Cyber Imperatives in the Indo-Pacific Gray Zone

> Maj Joseph Tomczak, USAF Maj Nicholas Torroll, USAF Maj Bedri Kaloshi, Albanian Air Force

n 2019, the commander of US Indo-Pacific Command (USINDOPACOM), Admiral Phillip Davidson, testified before the Senate Armed Services Commit-L tee regarding the theater's command posture.<sup>1</sup> In his statement, Admiral Davidson stated that "[US] adversaries are pursuing their objectives between peace and war [and] USINDOPACOM must compete in the gray zone."<sup>2</sup> As national security practitioners, we ask: What are the imperatives to enable this kind of competition within the gray zone? Specific to air, space, and cyber power, the United States must apply new ideas, innovate new technology, and reorganize its forces to meet the imperatives of the gray zone. Each of these imperatives is best understood through I. B. Holley's classic framework on the evolution of warfare as relating to either ideas, tools, or groups.<sup>3</sup> This article interprets the framework as *application* (ideas), *technology* (tools), and organization (groups). First, the United States and its allies must leverage the full range of air, space, and cyber power in proactive ways to create dilemmas and uncertainty for the Chinese government and, if necessary, impose costs. Next, they must develop airpower technology focused on dispelling ambiguity, increasing attribution, and illuminating malign activity. And finally, the United States must orient a portion of its air, space, and cyber forces toward frustrating China's coercive gradualism.

# Conceptualizing the Gray Zone

Nadia Schadlow, the architect of the 2017 *National Security Strategy*, observes that the "space between war and peace is a landscape churning with political, economic, and security competitions that require constant attention."<sup>4</sup> Gray zone warfare occupies this space by melding the political, economic, and security aspects of strategic competition into what Hal Brands of Johns Hopkins University characterizes as "activity that is coercive and aggressive in nature, but that is deliberately designed to remain below the threshold of conventional military conflict and open interstate war."<sup>5</sup> In relation to security competition specifically, if a revisionist state wanted to increase its power relative to a status quo power, it would historically pursue that objective through conventional military force. However, nuclear deterrence, economic interdependence, and US conventional military

VIEW

#### Stewards of the Status Quo

superiority have all pushed conflict down into the gray zone—where states are now less likely to pursue their political aims through traditional warfare.<sup>6</sup>

Globalization and the liberal world order, instead of creating a "global village" of interconnected and interdependent nation-states, inadvertently invited revisionist powers to manipulate the system in "insidious ways."<sup>7</sup> Patient practitioners of gray zone warfare seek gradual victories by nibbling at the edges of the status quo.<sup>8</sup> When fought in the shadows, gray zone actions range from cyberattacks, electronic warfare, propaganda, political warfare, misinformation, economic coercion, and the use of proxy fighters.<sup>9</sup> When fought in the open, gray zone forces remain ambiguous for as long as possible, quickly seize the objective once identified, and promptly "de-escalate and negotiate from a position of strength."<sup>10</sup> Understanding the conceptual framework of gray zone warfare will help shed light on America's primary gray zone competitor—China.

## China and Competition in the Gray Zone

Within the context of strategic competition with China specifically, "gray zone warfare" can be defined as a deliberate approach taken by a revisionist power to alter the geopolitical status quo commensurate with its national objectives, utilizing actions that frustrate the status quo power's efforts to detect, attribute, and respond.<sup>11</sup> Hal Brands observes that the goal of a revisionist power in gray zone warfare is to "modify some aspect of the existing international environment" and to reap gains "normally associated with victory in war."<sup>12</sup> The first step in understanding China's intent in pursuing a gray zone warfare strategy is to understand the political aims it is trying to achieve. The Chinese Communist Party (CCP) embarked on an ambitious plan, the "Hundred-Year Marathon," designed to transition communist China from "rule taker to rule maker" by 2049,13 requiring strategic patience and opportunistic dexterity.<sup>14</sup> According to a 2016 study by RAND, the CCP's pursuit of its own security architecture in the Indo-Pacific is meant to serve as a counterbalance—and as an eventual replacement for—the US alliance system in the region.<sup>15</sup> Furthermore, the evolutionary transition from cultural revolution to peaceful modernization has led to an emboldened China proudly flying the banner of scientific socialism.<sup>16</sup> Through gray zone warfare, the CCP is pursuing its strategic objectives by replicating Sun Tzu's "acme of skill," where the foe is subdued without a conventional fight.<sup>17</sup> Ultimately, China will compete in the gray zone until it can win a "black and white victory."<sup>18</sup>

Particularly disturbing is the fact that China continues to make strategic gains within the gray zone while incurring few (if any) costs from its coercive actions.<sup>19</sup> By utilizing its so-called Three Warfares doctrine, which calls for manipulating legal, psychological, and media targets, China has in short order undermined international

institutions, unlawfully seized and militarized islands in the South China Sea, set up Air Defense Identification Zones over disputed islands, and subverted the international media—all "without firing a shot."<sup>20</sup> Furthermore, the information domain now plays the "leading role" for Chinese strategy, while the domains of space and cyber are seen as the "commanding heights of strategic competition."<sup>21</sup> In cyberspace alone, China accounts for 90 percent of America's cyberespionage instances.<sup>22</sup> Furthermore, according to open-source reporting, China has hacked into 141 companies while stealing intellectual property valued at 0.87–2.61 percent of America's GDP annually.<sup>23</sup>,<sup>24</sup> These actions may seem like minimal annoyances in their immediacy, but such threats accumulating over months, years, and decades could further China's pursuit of regional hegemony and challenge the existing liberal world order.

# **US Strategic Considerations**

Strategy is not only about setting political goals; it is about choices—often hard choices—that require prioritization.<sup>25</sup> However unpleasant it may sound to Western ears, America's loss of deterrence toward China, closely coupled with an unwillingness to use compellence to reverse the gains already achieved, could be interpreted as appeasement. This dynamic does not mean that the United States needs to be lulled into playing a tit-for-tat gray zone game, one in which China always gets the first move. Short-sighted US actions with limited objectives constitute tactics masquerading as strategy. However, the United States does not need to entirely rethink the character of its deterrence posture toward China. Decades ago in another era, George Kennan designed his containment strategy against the Soviet Union during the Cold War to be "a long-term policy of firmness, patience, and understanding, designed to keep the Russians confronted with superior strength at every juncture where they might otherwise be inclined to encroach upon the vital interests of a stable and peaceful world."<sup>26</sup>

The gray zone as well as the means used within it may have changed the character of deterrence, but the nature of deterrence remains the same. As articulated by Henry Kissinger, "deterrence requires a combination of power, the will to use it, and the assessment of these by the potential aggressor."<sup>27</sup> The White House's March 2021 *Interim National Security Strategic Guidance* confirms that the United States will "develop capabilities to better compete and deter gray zone actions."<sup>28</sup> Air, space, and cyber power offers attractive options for the United States to do so in concert with other instruments of national power. The options outlined below do not merely seek to increase US military power in the region; they are also designed to sever the connection between China's actions and its political objectives by exploiting Beijing's vulnerabilities. Strategic competition requires foresight, patience, and the will to confront this challenge. Stewards of the Status Quo

# Air, Space, and Cyber Application Imperatives

The United States and its allies must leverage the full range of air, space, and cyber power in proactive ways to create dilemmas and uncertainty for the Chinese government and, if necessary, impose costs. As Michael Mazarr observes: "[T]he central strategic concept of gray zone strategies is to confront their targets with a conundrum."<sup>29</sup> The imperative for air, space, and cyber power in the gray zone is to create a presence of aircraft, satellites, and/or computer code that may appear limited and measured in application but through which the United States can gain an outsized advantage. Air, space, and cyber power can create a dilemma by presenting a situation in which the adversary becomes an aggressor for responding in an escalatory manner.<sup>30</sup> Just as China's activities in the South China Sea are incremental actions specifically designed to be viewed as trivial in isolation, the United States can also employ air, space, and cyber tools in the Indo-Pacific in a way that does not provoke a Chinese response and is still viewed as legal under international law.

## Flexible and Responsive Regional Deterrence

Conventional US military power underpins the traditional tools of statecraft used to maintain the status quo in the Indo-Pacific.<sup>31</sup> However, China's Anti-Access/Area Denial (so-called A2/AD) and long-range hypersonic weapons threaten the survivability and effectiveness of conventional forces, with the goal of denying US influence inside the first island chain. The distribution of conventional forces can be achieved through Agile Combat Employment, whereby aircraft can launch, recover, and rearm at forward locations such as partner forces' airfields, civilian airports, and even long highways.<sup>32</sup> By distributing forces throughout the Indo-Pacific and launching more sorties from sanctuary bases such as those in Australia and even India, the United States can increase its avenues of approach to the South China Sea and induce uncertainty into China's air defense networks. Furthermore, the continued application of the Department of Defense's (DoD) plans for Dynamic Force Employment in the region will ensure that deployments of aircraft carriers and bombers remain unpredictable to the adversary.<sup>33</sup> As part of this continual rotation, the US Air Force and US Space Force should institute requirements for airmen and guardians to participate in multinational exercises focused on the Indo-Pacific to encourage exposure to the region after two decades of American military involvement in the Middle East.

## **Operational Preparation of the Environment**

US special operations forces are seasoned in the art of special reconnaissance and exploiting unique access and placement. In routine circumstances, Operational Preparation of the Environment (OPE) involves special operations forces conducting activities in a potential operating area to shape the environment.<sup>34</sup> In the gray zone, OPE provides US special operators access to create nonattributable disruptions to China's air and space infrastructure located outside Chinese borders. The United States must expand its thinking and actions beyond the Indo-Pacific geographical limits to hold critical Chinese infrastructure at risk anywhere on the globe. Critical to the US ability to surveil CCP-affiliated infrastructure outside the Chinese mainland is the support of host nations, requiring robust and parallel diplomatic efforts. Aviation foreign internal defense teams on officially sanctioned theater engagement missions with partner forces can provide access vectors in places such as Africa and South America in addition to the Indo-Pacific. By gaining unique access and placement on the ground, the US special operators can sow doubt in the integrity of China's air and space infrastructure to create what David Kilcullen characterizes as "internal challenges" designed for distraction.<sup>35</sup> The Interim National Security Strategic Guidance highlights the imperative for the United States to "maintain the proficiency of special operations forces" even during a shift to strategic competition by focusing on "unconventional warfare missions."<sup>36</sup> Using elite special operations forces to conduct OPE is one way in which the United States can capitalize on talents and capabilities honed since 2001 for countering violent extremist organizations.

## **Resilient Satellite Constellations and Information Operations**

Space and cyber power enable the United States to further its political objectives in the information and cognitive domains. In 2020, the US Air Force partnered with SpaceX to test encrypted military internet connectivity using the company's Starlink satellite constellation.<sup>37</sup> Spaced-based internet has several implications for what air and space power can do within the gray zone battlespace. First, because the Starlink constellation will have 4,425 satellites (when fully operational by 2024), it renders Chinese antisatellite weaponry obsolete by saturating low-earth orbit with too many targets that can feasibly be destroyed with direct-ascent antisatellite weapons.<sup>38</sup> Next, the US military's encrypted internet communications will enable the connectivity required to conduct Joint All-Domain Command and Control (JADC2) to fuse real-time intelligence regarding Chinese activity across all domains. Last, and most significant, space-based internet carries the potential to reach millions of Chinese citizens who currently consume information only behind CCP firewalls. One significant barrier to any deep-penetrating information operations in China is censorship controls placed on internet consumption, including software installed on Starlink receiver terminals. A coordinated effort by the international community to clandestinely insert unblocked receiver terminals into China could theoretically enable the United States to provide counternarratives to the CCP's misinformation. Unblocked Starlink receiver terminals in China offer a high-speed, high-bandwidth opportunity to circumvent CCP censorship, deliver Western narratives, and exploit Chinese vulnerabilities in the information domain in areas such as human rights abuses in Hong Kong, Xinjiang, and Tibet.

# Air, Space, and Cyber Technology Imperatives

The United States and its allies must develop air, space, and cyber technology to dispel ambiguity, increase attribution, and illuminate malign activity. As Hal Brands observes, China undermines the established international order through "ambiguity and incrementalism."<sup>39</sup> Chinese actions viewed by themselves might seem de minimis, such as the theft of intellectual property from US companies, but in the aggregate they serve to further China's revisionist strategic objectives.<sup>40</sup>

## Cyberspace Situational Awareness

One of the primary challenges the United States faces when confronting Chinese activity in the gray zone is closing the information gap between the CCP's version of events and reality on the ground. As Anthony Cordesman of the Center for Strategic and International Studies observes, "information is a powerful weapon against concealment and disinformation," and the United States has several technological options to that end.<sup>41</sup> To increase attribution for CCP activity, such as human rights abuses and COVID disinformation, the United States could exploit China's existing electronic surveillance state. China's ubiquitous use of facial recognition, social credit scores, and required cellular phone applications such as WeChat provides unique access to internal conditions and decisionmaking.<sup>42</sup> Such exploitation could assist with ongoing US efforts to "name and shame" rogue Chinese hackers stealing intellectual property and to expose human rights abuses. Additionally, it would also provide more information so that the United States could choose to publicly release as part of a coordinated effort with partners and allies to illuminate a pattern of malign Chinese activity.<sup>43</sup> During conflict, access to the CCP's surveillance state network could potentially help the United States locate and target People's Liberation Army units by monitoring the

online behavior of Chinese military personnel. And finally, the exploitation of China's surveillance state could also allow the United States to measure the effectiveness of counternarrative efforts spread through the space-based internet.

# Aircraft Optimized for Gray Zone Activity

While conventional aircraft designed for high-end operations in major war underpin US conventional deterrence in the region, they are generally expensive to operate, require longer runways, and carry with them the potential for increased escalation. A fleet of smaller, lighter, and cheaper aircraft could perform reconnaissance, logistics, and infiltration missions in the Indo-Pacific with a lower risk of detection.<sup>44</sup> Shorter runways and island beaches enable such aircraft to covertly insert or extract small teams, place sensors, collect signals from adversary activity without a noticeable military presence, and even carry weapons.<sup>45</sup> Both manned and unmanned aircraft with a civilian design could hide in plain sight among other aircraft at nonmilitary airports of partner nations. By effectively "flooding the zone" with a sustainable fleet to augment traditional conventional aircraft, the United States could force China to suffer from what David Kilcullen calls a "bandwidth problem."<sup>46</sup>

## Nonlethal Innovations to Confront Aggression

China's continual use of military assets to bolster its territorial expansion for economic advantage presents a quandary for US forces. If the United States does not protect the territorial and economic sovereignty of its partners and allies in the region, then it loses credibility. At the same time, if the United States responds kinetically, it risks escalation and appearing like the aggressor.<sup>47</sup> Chinese ships and aircraft routinely challenge freedom of navigation in places such as the South China Sea. Chinese aircraft have conducted provocative training missions off the coast of Borneo, where China and Malaysia have overlapping territorial claims.<sup>48</sup> Provocative actions such as these are designed to probe the responsiveness of US capabilities in the region and test the resolve of our alliances and partnerships. In these situations, nonlethal capabilities could allow the United States and its allies to enforce sovereignty and freedom of navigation while avoiding the dangers of escalation and the miscalculations that any loss of life could trigger.<sup>49</sup> Technological innovations such as directed energy, when used in a nonlethal manner, could be employed to disable a ship's powerplant or render an aircraft's onboard systems unusable. Deescalatory action with these tools could force vessels or aircraft to disengage from their malign activity and return to their ports or bases safely. Ultimately, nonlethal innovations increase the options available policy makers and commanders in the field when they are forced to confront provocative Chinese actions designed to elicit a response.

# Air, Space, and Cyber Organizational Imperatives

The United States must orient a portion of its air, space, and cyber forces to frustrate *China's coercive gradualism.* Those in the top tier of the US military establishment are deeply entrenched with planning the next generation of warfighting. The Third Offset Strategy, JADC2, and the All-Domain Operations Joint Warfighting Concept are designed to ensure that the United States regains its technological edge, fights from a shared situational awareness platform, and is able to operate in "information-based wars using enormous amounts of fast computer analysis across the land, air, sea, space and cyberspace domains."50 There is a comparative lack of discussion focused on how to organize for gray zone competition. The DoD is making progress in organizing air, space, and cyber forces for this competition, even if current efforts are piecemeal. Due to the importance of space, cyber, and information operations in both gray zone and high-end warfare, the time has come for the DoD and other government stakeholders to undertake a comprehensive mission portfolio and service responsibility review. The modern military has seen many organizational transformations, beginning with the National Security Act of 1947 and subsequent reorganization efforts in 1949, 1953, and 1958—culminating in the Goldwater-Nichols Act of 1986.<sup>51</sup> Similarly, the US military establishment of the twenty-first century must evolve its organizational construct to account for the advent of new warfighting domains and the changed character of war—including gray zone warfare considerations.

# Prioritized and Dedicated Space Cadre

The prioritization of space as a warfighting domain has spurred the United States into taking bold but necessary steps in professionalizing a dedicated space cadre. The creation of the US Space Force, a joint space development agency, and a Geographic Unified Combatant Command focused on space, will help ensure that the United States is organized to compete in this vital domain.<sup>52</sup> Moreover, the United States will now have space professionals dedicated to organizing, training, and equipping space guardians, developing next-generation space capabilities, and remotely operating in the space and counterspace arena.

## Cyber Organizational Transformation

Cyberspace has similarly been declared a warfighting domain but has yet to have its windfall organizational transformation. From 1998 onward, the DoD's cyber organizations have evolved into what is today the Unified Functional Combatant Command known as US Cyber Command (USCYBERCOM), with the Air Force, Marines, Navy, and Army acting as force providers as well as cyber service components.<sup>53</sup> Currently, USCYBERCOM's Cyber Mission Forces have approximately 5,000-6,000 personnel spread across 133 teams supporting joint operations and combatant commanders. Not only are these forces considered to be in the low-density, high-demand category; the detachment of cyber professionals from the rest of the joint force inevitably results in cyber planning and operations remaining in relative obscurity.<sup>54</sup> The DoD's expertise in cyber is maturing, and the concern now is the rate of maturation and scale. Finally, without a dedicated cyber service providing both functional expertise and the organizing, training, and equipping role, cyber forces will remain reliant on the four services with cyber missions. A cyber service solves the prioritization dilemma because each service's primary mission domain takes precedence. However, the creation of a sixth military service could create additional bureaucratic hurdles and further inhibit the United States from responding to gray zone activity quickly. Therefore, given the relatively small size of the DoD's cyber and space cadres, it would be prudent to merge these professionals together into one service focused on remote warfighting in a digitally networked environment.

# Information Environment Fusion

The USAF has subtly postured itself to compete in the gray zone with China. The activation of the Sixteenth Air Force took place in October 2019 and, with it, the Air Force's first operational unit dedicated to information warfare was created.<sup>55</sup> The Sixteenth is composed of 44,000 airmen spread across 10 wings and 178 squadrons, fusing the Air Force's global Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance (ISR), electronic warfare, cyber, targeting, and information operations missions.<sup>56</sup> Placed squarely in the information environment, the mission of the Sixteenth Air Force is to "integrate information warfare by creating dilemmas for adversaries in competition, and if necessary, future conflicts."57 The Air Force perceives this unit to be on the front lines in the gray zone competition with China.<sup>58</sup> Additionally, given traditional airpower's inherent strengths as both a flexible military arm and deterrent force, the USAF should ensure that a robust complement of airpower is postured in the Indo-Pacific. With an adequate force posture, the Air Force could actively compete in the gray zone by conducting air policing in the East and South China Seas, ISR operations, and shows of force through exercises focused on adaptive basing and multilateral large-scale force employment.<sup>59</sup>

# Partners and Allies in the Indo-Pacific

As Michael Green recently noted in *Foreign Affairs*, many countries in the Indo-Pacific struggle to resist China's attempted economic and military coercion.<sup>60</sup> Any air,

#### Stewards of the Status Quo

space, and cyber initiatives must involve close coordination with allies and partners in the region. These initiatives must seek to reaffirm common values among allies and partners without imposing undue costs and increasing risks for those nations.<sup>61</sup> A model for this kind of coordination is the Pacific Defense Initiative (PDI), which funds deterrence-related security cooperation and allocates resources to defense infrastructure programs that can help make countries in the region more resilient in the face of Chinese economic pressure.<sup>62</sup> In a departure from normal weapons and defense program procurement, PDI ensures investments in important programs that have no natural constituency, such as missile defense for Indo-Pacific countries. A similar model could be used to fund the needed air, space, and cyber imperatives in conjunction with partners and allies in the region.

Fortunately for the United States, nations throughout the Indo-Pacific region are increasingly viewing China as an imminent threat and are taking steps to balance the scales. While gray zone strategies can achieve significant short-term gains, the irony is that their reliance on long-term, patient, and gradual strategies can backfire.<sup>63</sup> China could very well end up isolated in its own backyard if its coercive tactics continually build resentment throughout the region. Furthermore, a clear benefit for the United States is that many of the nations throughout the region share the goal of a free and open Indo-Pacific that values sovereignty, economic growth, international law, and fair competition in accordance with the US State Department's 2019 vision.<sup>64</sup> The United States should take advantage of this to strengthen bilateral relationships and to build a flexible, resilient network of like-minded security partners.<sup>65</sup> These networks could look like what Michael Green calls "hub-and-spoke" between formal allies or "spoke-to-spoke" between nontraditional partners in the region such as Vietnam to increase connectivity.<sup>66</sup> While long-term allies such as Japan and Australia should form the backbone of any coalition, partnerships with nations such as Sri Lanka and Bangladesh should also be strengthened.

## Conclusion

Traditional armed conflict in the Indo-Pacific between the United States and China is not inevitable. Air, space, and cyber power offers unique value to a whole-of-government approach to gray zone competition with the goal of maintain the status quo in the region. The United States must apply new ideas, innovate new technology, and reorganize its forces to meet the gray zone's imperatives. Each of these imperatives resides in I. B. Holley's classic framework of ideas (*application*), tools (*technology*), or groups (*organization*). These air, space, and cyber imperatives contribute to a larger effort to compete with China below the threshold of armed conflict.

#### Tomczak, Torroll, & Kaloshi

#### Maj Joseph Tomczak

Major Tomczak is a special operations pilot in the US Air Force, currently assigned as a student at the School of Advanced Air and Space Studies, Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama. He is a graduate of the US Air Force Academy and the George Washington University's Elliott School of International Affairs.

#### **Maj Nicholas Torroll**

Major Torroll is an intelligence officer in the US Air Force, currently serving as the political-military affairs adviser to the commander, NATO Allied Air Command, Ramstein Air Base, Germany. He is a graduate of the University of Northern Colorado and the University of Oklahoma.

#### Maj Bedri Kaloshi

Major Kaloshi is a helicopter pilot in the Albanian Air Force, where he serves as a medical and casualty evacuation crew commander at Farka Air Base, Republic of Albania. He is a graduate of the Albanian Air Force Academy (*Shkollës së Aviacionit*).

#### Notes

1. ADM Philip S. Davidson, "Statement before the Senate Armed Services Committee on US Indo-Pacific Posture" (Washington, DC: US Senate, 2019).

2. Davidson, "Statement before the Senate Armed Services Committee," 15.

3. Irving Brinton Holley Jr., *Ideas and Weapons*, Air Force Historical Office (New York: Yale University Press, 1953).

4. Nadia Schadlow "It's a Gray, Gray World," *Naval War College Review* 73, no. 3 (Summer 2020): 140.

5. Hal Brands, "Paradoxes of the Gray Zone," National Security Program Report (Philadelphia: Foreign Policy Research Institute, 5 February 2016), 5.

6. Brands, "Paradoxes of the Gray Zone," 5.

7. Peter Pomeranstsev, "Fighting While Friending: The Grey War Advantage of ISIS, Russia, and China," *The Atlantic*, 29 December 2015, 3

8. Brands, "Paradoxes of the Gray Zone," 3.

9. Brands, "Paradoxes of the Gray Zone,"; and Robert Latiff, *Future War: Preparing for the New Global Battlefield* (New York, NY: Alfred A. Knopf, 2017), 21.

10. David Kilcullen, *The Dragons and the Snakes: How the Rest Learned to Fight the West* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2020), 163.

11. Professor Hal Brands of John Hopkins University in James R. Holmes and Toshi Yoshihara, "Deterring China in the 'Gray Zone': Lessons of the South China Sea for US Alliances," *Foreign Policy Research Institute*, 11 May 2017.

12. Brands in Holmes and Yoshihara, "Deterring China in the 'Gray Zone," 3.

13. Michael Pillsbury, *The Hundred-Year Marathon: China's Secret Strategy to Replace America as the Global Superpower* (New York: Henry Holt, 2015), 12.

14. Goeff Dyer, The Contest of the Century: The New Era of Competition with China—and How America Can Win (New York: Borzoi Book, 2014), 7.

15. Timothy R. Heath, Kristen Gunness, and Cortez A. Cooper, "The PLA and China's Rejuvenation: National Security and Military Strategies, Deterrence Concepts, and Combat Capabilities," RAND Corporation, 2016, <u>https://www.rand.org/</u>.
#### Stewards of the Status Quo

16. Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era" (Beijing, 18 October 2017), 3.

17. Sun Tzu, The Art of War, trans. Samuel Griffith (New York: Oxford University Press, 1963), 77.

18. Holmes and Yoshihara, "Deterring China in the 'Gray Zone," 6.

19. Holmes and Yoshihara, "Deterring China in the 'Gray Zone," 3.

20. Peter Pomeranstsev, "Fighting While Friending: The Grey War Advantage of ISIS, Russia, and China," 2; Holmes and Yoshihara, "Deterring China in the 'Gray Zone," 3; and Thomas Christensen, *The China Challenge: Shaping the Choices of a Rising Power* (New York: W. W. Norton, 2015), 263.

21. M. Taylor Fravel, Active Defense: China's Military Strategy since 1949 (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2019), 231.

22. Pillsbury, The Hundred-Year Marathon, 221.

23. Dyer, The Contest of the Century, 26.

24. Joseph W. Sullivan, "From the Chartroom: The Cost of China's Intellectual-Property Theft," *National Review*, 10 July 2020, https://www.nationalreview.com.

25. Kilcullen, The Dragons and the Snakes, 15.

26. John Lewis Gaddis, George F. Kennan: An American Life (New York: The Penguin Press, 2011), 245.

27. Henry Kissinger, quoted in Holmes and Yoshihara, "Deterring China in the 'Gray Zone," 5.

28. President of the United States, *Interim National Security Strategic Guidance*, (Washington, DC: The White House, March 2021), 14.

29. Michael J. Mazarr, "Mastering the Gray Zone: Understanding a Changing Era of Conflict" (Carlisle Barracks, PA: United States Army War College Press, 2015), 61, <u>https://publications</u>.armywarcollege.edu.

30. Mazarr, "Mastering the Gray Zone," 61.

31. Mazarr, "Mastering the Gray Zone," 48.

32. Valerie Insinna, "The US Air Force Has Unconventional Plans to Win a War in the Asia Pacific," *Defense News*, 10 February 2020, https://www.defensenews.com.

33. Tyson Wetzel, "Dynamic Force Employment: A Vital Tool in Winning Strategic Global Competitions," *Real Clear Defense*, 18 September 2018, https://www.realcleardefense.com.

34. Joint Chiefs of Staff, Joint Publication 3-05, Special Operations, 22 September 2020.

35. . Kilcullen, The Dragons and the Snakes, 248.

36. President of the United States, Interim National Security Strategic Guidance, 14.

37. Grett Tingley, "The Air Force and SpaceX Are Teaming Up for a 'Massive' Live Fire Exercise," *The Drive*, 25 February 2020, https://www.thedrive.com.

38. Chris Horn, "Could Constellations of Mini-satellites Prevent the Splintering of the Internet?" *Irish Times*, 16 January 2020, https://www.irishtimes.com.

39. Brands, "Paradoxes of the Gray Zone," 6.

40. Anthony H. Cordesman and Grace Hwang, "Chronology of Possible Chinese Gray Area and Hybrid Warfare Operations," working draft CSIS Report (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, September 2020), 32, https://csis-websiteprod.s3.amazonaws.com.

41. Cordesman and Grace Hwang, "Chronology," 9.

42. Kilcullen, The Dragons and the Snakes, 245.

43. Cordesman and Hwang, "Chronology," 9.

#### Tomczak, Torroll, & Kaloshi

44. Kilcullen, The Dragons and the Snakes, 248.

45. Mike Pietrucha and Jeremy Renken, "Blurring The Lines Part III: Airpower Applications In The Gray Zone," *War on the Rocks*, 18 April 2019, https://warontherocks.com.

46. Kilcullen, The Dragons and the Snakes, 249.

47. Mazarr, "Mastering the Gray Zone," 71.

48. AFP News, "China Says Military Flight Off Malaysia Was Routine Training," *France 24*, 6 February 2021, https://www.france24.com.

49. Michael O'Hanlon, "China, The Gray Zone, and Contingency Planning at the Department of Defense and Beyond," CSIS Report (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, September 2019), 7, https://www.brookings.edu.

50. Paul Scharre, Army of None: Autonomous Weapons and the Future of War (New York: W.W. Norton, 2018), 59; Theresa Hitchens, "J6 Says JADCS Is a Strategy; Service Posture Reviews Coming," Breaking Defense, 4 January 2021, https://breakingdefense.com.

51. James R. Locher III, Victory on the Potomac: The Goldwater-Nichols Act Unifies the Pentagon (College Station: Texas A&M University Press, 2002), 29.

52. Everett C. Dolman, "Space Force Déjà Vu," *Strategic Studies Quarterly* 13, no. 2 (Summer 2019): 16.

53. United States Cyber Command, "US Cyber Command History," https://www.cybercom.mil.

54. Lt Gen Charles L. Moore, "Cyber Security" (Lecture, Air Command and Staff College, Maxwell AFB, 14 December 2020).

55. "Sixteenth Air Force (Air Forces Cyber)," 27 August 2020, https://www.16af.af.mil.

56. Lt Gen Timothy Haugh, "16th Air Force, AF Cyber, & Joint Force-HQ-Cyber" (Interview, Aerospace Nation, Mitchell Institute of Aeropsace Studies, 15 July 2020).

57. "Sixteenth Air Force (Air Forces Cyber)."

58. Haugh, interview.

59. Patrick Mills et al., "Building Agile Combat Support Competencies to Enable Evolving Adaptive Basing Concepts," RAND Corporation, 2020, https://www.rand.org.

60. Michael Green, "Can America Restore Its Credibility in Asia?" *Foreign Affairs*, 15 February 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com.

61. Green, "Can America Restore Its Credibility in Asia?"

62. Green, "Can America Restore Its Credibility in Asia?"

63. Mazarr, "Mastering the Gray Zone," 88–89.

64. Michael R. Pompeo, "A Free and Open Indo-Pacific: Advancing a Shared Vision," (Washington, DC: US Department of State, 2019), 5.

65. Pompeo, "A Free and Open Indo-Pacific," 8.

66. Green, "Can America Restore Its Credibility in Asia?"

# **Geopositional Balancing** Understanding China's Investments in Sri Lanka

DON MCLAIN GILL

hina's rapidly expanding mega-investment projects in key littoral countries of the Indian Ocean such as Sri Lanka are fueling speculation over Beijing's attempt to constrain India's influence in the region.<sup>1</sup> Observers consider such activities to be part of China's "String of Pearls" strategy, which centers on developing a series of naval facilities across the Indian Ocean for use by the Chinese navy in case of conflict to alter the balance of power against India.

Though the idea of such a strategy has been around since at least the mid-2000s, it still lacks conceptual and theoretical clarity. In fact, most non-Indian security scholars are skeptical whether such a strategy even exists and, if so, whether any such facilities would be limited in utility and vulnerable to attack.<sup>2</sup>

The String of Pearls concept informs a general viewpoint about the strategic end of Chinese investments, but it seems to lack the explanatory power to flesh out the dynamics involved to alter the balance of power in the region. To add some heft to the analysis, I utilize Dr. Jeremy Garlick's concept of geopositional balancing to supplement our understanding of the String of Pearls beyond merely that of another buzzword.<sup>3</sup> This article deepens the knowledge of China's activities in the Indian Ocean by also utilizing an understudied variant of balancing. I examine China's engagement with Sri Lanka as a case study.

## Unpacking the Concept of Geopositional Balancing

The concept of "balancing" is analyzed extensively within the field of international relations to explain how the global distribution of power affects relations among powerful countries. There are three popular variants: *traditional, soft*, and *offshore*. By contrast, the geopositional variant of balancing is not studied as rigorously.

Traditional balancing involves the formation of military alliances or ad hoc strategic arrangements among countries to ensure that the stronger country does not achieve a dominant position. Soft balancing indicates that weaker countries utilize economic and diplomatic means to match their positions with a powerful country. Offshore balancing refers to a strategy recommended for a dominant power to motivate its allies in a specific region to bolster their own defenses to check a potential rising power in their geographic vicinity. In a 2018 article, Jeremy Garlick explains the foundations of geopositional balancing: Geo-positional balancing aims to establish physical footholds in selected countries with a view to establishing a stronger long-term geo-strategic position about a regionally more powerful rival. The aim of geo-positional balancing, in this conception, is neither to build up onshore military bases nor to remain entirely offshore, but instead to establish a non-military presence at selected sites (such as commercial ports). These can be maintained long-term for the purpose of keeping a powerful rival geopolitically honest by making it aware of the incoming actor's presence. At the same time, onshore economic investment and infrastructure building give the balancer influence in the host country by building up a degree of soft power through enhanced economic connections.<sup>4</sup>

Countries that incorporate geopositional balancing put down markers at critical and strategic geographical positions for potential future use to solidify their influence and power projection capabilities. It thus involves lesser strategic risks in exchange for long-term excessive resource expenditures. The point is that such investments need not be economically profitable for a country incorporating geopositional balancing. Rather, the geopolitical factors that come from such means represent what is most important. From this viewpoint, the String of Pearls can be better understood as a strategy that incorporates geopositional balancing at its core. China has been pouring multibillion-dollar investments in strategically located countries in the Indian Ocean such as Myanmar and Pakistan. However, even though these projects are not economically viable for China, the long-term geopolitical benefits are significant. The next sections assess China's investments in Sri Lanka and gauge whether its geopositional balancing is materializing in terms of rising influence.

## China's Deepening Economic Clout in Sri Lanka

China has been making steady strides in cementing its economic partnership with Sri Lanka. From the development of ports to special economic zones (SEZ) and other critical mega-infrastructure projects, Beijing is maximizing its economic capacity at a time when the leadership in Colombo has been relatively cordial toward the dominant regional power. Among the recent developments in the country, a controversial law was introduced to accommodate further deepening of Chinese economic activity.

Sri Lanka's parliament passed the Colombo Port City Economic Commission Act (which went into effect on May 27, 2021) to administer a massive Chinese luxury oceanside development project. However, the undertaking was controversial from the outset because it contains elements considered to be unconstitutional by the country's Supreme Court and members of parliament.<sup>5</sup>

## Geopositional Balancing

The bill to create the powerful commission passed on a 149–58 vote in Sri Lanka's 225-member Parliament.<sup>6</sup> The CHEC Port City Colombo company, a unit of China Communications Construction Company, invested roughly \$1.4 billion for the reclamation of land and the construction of critical infrastructure adjacent to Colombo Port City. In return, it obtained the right to use 62 hectares of marketable land on a 99-year lease from the Sri Lankan government, according to the project's website.<sup>7</sup>

Even after the execution of another 99-year lease of Sri Lanka's Hambantota Port to a Chinese firm in 2017, the South Asian country continues to accept billions of dollars in loans from China for mega-projects that include a seaport, an airport, highways, power stations, and the port city. This will inevitably bury Colombo deeper in debt. The bigger question that lingers is: Why does China continue to invest in a debt-strapped Sri Lanka given the likelihood of zero economic returns?

## Controversy Surrounding the Colombo Port City Economic Commission

The powers of the commission include clearing individual applications for "authorized persons" to do business in the Port City; tax breaks, customs, VATs, and other export-import concessions for investors; and exemptions from casino and gaming laws.<sup>8</sup> It is important to note that such investment protections and concession privileges have not been made available to domestic and other foreign investors.

In contrast to provisions existing legislation, private auditors alone can oversee the SEZ accounts. For the same reasons, the commission has stretched its jurisdiction beyond the parliament and parliamentary panels. Moreover, the judiciary was told to prioritize the SEZ cases to make the foreign investors feel accommodated and welcome. Sri Lanka Podujana Peramuna member of parliament Wijeyadasa Rajapakshe said that handing over the Port City to China through an act "would be more dangerous than the [aforementioned] Hambantota port proposal."<sup>9</sup>

This will grant President Gotabaya Rajapaksa authority to put foreigners on the board, which may require handing over significant power to Chinese officials. China has been lobbying hard for this mechanism to materialize and has already injected millions of dollars into the project. China has also reclaimed the land and built high-rises, underscoring its steadfast desire to push through regardless of the economic costs. This series of events has thus created fears of turning the Colombo Port City into a "Chinese province."

## **Future Trajectory**

China's steadfast application of geopositional balancing will persist as it continues to increase its economic capacity. The strategy relies heavily on long-term resource expenditures in strategic geographical areas regardless of economic viability. However, it is crucial to note the calculation that "presence equals influence" is not always certain. As a result, specific indicators need to be watched.

In South Asia and the broader Indian Ocean region, China still experiences limits to its influence despite an increasing presence. Smaller countries in the region are aware of the potential implications of crossing India, their larger and more powerful neighbor. Among the most critical indicators for influence of an extraregional power lies in the ability to sustain bilateral military exercises in cooperation with regional countries. So far, only Pakistan conducts regular naval exercises with China in the Indian Ocean.

This entire situation, however, is susceptible to change. Going back to the case study, despite Sri Lanka's "India First" policy, there have been signs of developing closer military entanglements with China, from the docking of a Chinese submarine in 2014 to the relatively recent meeting between China's minister of defense and Sri Lanka's president and prime minister. Both sides pledged to step up pragmatic defense engagements soon.<sup>10</sup> Though it may be too early to speculate about the possible implications of such engagement, it is clear that China's geopositional balancing seems to be barreling down the fast track with Sri Lanka.

#### Don McLain Gill

Mr. Gill is a resident fellow at the International Development and Security Cooperation (IDSC) group and the director of South Asia and Southeast Asia at the Philippine-Middle East Studies Association (PMESA). He is also a geopolitical analyst and author who has written extensively on South Asian geopolitics and Indian foreign policy.

## Notes

1. Don McLain Gill, "Between the Elephant and the Dragon: Examining the Sino-Indian Competition in the Indian Ocean," *Journal of Indian Ocean Region* (2020): 1–19.

2. David Brewster, "Looking Beyond the String of Pearls," *Gateway House*, May 17, 2013, https://www.gatewayhouse.in.

3. Jeremy Garlick, "Deconstructing the China–Pakistan Economic Corridor: Pipe Dreams Versus Geopolitical Realities," *Journal of Contemporary China* 27, no. 112 (2018) : 519–33

4. Garlick, "Deconstructing the China–Pakistan Economic Corridor," 529.

5. Chitra Weerarathne, "Wijeyadasa Says All Profits from Port City Will Flow Out to China," *The Island*, April 21, 2021, https://island.lk.

6. Associated Press, "Sri Lanka OKs Commission to Oversee Chinese-Built Port City," *Times of India*, May 21, 2021, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com.

112 JOURNAL OF INDO-PACIFIC AFFAIRS FALL 2021

#### Geopositional Balancing

7. Krishan Francis, "Sri Lankan Court: China-Built Port Board Needs Public Assent," Associated Press, May 19, 2021, https://apnews.com.

8. N. Sathiya Moorthy, "Why New Bill Makes Colombo Port City a 'Chinese Province' in Sri Lanka," *Observer Research Foundation*, April 22, 2021, https://www.orfonline.org.

9. Colombo Page, "Port City Would Become a Chinese Colony Through the Economic Commission Bill'—MP Wijeyadasa Rajapakshe," *Colombo Page*, April 15, 2021, <u>http://www</u>.colombopage.com.

10. P. K. Balachandran, "China Adds Military Relations to Its Extensive Portfolio in Sri Lanka—Analysis," *Eurasia Review*, May 2, 2021, https://www.eurasiareview.com.

# To Honor Its Commitment to UN Arms Trade Treaty, China Must Sacrifice

Jelvin Jose Kannan Reghunathan Nair

I n June 2020, Beijing announced its plan to join the United Nations Arms Trade Treaty (ATT), designed to prevent the flow of arms to conflict zones across the globe. The decision came after Washington's earlier announcement of the US withdrawal from the treaty. However, Beijing's decision was at odds with China's record, due to its supplying of arsenals to unauthorized actors in Africa and Southeast Asia.

ATT is a multilateral agreement that legally binds countries from selling conventional weapons to states, on grounds of potential use of these weapons against "genocide, crimes against humanity or war crimes." According to Ben Emmerson, UN Special Rapporteur on human rights and countering terrorism, "The entry into force of this ATT is a very important step to peace and security."<sup>1</sup>

Unlike the United States and European Union, China has a record of backing regimes and nonstate actors accused by the international community of human rights suppression. Prioritizing strategic and economic ambitions, Beijing has transgressed embargoes instituted by international organizations and fora. Being accused of illegal arms trade, China's entry into the international agreement responsible for limiting the flow of arms to conflicted areas poses serious concerns about Beijing's accountability.

If genuine, the new development would represent a paradigm shift from Beijing's past policy. Beijing had initially rejected the ATT, as it interfered with China's policy framework concerning the cross-border trade of conventional weapons.<sup>2</sup> The cornerstone to Beijing's success in the swift expansion of its defense markets has been the relatively cheap pricing and greater flexibility toward working with actors prone to human rights violations.

Beijing emerged as the fourth most significant arms supplier to Africa in 1996–2000, reaching the second spot by 2013–2017, with 17 percent of Africa's entire market by 2017, just below Russia.<sup>3</sup> The transfer of weapons and defense equipment, notwithstanding the human rights allegations, has been a pillar of Chinese diplomatic outreach to countries such South Sudan, Zimbabwe, and Myanmar. Given this, Beijing's new drive to be part of ATT could play off against its previous position.

Ling Li and Ron Matthews<sup>4</sup> explain: "Aside from these supply-driven 'push' forces, there are also numerous demand-side 'pull' factors promoting the growth of China's arms sales. The most important of these is undoubtedly Beijing's 'noquestions asked' approach to arms sales. Its long-standing non-interference diplomacy rests on the view that a customer's political, military, and human rights record lies outside the arms deal's contractual arrangements."

Authoritarian regimes under scrutiny by the international community for human rights violations thus view Chinese weapons as a way to evade restraints imposed by global standards. Countries such as the Islamic Republic of Iran and North Korea, deemed "pariah states" by the West, turn to Beijing for arms. This includes hybrid defense technologies such as cyber and satellite jamming technologies.

Beijing's "no questions asked" policy regarding arms exports also applies to the modern-day warfare technologies such as armed unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs). Unlike the United States, Beijing's armed UAV supply is not bounded<sup>5</sup> by strict standards. Until Donald Trump relaxed<sup>6</sup> the US armed UAV export policy under the Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR), Washington had restrained the supply of larger armed drones to Australia, the United Kingdom, and France. However, since China is a nonsignatory to the MTCR, Beijing is actively engaged in the supply of armed UAVs across the world, including to conflict zones.

Beijing's past track record contradicts the essence of ATT, and this article addresses the conflict of interests in Beijing's new venture. This is done using case studies from Asia and Africa.

## Beijing's Double Game in Africa

Having repeatedly downplayed human rights concerns at international forums, Beijing implicitly sanctions the unrestrained flow of weapons to conflict zones. Beijing's response to various United Nations Security Council (UNSC) resolutions is a case in point. In August 2006, China refused to vote on UNSC resolution 1706, which called for action against the human rights violators of Sudan and an extension of the arms embargo. In July 2008, Chinese leadership vetoed a resolution imposing sanctions on arms imports on Zimbabwe's Robert Mugabe government. Subsequently, in October 2011, China made use of its veto power to block a resolution condemning human rights violations by the Bashar al-Assad regime in Syria.

Complexity in China's arms trade with African countries reveals its economic interests in the region. Nevertheless, at the same time, Beijing's economic entanglement resulted in settling to coordinate policies among different actors in Afri-

can countries. In the case of Sudan and the newly formed South Sudan, this complexity is evident.

South Sudan got independence from Sudan in 2011 after decades of civil war erupted among different factions inside the territory. After independence, China invested heavily in the oil sector in South Sudan and provided ammunition to the government.<sup>7</sup> However, the disputed border drawn between the countries demarcated Chinese investments into two nations: oil reserves in South Sudan, and its processing facilities in Sudan.<sup>8</sup>

Chinese policies suffered a setback when Sudan started supporting antigovernment militias in the south. In December 2013, tensions triggered inside the ruling party of South Sudan, and a rebel faction under the leadership of Riek Machar started a group named Sudan People's Liberation Movement in Opposition (SPLM-IO).

China was providing arms to both Sudan and South Sudan. The South Sudan government captured ammunition from SPLM-IO, and information from the ammunition showed its origins to China. A report published by Conflict Armament Research in 2015 showed that this ammunition was passed from Sudan to SPLM-IO with a view to deepen Sudanese influence in South Sudan.<sup>9</sup>

Beijing was aware of the volatility of skirmishes between the two Sudans. Sudan used China's arms against South Sudan in the brief war over border issues. The weapons shipped by China to Sudan were rerouted to the rebel group via the northern Unity State.<sup>10</sup> Moreover, this resulted in the killing of two Chinese UN peacekeeping soldiers in the clashes between South Sudan's government and the rebel faction SPLM-IO. The incident was regarded as a backlash to China's policy miscalculations on the African continent.

A United Nations team composed of several arms experts in May 2011 uncovered the presence of high explosives made in China in incendiary cartridges at Tukumare in Darfur, a bloody battlefield in Sudan.<sup>11</sup> Although Beijing dismissed the allegation, it sheds light on China's alleged illicit involvement in the global conflict zones.

China's role in calibrating peace and security in Africa is acute. Beijing, which emerged as Africa's largest provider of foreign aid,<sup>12</sup> is rapidly expanding its sphere of influence on the continent through an integrated approach consisting of trade, investment, and development partnerships. Along with this, Beijing has forged closer ties with several regimes in Africa, though accused of grave human rights violations, to secure economic and strategic objectives. Beijing extended its role from Sudan to Libya. In 2011, the *Globe and Mail*, a Canadian newspaper, reported that Chinese state–controlled arms manufacturers offered stockpiles of arms to the collapsing regime of Muammar Qaddafi in Libya.<sup>13</sup>

The documents obtained from the media expose Chinese companies' conversations with the Qaddafi government regarding vast weapons supplies to Libya via Algeria and South Africa.

Data collected from the news report also clarifies that the Chinese arms manufacturing enterprise was ready to provide \$200 million worth of ammunition to Qaddafi's dictatorial regime. But later, China spokesperson Jiang Yu admitted that the government knew about the talks, but no arms were delivered to the regime. She also reiterated China's commitment to upholding UNSC resolution 1970, which condemns Qaddafi's lethal methodology against protestors participating in the Libyan civil war.

Beijing's relationship with another African state, Zimbabwe, raises serious legitimacy concerns regarding its arms trade on the continent.<sup>14</sup> The Chinese, despite howls of international outrage against the prolonged human rights violations committed by security forces under Robert Mugabe, continue to provide financial and hard power assistance to the African regime. Moscow and Beijing have been the only global powers to extend support to Mugabe's autocratic regime. China continues to remain the backbone of the country's defense acquisitions. The flow of weapons from Beijing plays a fundamental role in stabilizing the Mugabe regime and assumes center stage in Harare's defense modernization move.

In July 2008, Beijing and Moscow vetoed a UNSC proposal to impose an arms embargo on the country.<sup>15</sup> The motion intended to impose financial sanctions and travel restrictions on Robert Mugabe and 13 other leaders for unleashing violence and intimidation to reassume office. The Chinese arms shipment to Zimbabwe in April 2018 returned unloaded due to the uproar from South African countries.<sup>16</sup> The incident was a severe blow to Beijing's international reputation as a responsible player. Apart from these military ties, both Zimbabwe and Beijing enjoy the cordial economic partnership. China is currently the largest foreign investor and one of the top trading partners of the African state.

## The Case of Asia: Inroads to Myanmar and Sri Lanka

Beijing's conversion of the South Asian island of Sri Lanka, traditionally an Indian stronghold, into its strategic backyard illustrates how Beijing has capitalized on the weapons supply, notwithstanding international norms for geopolitical advancement. The United States and European Union had imposed an arms embargo over human rights infringements by Sri Lankan armed forces during the final phase of the Eelam War. Capitalizing on this, Chinese authorities supplied necessary political, economic, and military support to the Sri Lankan administration to establish a foothold in the country. Beijing also prompted Islamabad to provide weapons and defense equipment to Colombo.<sup>17</sup> Besides the hard power backup, the Chinese economic investments also have increased since then. China's unreserved support of the Mahinda Rajapaksa regime—involved in a brutal confrontation with the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) militants—played a pivotal role in Beijing's Colombo outreach.

Beijing's leadership delivered antiaircraft guns, Type-56 rifles, Type-85 heavy and Type-80 light machine guns, 81mm mortar shells, 152mm howitzers, RPG-7 rockets, and Jian-7 fighter aircraft to dominate the LTTE's air wing. The Chinese infrastructure ventures encompass the recently inaugurated Lotus Tower at Colombo, Hambantota Port, aid for the Colombo Port expansion, construction of Mattala Rajapaksa International Airport, Hambantota cricket stadium, the Shangri La Hotel at Colombo, a power plant at Norochcholai, and the Katunayake Colombo expressway.

The dramatic surge in Beijing's credit support to Colombo, estimated to be around 10 percent of foreign debt by the end of 2019, reveals the degree of Beijing's financial support to the island during the crisis. The strategic inroads made by Beijing have been used to keep Sri Lanka in its thrall. Consequently, Sri Lanka in the succeeding years became a global example of the Chinese debt trap, even leading to the controversial handover of a strategically located Sri Lankan port, Hambantota,<sup>18</sup> to China for under a lease for 100 years.

Myanmar is another case of Beijing's illicit ties in Southeast Asia, lending support to a military junta widely charged with human rights violations. International agencies such as the United Nations and Amnesty International have been sharply criticizing Myanmar for a humanitarian catastrophe. Myanmar was charged with massive human rights violations amid the crackdown against the Arakan Army, fighting for more regional autonomy.<sup>19</sup> A UN fact-finding commission brought attention to the country's business-military nexus in facilitating ethnic cleansing.

The report calls for prosecution of senior military officials involved in the brutal genocide of 2017. The violence pushed around 73,000 Rohingyas to Bangladesh. The same year in December, a UN General Assembly resolution supporting the appointment of a special envoy to monitor the oppressive campaign against the Rohingya community was opposed by China and nine others. The European Union likewise has maintained arms blockade in various forms since the 1990s in Myanmar.<sup>20</sup> Undeterred by all these charges, Beijing has been at the forefront of supplying arms and defense equipment to the Southeast Asian state. Furthermore, Beijing also has large-scale economic engagement within Myanmar.

## Conclusion

Case studies from Africa and Asia reveal that Beijing has made use of its leverage at the UNSC to cover its economic aspirations over global values, and it is alleged to have protected the military juntas and autocratic regimes from worldwide sanctions.

Beijing's decision to abide by the UN ATT should be analyzed in light of its track record, and in response to human rights concerns in the international arena, particularly at the UN Security Council, where it plays a pivotal role.<sup>21</sup>

China's outlook concerning the necessity of external intervention to preserve the human rights in a country diverges from popular perceptions held by the West. The international community believes that external intervention halting the sovereignty of a nation becomes imperative to preserve human rights when state authorities fail to do so. In eyes of the West, foreign intervention is justified if ethnic cleansing, a crime against humanity, genocide, or war crimes occur and the responsible governments are unsuccessful in keeping a check on that. Beijing's viewpoint on external intervention diverges from the rest, as it believes that intervention becomes necessary only when the internal situation causes international security challenges. Nevertheless, given China's past involvement in backing regimes operating under the international radar for human rights violations, such as Myanmar's military, Beijing uses this stance to conceal its pursuit of economic and strategic interests in fragile states.

China's entry into the UN ATT has brought Beijing's policy options to a crossroads and represents its intent to create an image of a responsible global actor by compromising on strategic and economic interests. The post-treaty international engagement by China would coerce it to pay heed to global transparency concerns and transform itself into a more responsible player. As Beijing becomes more restrictive of its weapon supply, imposing more restrictions in correspondence to the international standards, those countries could wane as those regimes increasingly turn to others for their sustenance.

Given this, Beijing's policy makers are left with limited options. Complying with the new regulations risks the massive Chinese investments. As countries operating under the human rights radar constitute a share of Beijing's foreign arms trade, exercising stringent norms in arms and ammunition supply would reduce Beijing's market share. Therefore, to do justice to the essence of the pact, Beijing must depart from any strategy of "legitimizing the illegitimacy."

### Jelvin Jose

Mr. Jose is a Young Leader at Pacific Forum. He has been associated with the Institute of Chinese Studies and the National Institute of Advanced Studies (NIAS), India. He has previously published with the Foreign Policy Magazine's South Asia Brief, *Columbia Journal of International Affairs*, Australian Institute of International Affairs, *South Asian Voices*, Institute of Chinese Studies, 9DASHLINE, and the Nepal Institute for International Cooperation and Engagement.

### Kannan Reghunathan Nair

Mr. Nair is an incoming MSc Asian Studies student at S Rajaratnam School of International Studies, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore. Kannan was a former intern at the Institute of Chinese Studies, New Delhi and National Institute of Advanced Studies (NIAS), India. He has published articles with *South Asian Voices, Australian Outlook*, Lowy Institute Interpreter, and 9DASHLINE.

## Notes

1. "Arms Trade Treaty—UN Human Rights Experts Urge All States to Ratify It and Consider Disarmament," *OHCHR*, 23 December 2014, https://www.ohchr.org.

2. "China Votes to Join Global Arms Sales Treaty Scorned by Trump," *Bloomberg*, 20 June 2020, https://www.bloomberg.com/.

3. Nan Tian. "China's Arms Trade: A Rival for Global Influence?," *The Interpreter*, Lowy Institute, 17 September 2018, https://www.lowyinstitute.org.

4. Ling Li and Ron Matthews, "Made in China': An Emerging Brand in the Global Arms Market," *Defense & Security Analysis* 33(2): 2017, 174–89, DOI: 10.1080/14751798.2017.1310700.

5. Francesco F. Milan and Aniseh Bassiri Tabrizi, "Armed, Unmanned, and in High Demand: The Drivers Behind Combat Drones Proliferation in the Middle East," *Small Wars & Insurgencies* 31(4) (2020): 730–50, DOI: 10.1080/09592318.2020.1743488.

6. "Trump Administration Eases Drone Export Standards." *The Hindu*. 25 July 2020, https://www.thehindu.com.

7. Austin Bodetti, "How China Came to Dominate South Sudan's Oil," *The Diplomat*, 11 February 2019, https://thediplomat.com/.

8. James Copnall, "South Sudan in Conflict with Sudan over Disputed Region," *BBC News*, 12 April 2012, https://www.bbc.com/.

9. "Weapons and Ammunition Airdropped to SPLA-io Forces in South Sudan," Conflict Armament Research, London, June 2015, http://www.conflictarm.com/.

10. "Caught Between Juba and Khartoum: The Double 'Game' of China," *The East African*, 1 August 2016, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/.

11. Colum Lynch, "China's Arms Exports Flooding Sub-Saharan Africa," *Washington Post*, 25 August 2012, https://www.washingtonpost.com/.

12. Kafayat Amusa, Nara Monkam, and Nicola Viegi, "How and Why China Became Africa's Biggest Aid Donor," *The Conversation*, 26 April 2016, https://theconversation.com/.

13. Graeme Smith, "China Offered Gadhafi Huge Stockpiles of Arms: Libyan Memos," *Globe and Mail*, 2 September 2011, https://www.theglobeandmail.com/.

14. Alex Vines, "What Is the Extent of China's Influence in Zimbabwe?," *BBC News*, 20 November 2017, https://www.bbc.com/.

15. Daniel Nasaw and Mark Rice-Oxley, "China and Russia Veto Zimbabwe Sanctions," *The Guardian*, 11 July 2008, "https://www.theguardian.com/.

16. Celia W. Dugger, "Zimbabwe Arms Shipped by China Spark an Uproar," *New York Times*, 19 April 2008, https://www.nytimes.com/.

17. "China and Its Peripheries: Beijing and India-Sri Lanka Relations," 217, issue brief, Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies, New Delhi, 7 May 2013, http://www.ipcs.org/.

18. Maria Abi-habib, "How China Got Sri Lanka to Cough Up a Port." New York Times. 25 June 2018, https://www.nytimes.com.

19. Joshua Carroll, "UN Calls for Sanctions, Arms Embargo Against Myanmar Army," *Al Jazeera*, 6 August 2019, https://www.aljazeera.com/.

20. "EU Arms Embargo on Myanmar (Burma)," SIPRI databases, n.d., https://www.sipri.org/.

21. Courtney J. Fung, *China and Intervention at the UN Security Council: Reconciling Status* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2019), <u>https://books.google.co.in/.</u>

## **Missile Woes**

## Why North Korea's New (Monster) ICBM May Signal Significant Shortcomings in North Korea's Nuclear Deterrent

1st Lt Shaquille H. James, USAF

n 10 October 2020, in a novel nighttime military parade, North Korea unveiled its newest weapon: a massive, road-mobile, liquid-fueled intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) larger than any other previously showcased by the secretive nation. The missile, unofficially dubbed the "Hwasong-16" by international observers and simply dubbed as a "monster" by other observers, is indeed monstrous in size. It is estimated to be between 4 and 5 meters (approximately 12–15 feet) longer than the Hwasong-16 is doubtlessly the largest road-mobile ICBM ever developed.<sup>2</sup>

Speculation as to the desired use of this missile varies, but many speculate that Pyongyang developed the Hwasong-16 as a delivery platform for multiple reentry vehicle (MRV) or multiple independently targetable reentry vehicle (MIRV) nuclear warheads. If this is true, then it would also indicate a major advance for North Korea's missile development, warhead miniaturization, and nuclear deterrent as a whole. This, however, is not the only conclusion that can be drawn by the appearance of this new weapon. This new missile may be a sign of North Korean advancement, but it may also be a sign of its shortcomings. Just as the Hwasong-16 can represent the bleeding edge of North Korean missile and nuclear technology, a few key aspects of the apparent need for the Hwasong-16 may provide insight into a nuclear program that is not advancing rapidly, but is, perhaps, somewhat stalled.

The first suspicion comes from the physical configuration of the missile. The Hwasong-16, if deployed, will be the largest road-mobile ICBM ever fielded—but there is a reason other countries that field road-mobile ICBMs, such as Russia and China, have not fielded anything larger. Road-mobile ICBMs are meant to be mobile and use mobility and camouflage to obtain a degree of stealth and survivability that silobased ICBMs often do not have. In terms of practicality, having a larger missile, however, can severely compromise these capabilities. A larger missile is both harder to move and harder to conceal in that its great size and weight limits both the roads it can use (of particular concern in a country such as North Korea, which has few well paved roads) and the locations from which it can be launched.

Moreover, there are even more significant issues associated with a very large road-mobile missile: the fuel type. The Hwasong-16 is believed to be liquid-

## Missile Woes

fueled—which adds additional, compromising difficulties in the operation of the missile. Liquid-fueled missiles, unlike solid-fuel missiles, typically cannot be stored with fuel already loaded and cannot be launched immediately. The liquid propellants must be loaded into the missile just prior to launch. With a missile as large as the Hwasong-16, this process of erecting and fueling could take hours making the missile a prime target for interdiction. By comparison, Russia, China, India, and Pakistan all almost exclusively field road-mobile missiles with solidfuel propellants. This allows for faster launch times and avoids the issue of lengthy fueling periods prior to launch. In this context, the enormous weight, size, and liquid-fueled nature of Hwasong-16, even if operationally fielded and assuming that it operates as expected, will make it a heavily flawed nuclear deterrent.

Despite such shortcomings, Pyongyang's pursuit of the Hwasong-16 may allude to its attempt at a MIRV-capable missile, or may reflect a much more troubled weapons development program, particularly regarding the miniaturization of nuclear warheads. Though North Korea is believed to have achieved the technology necessary for miniaturizing a nuclear weapon, they have not yet demonstrated this capability.

Since the Hwasong-15 could already theoretically strike the entirety of the continental US with a sizable payload, the main purpose of a new missile would logically be to deliver greater payload capacity at the same distance—possibly for MIRV warheads. This is a plausible purpose for the Hwasong-16, but it is fraught with practicality issues. If North Korea desires to MIRV its warheads, it is far more practical to simply continue the miniaturization process until the warhead(s) can fit on the missile. This is more than possible as, for example, the US Minuteman III ICBM is at least 3-4 meters shorter and roughly half a meter thinner than the Hwasong-15 but has been tested with up to seven MIRV warheads, though it was only ever operationally deployed with up to three.<sup>3</sup>

The fact that Pyongyang chose to build an entirely new missile rather than miniaturize warheads to MIRV the Hwasong-15 suggest that there may be some difficulties with the miniaturization process. Instead of reflecting a desire to achieve MRV or MIRV, the Hwasong-16 may reflect a major, and possibly insurmountable (for the time being) obstacle in terms of warhead miniaturization—such that, instead of fitting more miniaturized warheads on the Hwasong-15, Pyongyang found it more practical to instead develop the monstrous and impractical Hwasong-16.

In fact, there is evidence to suggest that North Korea has run into problems with its warhead miniaturization. North Korea has conducted at least six nuclear tests to date. The fourth and fifth tests in 2016 were declared to have been of thermonuclear devices, while the sixth test in 2017 was said to be a "miniaturized" nuclear device. This is according to official statements by the KCNA, but the number suggests otherwise. First, the fourth and fifth nuclear tests had estimated yields of 10–15 kilotons and 20–30 kilotons, respectively. While the North claims to have tested "hydrogen bombs," the estimated yields are far, far below the expected yield of true hydrogen bombs. Such hydrogen weapons are expected to have yields in excess of 100 kilotons, and possibly *far* larger. It is very possible that these tests were either not true hydrogen bombs or were only partially successful tests.

The sixth test was their largest test, with an estimated yield of over 100 kilotons. While this yield is more in line with that of past hydrogen bomb tests, there is doubt as to whether the device tested is a weaponized design. A successful thermonuclear test does not necessarily indicate a weaponized design. For example, the first US thermonuclear test device—codenamed "Mike"—was not a weaponized design and served more as a "proof of concept" for a sustained thermonuclear reaction. While the first Soviet device, RDS-6, was far less unwieldy than the Mike device, it was still a crude and flawed weapon that could only be delivered by air and had no hope of ever fitting on most missiles—to include the Hwasong-16. It is very possible that, despite a successful test, North Korea does not yet actually possess a deliverable weaponized design—whether that be a bomb deliverable by air, or a warhead able to fit on their current missiles.

This possibility seems more likely with the arrival of the Hwasong-16. Given the very large, estimated payload capacity of the missile, the inherent issues of its design and size, and the likelihood that its primary development occurred during the development and/or testing phase of the Hwasong-15, the arrival of the Hwasong-16 may indicate a key shortcoming in North Korea's ability to marry a sufficiently miniaturized warhead(s) to a missile—at least for the time being. If a missile the size of the Hwasong-16 is *needed* to mount multiple warheads, it seems likely that North Korea's current warhead design(s) are rather large. This is, again, compared to the US Minuteman III ICBM, which is significantly smaller than the Hwasong-16, but features truly miniaturized, MIRV warheads. A missile the size of the Hwasong-16 is simply not *inherently* necessary to achieve MIRV status.

This issue may go beyond MIRV status and may even also include their ability to fit even a single warhead to one of their larger ICBMs. If North Korean warheads are indeed that large, the implication is that such warheads are *very* unlikely to fit on North Korea's SCUD missile variants. In other words, it is *possible* that Pyongyang has a stockpile of nuclear weapons, but only a limited number of practical delivery platforms—hence the need for the Hwasong-16. There is historical precedent for this as the Titan II—a US silo-based, liquid-fueled ICBM far larger than the Hwasong-16—was designed to carry just one large warhead, despite its incredible size and range.<sup>4</sup> This is not to say that this is the *likely* state of North Korea's nuclear weapons program, but rather that it is *possible*.

## Missile Woes

In addition to the issue of warhead miniaturization in creating an ICBM-based nuclear deterrent, reentry vehicle (RV) design is of equal importance. After all, it does not matter how sophisticated a warhead is if it cannot survive reentry into the atmosphere. RVs reentering the Earth's atmosphere from space typically travel at high hypersonic speeds and must endure enormous amounts of heat, pressure, and structural strain. No doubt, RV design could further complicate warhead design as the warhead must be able to fit within the RV, the entire system must then fit onto the missile, and then altogether be able to survive reentry and still detonate as intended. For all North Korea's tests and apparent advancements with this technology, they have not definitively demonstrated the ability to reliably succeed at any of these steps and, while it is possible to speculate that they *may* have the capability to fit a miniaturized warhead into an RV, they absolutely have not demonstrated their capability on the final step: reentry and detonation.

When North Korea tested the Hwasong-14 and Hwasong-15 ICBMs, results regarding RV performance were not entirely optimal. Analysis suggests that the Hwasong-14 RVs did not survive reentry, and that the Hwasong-15 RV may or may not have.<sup>5</sup> At this point, Pyongyang's ability to produce operational warheads capable of surviving reentry and detonating as expected is inconclusive at best. It is also worth noting that these ICBM tests may not have featured high-fidelity RV testing (testing of what is an actual, operational RV, sans nuclear and/or high explosive material) and may have been focused primarily on testing the missile, and not the warhead. In other words, the true status of North Korea's RV technology is not clear, and it either has a spotty track record, or has not been fully tested at all. Either way, North Korea simply has not demonstrated this capability.

## Conclusion

While the development and larger, more sophisticated missiles such as the Hwasong-16 indicate potentially significant advancements, and while Pyongyang would certainly like for international observers to believe that they have made great advancements, the evidence presented could go either way. It could either indicate great advancements—as Pyongyang claims—or it could indicate significant obstacles and shortcomings somewhat commiserate with a cessation in testing. Given the undeniable impracticality of fielding a missile as large as the Hwasong-16 as opposed to further miniaturizing warhead technology, the chances of there being a "warhead gap"—so to speak—seem somewhat more plausible. This gap, if it exists, could be due to issues with miniaturization or issues with RV design, or a mixture of both.

Due to the nature of the issue, the true state of North Korea's nuclear and missile development remains obscure. What is clear is that North Korea's nuclear and missile development is far from over—and the main question is exactly *how* far from

over it is. Given the presence of both a new ICBM and a new submarine-launched ballistic missile, it is fair to suspect that Pyongyang may want to conduct new tests at some point. If there is also a warhead gap, then Pyongyang may want to conduct new nuclear tests as well. Only time will reveal what North Korean plans are, but it is ultimately worth noting that there is a stark difference between detonating a nuclear device under a mountain and developing a nuclear warhead that can fit on and be delivered by an ICBM as well as survive atmospheric reentry and detonate as intended. Proficiency in the first case does not necessarily translate to proficiency in the final case. At the very least, North Korea must still demonstrate that its warheads can reliably survive reentry—and this is impossible to do without further testing.

North Korea is currently observing a self-imposed moratorium on ICBM and nuclear testing. While this is a good start for negotiations, there is a genuine fear that North Korea has stopped testing simply because it no longer needs to test. Whether or not this is true—and whether there is truly a warhead gap—is something that time will tell. If tests resume in earnest, then it will be clear that North Korea has more work to do.

#### 1st Lt Shaquille H. James, USAF

Lieutenant James is a 13N ICBM operator and graduate of Georgetown University. He has worked extensively with North Korean defectors as well as with multiple agencies, organizations, and university programs relating to North Korean affairs. Lieutenant James graduated with a major in linguistics, a minor in Korean, and a certificate in Asian studies and has studied in multiple Asian countries and territories, including South Korea, Japan, Taiwan, and Hong Kong. He is currently a member of the Language Enabled Airman Program (LEAP).

#### Notes

1. Vann H. van Diepen and Michael Elleman, "North Korea Unveils Two New Strategic Missiles in October 10 Parade," *38 North*, 10 October 2020, https://www.38north.org/.

2. Van Diepen and Elleman, "North Korea Unveils Two New Strategic Missiles."

3. The Minuteman III has been tested with up to seven warheads but only ever deployed with up to three.

4. Missile Defense Project, "Titan II," *Missile Threat*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, 15 June 2018, https://missilethreat.csis.org/.

5. James Acton, Jeffrey Lewis, and David Wright, "Video Analysis of the Reentry of North Korea's July 28, 2017 Missile Test," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 9 November 2018, https://carnegieendowment.org/; and Ankit Panda, "The Hwasong-15: The Anatomy of North Korea's New ICBM," *The Diplomat*, 6 December 2017, https://thediplomat.com/.

# Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers

Dr. Ernest Gunasekara-Rockwell Director & Editor in Chief

Dr. Indu Saxena Deputy Director

Patricia Clough Deputy Editor in Chief

Jon Howard Assistant Editor in Chief

Ashish Saxena Senior Artificial Intelligence Liaison

Dr. Chulanee Attanayake Senor Resezrcher & Writer

Dr. Achala Gunasekara-Rockwell Senior Event Planner

**Dr. Hyun-ji Rim** Senior Editor

**Dr. Nitika Srivastava** Senior Writer & Researcher

Lt Col Terence "TV" Vance, USAF, ret. Senior Multimedia Specialist & Asst. Senior Researcher

Maj Kaoru Elliott, USSF Senior Researcher

Maj Matthew House, USA Senior Editor

Maj J.R. Sessions, USA Senior Writer

Thilini Kahandawaarachchi Senior Researcher & Writer

**Donna Budjenska** Assistant Senior Editor **Tom Connolly** Assistant Senior Researcher & Editor

Mrityunjaya Dubey Assistant Senior Editor, Multimedia Specialist, & Writer

Anvesh Jain Assistant Senior Writer

Leo Mathers Assistant Senior Writer

Emilio Angeles Researcher, Multimedia Specialist, & Writer

Benafsha Attar Researcher

**Capt Michael Brodka, USA** Researcher

Soumyadeep Deb Researcher & Writer

Joseph Hammond. Editor & Writer

Prakash Jangid Researcher

Sumnima Karki Researcher & Editorial Assistant

Sunaina Karki Researcher & Editorial Assistant

Aakriti Kumar Writer

**Dr. John Lash** Editor & Writer

Capt Neil Law, USA Writer Eleanor Lewis Writer

Maj Christopher Little, USAF Editor. Multimedia Specialist, & Writer

Leo Lin Writer

Capt Peter Loftus, USAF Editor

Dr. Adam Lowther Editor

Asst. Prof. Rubaiyat Rahman Editor, Multimedia Specialist, & Writer

Atandra Ray Researcher & Multimedia Specialist

Rushali Saha Researcher & Writer

Mrittika Guha Sarkar Researcher & Writer

Arushi Singh Researcher & Writer

Mahika Sri Krishna Writer

CDR Michael Tomsik, USN Editor

Fabio van Loon Researcher & Writer

Ankush Wagle Researcher

Sanskruti Yagnik Researcher, Writer, & Communications Assistant

